

ANNUALREPORT#47 2022/23



3 PREMIERSHIPS
TROLLOPE SHIELD,
G GRADE & UNDER 14/2

WHO'S WHO

NEW LIFE MEMBERS



Sean Minetti



Ryan Willmott

PREMIERS

Trollope Shield (1st XI) G Grade (4th XI) Under 14/2

RUNNERS-UP

Veterans T20 Under 14 T20

MERRIL ANDERSON CLUB CHAMPION David Killen

ROBERT PENDREY
JUNIOR CLUB CHAMPION
Jack Evans

ROSS FRANCIS BEST CLUB PERSON

Andrew Johnstone

DERRICK GUYE BOLT AWARD MOST VALUABLE PLAYER

James Johnstone

Pricket Oluk



Lindsay Trollope Shield (1sts) Premiers Back Row Jake Tucker Josh White Leigh Jones © Dillon Bettess

Marcus Allan (12th Man) Tom Stray Rowan Peters Front row
Aydn Sier
Max Moss
David Killen
Ethan Stone

Ainslie Park 4/172 Dillon Bettess 58 Tom Stray 45 Rowan Peters 28no Max Moss 22no

Defeated North Ringwood 10/168 Jake Tucker 5/56 Ethan Stone 2/34 Josh White 2/10

Ringwood District Cricket Association Grand Final Played at North Ringwood Res 18/19 March 2023 "It's Ours"



Pricket Olul



Premiers G Grade (4ths)

Troy Harris Leigh Walles **Geoff Wallis Back Row Dylan Shanks** Brendon Freeman Daniel Wallis Rick Forster John Ridley

David Sykes Front row Dale Warren Darren Walles © Mark Sealey

Darren Walles 78 Leigh Walles 25 Geoff Wallis 23 Ainslie Park 7/234

Darren Walles 2/32 Rick Forster 2/13 Defeated Wantirna 10/157 Mark Sealey 3/34



Ringwood District Cricket Association G Grade Grand Final Played at Schultz Reserve 11 March 2023

Cricket Olul



Under 14-2 Premiers

Back Row
Archie Brown
Luke Spencer
Will Macklin (Coach)
Taj Johnstone (C)
Kaelan Baker-Flett
Xavier Walles
Kento Inoue

Front row Mitchell Cliff Cooper Doughty Jack Evans (VC) Harvey Baker-Flett Kalen Tahirovski Blake Gregson

Ainslie Park 4/99 Jack Evans 32 Taj Johnstone 26no Defeated East Ringwood 10/97 Mitch Cliff 2/11 Harvey Baker-Flett 2/9



Ringwood District Cricket Association Grand Final Played At Ainslie Park 18/19 March 2023 "It'S Ours"

#CONTENTS



COMMITTEE, OFFICIALS & LIFE MEMBERS	7
PRESIDENT'S REPORT	8
SECRETARY'S REPORT	9
TREASURER'S REPORT	10
PROFIT & LOSS 2023	13
BALANCE SHEET	16
SOCIAL REPORT	17
COACH'S REPORT	20
TROLLOPE SHIELD (1ST XI)	22
PASCOE SHIELD (2ND XI)	29
A GRADE (3RD XI)	34
G GRADE (4TH XI)	40
M3 GRADE (5TH XI)	47
SENIOR AWARDS	54
SENIOR CLUB CHAMPIONSHIP	56
TEAM OF THE YEAR	63
ACCUMULATIVE TROPHIES	64
TOP PERFORMERS SEASON 2022/23	65
CURRENT PLAYER STATISTICS	66
CLUB OVERALL TOP 20s	68
1ST XI TOP 20s	72
APCC HISTORY	73
VETERANS T20	82
JUNIOR COORDINATOR'S REPORT	85
JUNIOR AWARDS 2022/23	88
GIRLS STAGE 1 SPIRIT - 1	90
GIRLS STAGE 2 - STARS	92
UNDER 12/8	96
UNDER 12/5	100
UNDER 14/4	104
UNDER 14/2	107
UNDER 18	113
JUNIOR CLUB CHAMPIONSHIP	116
PARKERS PRIDE AWARD	117
CLUB SPONSORS 2022/23	119
PLAYER SPONSORS	121

COMMITTEE, OFFICIALS & LIFE MEMBERS



EXECUTIVE

President	David Delahunty
Secretary	Alan Moss
Treasurer	Sean Minetti
Vice President	David Sykes
Cricket Manager	Josh Bettess
Social/Sponsorship	Rick Forster
Junior Coordinator	Darren Walles
Junior Secretary	Karen Ridley
Blasters Coordinator	Nicole Jones
Veterans Coordinator	Matt Thomas

OPERATIONS GROUP

Assistant Secretary	Jamie Davison
Bar Managers	Ted & Nathan Dugdale
Canteen/Catering	Matt Thomas
Property Officer	Sean Arbuckle
Clothina	Max Moss

EXECUTIVE

Senior Coach	Leigh Jones
Assistant Coaches	Rowan Peters, Tom Stray
Senior Selection Committee	Team captains: Leigh Jones (1st XI); Sean Minetti (2nd XI); Lewis Davison (3rd XI); Nathan Dugdale/John Auchterlonie (4th XI); Nick Delahunty/David Sykes (5th XI)
Selection Coordinators	Garry Walles, Matt Thomas
Junior Coaches	Under 18 – Marcus Allan Under 14/2 – Will Macklin Under 14/4 – Nathan Croot Under 12/5 – Darren Walles Under 12/8 – Brendon Freeman Stage 2 Girls – Brendon Freeman Stage 1 Girls – Jamie Davison Woolworths Blasters – Mark Arnot

LIFE MEMBERS

Phil McCallum (dec)	Ian Britnell	Alan Wadsworth (dec)	Jeff Berry
Robert Pendrey (dec)	Derrick Guye	Chris Anderson	Graham Young
Lindsay Foulis	Dom Valeri	Russell Davison	Geoff Anderson (dec)
Frank Colverson	Garry Walles	Les Eaton	Jamie Davison
Andrew Peters	Stuart Minetti	lan Cubitt	Sean Arbuckle
Jason Foulis	Matt Thomas	Barry Westgarth	Glen Thomas
Darren Walles	Leigh Walles	Trent Sier	David Delahunty
Alan Moss	Sean Minetti	Ryan Willmott	

PRESIDENT'S REPORT



Welcome,

What a club we have, and what an amazing season we've had.

Bringing home three Premierships and some solid finals performances shows our class and our strength.

- The Stage 2 Girls, Under 14/4s and Under 12/5s made it through to the semis.
- The 2nds fought their way to the finals and gave it a good crack.
- The Under 14s and Vets T20 sides just fell at the last hurdle after making Grand Finals.
- The Under 14/2s topped the ladder and went on to win their flag.
- The 4ths went back-to-back defeating the top team in their Grand Final.
- And we will all remember what happened in the 1sts for a long, long time. Trollope Shield Premiers for 2022/23!!!

Congratulations to all the skippers and players of all our sides but special congratulations to those flag winners, Well done to captain Taj Johnstone in the 14/2s and also to coach Will Macklin. There are a few captains to congratulate in the 4ths – well done to Duggy and Abba for the season, and to Coma for leading the side on the big day.

But back to that biggest day of all at North Ringwood. Congratulations to all the players on bringing home a 1sts premiership for the first time in more than 10 years and our first top division flag in 23 years. An extra special mention, massive congratulations and huge vote of thanks to Leigh Jones, the skipper of that amazing team and a brilliant leader of our club. I must also acknowledge the hard work that Mark 'Guv' Arnot put in to set the club up so well and to hand the job over a few years ago. But Leroy you made us all so proud – to be the captain/coach of the very best side in all the RDCA senior men's competition is an achievement that will inspire people at Ainslie Park for years and years.

All the on-field action almost makes me forget another historic occasion for Ainslie Park – the opening of our new clubrooms. All the hard work paid off as we got to enjoy training nights, match days and social functions in our new facility. A big thanks to Maroondah Council, Michael Sukkar MP, East Ringwood Junior Footy and everyone who contributed to the project over the years.

Huge thanks to the committee and all the helpers. To the coaches, the team managers, the scorers, the parents and friends, who make it all work from week to week. Special thanks to the Dugdales and Rick for all their hard work over the years that have made our social calendar and our hospitality top-class.

Thank you all for another successful season in the life of our great club.

Dave "Dela" Delahunty

President

SECRETARY'S REPORT



Another season done and dusted. Season 2022/23 when it ended was one of great joy for all the club. When you are involved at the Committee level when it finally all comes together in the fashion it did in March the overwhelming feeling is not of relief but just happiness and a sense of Mission accomplished.

The job of Club Secretary can fill your time quite adequately with the endless emails from various authorities including Cricket Victoria, RDCA, Maroondah Council and Government agencies. None of this can work and no club can operate efficiently without a team effort and when you see the operation in full swing it still amazes me what an amazing Committee we have at APCC with each member pulling their weight on the Club portfolio elected for them. Thanks from myself and all the club must go to these people for their outstanding jobs and no excuse was given and job completed.

Our team consisted of Dave Delahunty (President), David Sykes (Vice President), Sean Minetti (Treasurer), Rick Forster (Social & Sponsorship), Darren Walles (Junior Co-ordinator), Karen Ridley (Junior Secretary) and Matt Thomas (Vets). Once again, big thanks to Tacka who works tirelessly behind the scenes and is a great source of support and knowledge to the club.

Big thanks to all who assisted including Teddy and Nathan Dugdale (Bar) Sykesy (Reports) Big Stu (wherever required) Max Moss (Clothing). Just goes to show why this club is so successful with the amazing help and support we have.

As we look to the coming season, congratulations to David (Dela) Delahunty on 9 years' service as Club President. A great effort in anyone's language and you should be proud of your efforts and achievements over that period. A massive hole that may require 3 people to fill will be Rick Forster's retirement. You have to marvel at the effort and support you have given this club over 5 years Rick. Congratulations and thank you for your efforts.

Congratulations to our Senior Coach Leigh Jones and his support team. From the committee level, it provides great comfort to know Leigh is leading the club and now he is not just our Coach but Premiership Captain as well. The Senior sides were again successful with Leroy and his team leading the way. Thanks to all the captains, coaches, team managers, scorers and helpers for all senior and junior sides. For the club to continue to thrive we require more participation from more people to volunteer on our committee and sub-committees. Thank you for the loyalty of our sensational sponsors in what has been a very trying year globally. Please make sure we all support and promote our sponsors as much as we can.

Secretary

Alan "Mossy" Moss

TREASURER'S REPORT



The club recorded a \$12,573 trading deficit for season 2022/23. The club's true net cash position adjusted for amounts held on trust (coach travel and veterans golf trip) decreased by \$36,288 to the end of the financial year.

In contrast to recent seasons, it was a welcome change to start the season on time and without any restrictions on social activities. Most importantly though the dawn of the season saw us admitted to our new rooms which was a moment we had long been financially planning for.

With East Ringwood Junior Football Club (ERJFC) we jointly invested over \$45,000 in the equipment fit out of the new rooms. This is a major investment and sets us up with facilities our members should be able to enjoy for many years to come.

We also made some significant investments to support our players with over \$6,000 spent on a high-end bowling machine and \$15,000 at Lispcombe Park to upgrade the pitch and surroundings for the benefit of our 5th XI.

These major investments were made possible by some careful planning across the last five seasons, but the impact felt this season is less than it might have been in the covid impacted seasons due to unfettered access to our rooms.

This meant we could return to a normal social calendar and the revenue generation that comes with that resulting in a major increase in gross profit from social and bar sales.

Once again the generous support from sponsors was crucial in allowing us to meet the clubs day to day operating requirements. Led by Rick Forster and Alan Moss and assisted by Jason Eaton we were able to maintain sponsorship in line with the previous season's historical high. We can never take our sponsors for granted and so to each sponsor a huge thank you for their generous support and to our sponsorship team for managing these crucial partnerships.

Leigh Jones doubled down on the player sponsorship program which was introduced in the previous season. This program which we will hope to build on again next season generated additional sponsorship revenue compared to the previous season.

Member fees that do not cover on-field and coaching costs were again set at \$20 per game. It's taking longer and longer to collect player payments and at season's end, we have a number of outstanding collections. This is disappointing as no player should expect to play for free nor should we have to spend significant time as volunteers chasing players for payment.

We received a major grant from Cricket Australia for the Lipscombe Park pitch upgrade and ball machine purchase which covered 70% of these costs.

Rick Forster must be applauded again as he managed four Bunnings BBQ's which injected over \$8,000 to club coffers. Thanks to all those members that helped across the three days. Our members also again provided great support via the \$100 club raffle held in conjunction with the major reunion night which netted \$6,000.

Thank you to Max Moss who again diligently managed the club clothing returning our second profit in a row, a not insignificant achievement given the usual parlous state of clothing.

Having kept a strong handle on overheads the last few seasons this continued with total costs materially similar to previous seasons. The mix of costs changed with coaching/player costs reducing but increases in umpiring, training and ground hire costs neutralising any saving. Other playing and administration costs were again tightly managed and nearly identical to the previous few seasons.

Cont.

TREASURER'S REPORT CONT.



Our Balance Sheet remains healthy even after the major investments made over the last 12 months. We have healthy cash reserves, significant stock holdings and a large receivable due from ERJFC with current liabilities less than 5% of current assets.

So we end the season in a strong position having made significant investments both on and off the playing arena. Next season the committee is looking to continue increasing our investment in junior development which started this season. We are fortunate to have worked ourselves into a position where we can make these investments we have without creating a shortage in working capital. However, we must guard against complacency and continue our hard work on the financial front to ensure our long term financial stability.

To the entire committee and all club members who help in official and unofficial capacities, you are what makes our club so great. To my wife Andrea, thank you for your support both as a player and as Treasurer, you continue to make my contribution possible.

Treasurer

Sean Mineth

TREASURER'S REPORT CONT.



Financial Report Notes

These notes are provided in the interest of clarifying key aspects of the Ainslie Park Cricket Club Financial Report for the year ended 30 April 2023.

Notes are only provided where there is a change in income or expenditure from the previous financial year that is sufficient to warrant explanation:

- Bar/canteen and social event gross profit was up 63% (~\$9,600) due to an increase in social functions and full season access to facilities.
- 2. Clothing gross profit was up 29% (~\$400) due to better management of clothing stock.
- 3. Fundraising was up 119% (~\$16,500) due to increased grants (~\$8,500), Bunnings BBQs (~\$4,000) and raffles (~\$2,000).
- **4.** Membership was down 8% (~\$1,800) due to less junior and senior sides than the previous season.
- 5. Sponsorship was down 2% (~\$600).
- **6.** Capital expenditure increased from \$nil to ~\$16,000 due to the Lipscombe Park upgrade.
- 7. Cleaning increased by 19% (~\$1,500) as we made the necessary investment to have the rooms cleaned more regularly by a professional cleaner.
- **8.** Light, Power & Heating increased by 19% (~\$1,300) due to an increase in rates.
- Non-playing equipment increased by 4.4x
 (~\$22,600) due to the room fit-out including
 kitchen, furniture and audio-visual.
- **10.** Coach and player costs decreased by 28% (~\$7,900) due to a reduction in paid players.
- **11.** Playing equipment costs increased by 8.6x (\$6,400) due to the purchase of a new bowling machine.
- **12.** Ground hire increased by 66% (~3,100) due to increased rates from the Maroondah City Council.
- **13.** Training expenses increased by 1.3x (~\$3,300) due to a full indoor pre-season.
- **14.** Umpire fees increased by 71% (~\$2,400,) due to umpires for the U/18 team and a full season.
- **15.** The nets redevelopment as per previous seasons continues to be depreciated on a straight-line basis of \$8,000 per annum.

PROFIT & LOSS 2023



For the year ended 30 April 2023

	2023	2022	% +/-	\$+/-
Bar & Canteen & Social				
Sales - Bar & Canteen				
Sales - Beer	23,952	17,447	37%	6,505
Sales - Cider	2,606	1,178	121%	1,428
Sales - Food	4,933	1,328	271%	3,605
Sales- Non-alcoholic	4,151	2,475	68%	1,676
Sales- Spirits	7,938	4,731	68%	3,207
Sales - Wine	1,056	963	10%	93
Total Sales- Bar & Canteen	44,636	28,122	59%	16,514
Direct Costs- Bar & Canteen				
Purchases - Bar	(17,960)	(10,415)	72%	(7,545)
Purchases - Canteen	(1,999)	(2,225)	-10%	226
Purchases- Kitchen Consumables	(50)	(126)	-60%	76
Total Direct Costs- Bar & Canteen	(20,009)	(12,766)	57%	(7,243)
Sales - Social Events				
Sales - Christmas Party	1,288	156	725%	1,132
Sales- Presentation Night	7,420	4,800	55%	2,620
Sales- Social Nights	5,214	-	-	5,214
Sales-Thursday Night Meals	4,289	2,615	64%	1,674
Total Sales- Social Events	18,210	7,571	141%	10,639
Direct Costs- Social Events				
Christmas Party	(264)	(420)	-37%	156
Presentation Night - Seniors/Vets	(9,168)	(4,320)	112%	(4,849)
Purchases - Social Events	(5,465)	(998)	448%	(4,467)
Purchases - Thursday Meals	(3,181)	(2,022)	57%	(1,159)
Total Direct Costs- Social Events	(18,078)	(7,759)	133%	(10,319)
Total Day 9 Cantoon 9 Casial			639/	
Total Bar & Canteen & Social	24,759	15,167	63%	9,592
Clothing				
Sales- Clothing				
Sales - Merchandise	15,642	12,752	23%	2,890
Total Sales- Clothing	15,642	12,752	23%	2,890
Direct Costs- Clothing				
Opening Stock	(14,600)	(8,726)	67%	(5,874)
Clothing Discounts	-	(212)	-100%	212
Purchases - Merchandise	(17,951)	(16,850)	7%	(1,101)
SubsidisedJunior Clothing	(394)	-	-	(394)
Closing Stock	19,313	14,600	32%	4,713
Total Direct Costs- Clothing	(13,632)	(11,188)	22%	(2,444)
Clothing - Gross Profit	2,010	1,564	29%	446

PROFIT & LOSS CONT.



	2023	2022	% +/-	\$ +/-
Fundraising				
Income - Fundraising				
Donations - General	767	-	-	767
Fundraising - \$100Raffle Tickets	10,000	-	-	10,000
Fundraising - Bunnings BBQ	12,578	7,476	68%	5,101
Fundraising - People's Choice Community Lottery Raffle Tickets	-	3,970	-100%	(3,970)
Fundraising - Pink Stumps Day	1,247	-	-	1,247
Grants	15,175	6,500	133%	8,675
Total Income - Fundraising	39,767	17,946	122%	21,821
Direct Costs - Fundraising				
Commissions - Grants	(330)	(825)	-60%	495
Donations - Pink Stumps Day	(1,247)	-	-	(1,247)
Fundraising - \$100 Raffle Payout	(4,000)	-	-	(4,000)
Fundraising - Bunnings BBQCosts	(3,845)	(3,253)	18%	(592)
Total Direct Costs- Fundraising	(9,422)	(4,078)	131%	(5,344)
Total Fundraising	30,345	13,868	119%	16,477
Membership Fees				
Income - Membership Fee				
Indoor Training Fees	15	-	-	15
Membership Fees-Juniors	6,483	5,980	8%	503
Membership Fees- Seniors	13,920	16,420	-15%	(2,500)
Total Income - Membership Fee	20,418	22,400	-9%	(1,982)
Direct Costs- Membership Fees				
Membership FeesLost	(70)	(310)	-77%	240
Merchant Fees- Mycricket	(123)	(114)	8%	(9)
Total Direct Costs- Membership Fees	(193)	(424)	-55%	231
Total MembershipFees	20,225	21,976	-8%	(1,751)
Sponsorship				
Income - Sponsorship				
Sponsorship - General	29,200	29,574	-1%	(374)
Sponsorship - Player	5,000	4,413	13%	588
Total Income - Sponsorship	34,200	33,987	1%	214
Direct Costs-Sponsorship				
Fee Discounts - Player Sponsorship	(2,110)	(1,263)	67%	(848)
Total Direct Costs-Sponsorship	(2,110)	(1,263)	67%	(848)
Total Sponsorship	32,090	32,724	-2%	(634)
Total GrossProfit	109,430	85,300	28%	24,130
Other Income				
Interest Income	306	43	614%	263
Recoveries/Reimbursements	4,534	3,415	33%	1,119

PROFIT & LOSS CONT.



	2023	2022	% +/-	\$ +/-
Vets T20 Big Bash Winnings	500			500
Total Other Income	5,340	3,458	54%	1,882
Operating Evapopee	.,.	-,		,
Operating Expenses				
Administration Costs	650	240	171%	410
Advertising				
Bank Fees	39	16	138%	23
Capital Expenditure	15,973	- 700	4070/	15,973
Cleaning	2,255	760	197%	1,495
COVID-19 Expenses	-	58	-100%	(58)
Depreciation	8,000	8,000	-	-
Flowers & Gifts	652	1,497	-56%	(845)
Insurance	2,092	2,280	-8%	(189)
Licenses	777	373	108%	404
Light, Power, Heating	8,338	7,007	19%	1,331
Merchant Fees- Bank	1,861	1,357	37%	503
Office Expenses	323	349	-8%	(27)
Equipment - Non Playing	27,677	5,104	442%	22,573
Printing & Stationery	39	56	-30%	(17)
Repairs and Maintenance	534	243	119%	291
Signage	1,078	1,235	-13%	(157)
Subscriptions	1,414	1,259	12%	155
Telephone & Internet	362	225	60%	136
Trophies	2,414	2,527	-4%	(113)
Water Rates	1,006	755	33%	251
Website	-	263	-100%	(263)
Total Administration Costs	75,482	33,606	125%	41,876
Playing Costs				
Affiliation - BHRDCA	235	-	=	235
Affiliation - RDCA	2,871	2,365	21%	506
Coaching/Playing Fees	19,978	27,857	-28%	(7,879)
Cricket Balls	4,107	4,365	-6%	(258)
Equipment - Playing	6,488	74	8,644%	6,414
Ground Hire	7,944	4,795	66%	3,149
Insurance - Players	856	250	242%	606
Training Expenses	3,538	242	1,362%	3,296
Umpires	5,845	3,410	71%	2,435
Total Playing Costs	51,861	43,358	20%	8,502
Total Operating Expenses	127,342	76,964	65%	50,378
Net Profit	(12,573)	11,793	-207%	(24,367)
ACLI IOIIL	(12,373)	11,133	-201 /0	(44,307)

BALANCE SHEET



As at 30 April 2023

Bank Operations 21,637.52 71,610.83 489.78% ↓ (49,973.31) ↓ Savings Account 34,227.49 27,015.25 26.70% ↑ 7,212.24 ↑ Term Deposit #2 30,173.26 30,079.72 0.31% ↑ 93.54 ↑ Total Bank 86,038.27 128,705.80 -33.15% (42,667.53) Current Assets Accounts Receivable 13,192.90 5,695.67 131.63% ↑ 7,497.23 ↑ Stock on Hand 19,313.00 14,600.00 32.28% ↑ 4,713.00 ↑ Vouchers Held 896.00 896.00 - - Total Current Assets 33,401.90 21,191.67 57.62% 12,210.23 Fixed Assets Capital Improvements 152,140.00 152,140.00 - LessAccumulated Depreciation on Capital Improvements (88,000.00) (80,000.00) + (0,000.00) ↓ Total Fixed Assets 64,140.00 72,140.00 - 110.99% (8,000.00) ↓		30 APR2023	30 APR2022	% VARIANCE	\$ VARIANC	Έ
Coperations	Assets					
Savings Account 34,227.49 27,015.25 26.70% ↑ 7,212.24 ↑ 7,212.24 ↑ 7,212.24 ↑ 93.54 ↑ 93.54 ↑ 7,212.24 ↑ 93.54 ↑ 7,212.24 ↑ 93.54 ↑ 7,212.24 ↑ 93.54 ↑ 7,212.24 ↑ 93.54 ↑ 7,212.24 ↑ 7,212.24 ↑ 93.54 ↑ 7,212.24 ↑ 7,427.23 ↑ 7,427.23 ↑ 7,427.23 ↑ 7,427.23 ↑ 7,427.23 ↑ 7,427.23 ↑ 7,427.23 ↑ 7,427.23 ↑ 7,427.23 ↑ 7,427.23 ↑ 7,427.23 ↑ 7,427.23 ↑ 7,427.23 ↑ 7,427.23 ↑ 7,427.23 ↑ 7,427.23 ↑ 7,427.23	Bank					_
Term Deposit #2 30,173,26 30,079,72 0.31%	Operations	21,637.52	71,610.83	-69.78% 🔱	(49,973.31)	\downarrow
Total Bank 86,038.27 128,705.80 -33.15% (42,667.53) Current Assets Accounts Receivable 13,192.90 5,695.67 131.63% ↑ 7,497.23 ↑ Stock on Hand 19,313.00 14,600.00 32.26% ↑ 4,713.00 ↑ Vouchers Held 886.00 896.00 ~ 7.62% 12,210.23 Fixed Assets Capital Improvements 152,140.00 152,140.00 ~ 7.62% 12,210.23 Fixed Assets Capital Improvements (88,000.00) (80,000.00) ~ 10.00% ↓ (8,000.00) Total Fixed Assets 64,140.00 72,140.00 ~ 11.09% (8,000.00) Total Assets 183,590.17 222,037.47 ~ 17.32% (38,457.30) Liabilities Current Liabilities Accounts Payable ~ 6,899.95 ~ 100.00% ↓ (6,649.00) ↓ Holding Account - Vets Golf Trip 2,980.08 2,710.40 9.95% ^ 299.08 ↑	Savings Account	34,227.49	27,015.25	26.70% ↑	7,212.24	<u></u> 个
Current Assets Accounts Receivable 13,192.90 5,695.67 131.63% ↑ 7,497.23 ↑ 3,497.23 ↑ 3,497.23 ↑ 4,713.00 ↑ 4,713.00 ↑ 4,713.00 ↑ 4,713.00 ↑ 4,713.00 ↑ 4,713.00 ↑ 4,713.00 ↑ 7,497.23 ↑ 4,713.00 ↑ 7,497.23 ↑ 4,713.00 ↑ 7,497.23 ↑ 4,713.00 ↑ 7,497.23 ↑ 7,497.23 ↑ 4,713.00 ↑ 7,497.23 ↑ 4,713.00 ↑ 7,497.23 ↑ 4,713.00 ↑ 7,497.23 ↑ 4,713.00 ↑ 7,497.23 ↑ 4,713.00 ↑ 7,497.23 ↑ 4,713.00 ↑ 7,497.23 ↑ 4,713.00 ↑ 7,497.23 ↑ 4,713.00 ↑ 7,497.23 ↑ 4,713.00 ↑ 7,497.23 ↑ 4,713.00 ↑ 7,497.23 ↑ 4,713.00 ↑ 7,497.23 ↑ 4,713.00 ↑ 7,497.23 ↑ 4,713.00 ↑ 7,497.23 ↑ 7,497.23 ↑ 4,713.00 ↑ 12,210.23 № 12,210.23 № 12,210.23 № 12,210.23 № 12,210.23 № 12,210.23 № 12,210.23 № 12,210.23 № 12,210.23 № 12,210.20 № 12,210.20 № 12,210.20 № 12,210.20 № 12,210.20 № 12,210.20 № 12,210.20 № 12,210.20 № 12,210.20 № 12,210.20 № 12,210.20 № 12,21	Term Deposit #2	30,173.26	30,079.72	0.31% 🛧	93.54	_ 个
Accounts Receivable 13,192.90 5,695.67 131.63% ↑ 7,497.23 ↑ Stock on Hand 19,313.00 14,600.00 32.28% ↑ 4,713.00 ↑ Vouchers Held 896.00 896.00	Total Bank	86,038.27	128,705.80	-33.15%	(42,667.53)	
Stock on Hand 19,313.00 14,600.00 32,28% ↑ 4,713.00 ↑ Vouchers Held 896.00 896.00	Current Assets					
Vouchers Held 896.00 896.00 - ■ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □	Accounts Receivable	13,192.90	5,695.67	131.63% 🛧	7,497.23	ተ
Fixed Assets 33,401.90 21,191.67 57.62% 12,210.23 Fixed Assets Capital Improvements 152,140.00 152,140.00	Stock on Hand	19,313.00	14,600.00	32.28% \uparrow	4,713.00	1
Fixed Assets 152,140.00 152,140.00	Vouchers Held	896.00	896.00		- 1	_
Capital Improvements 152,140.00 152,140.00	Total Current Assets	33,401.90	21,191.67	57.62%	12,210.23	
LessAccumulated Depreciation on Capital Improvements (88,000.00) (80,000.00) -10.00% ↓ (8,000.00) ↓ Total Fixed Assets 64,140.00 72,140.00 -11.09% (8,000.00) ↓ Total Assets 183,580.17 222,037.47 -17.32% (38,457.30) Liabilities Current Liabilities Accounts Payable - 6,809.95 -100.00% ↓ (6,809.95) ↓ Holding Account - Coach Travel - 6,649.00 -100.00% ↓ (6,649.00) ↓ Prepaid Income - 13,500.00 -100.00% ↓ (13,500.00) ↓ Store Credit 1,724.30 919.25 87.58% ↑ 805.05 ↑ Total Current Liabilities 4,704.38 30,588.60 -84.62% (25,884.22) Total Liabilities 4,704.38 30,588.60 -84.62% (25,884.22) Net Assets 178,875.79 191,448.87 -6.57% (12,573.08) Equity Current Year Earnings (12,573.08) 11,793.48 -206.61% ↓ (24,366.56) ↓ Retained Earnings 124,084.88 112,291	Fixed Assets					
Total Fixed Assets 64,140.00 72,140.00 -11.09% (8,000.00) Total Assets 183,580.17 222,037.47 -17.32% (38,457.30) Liabilities Current Liabilities Accounts Payable - 6,809.95 -100.00% ↓ (6,809.95) ↓ Holding Account - Coach Travel - 6,649.00 -100.00% ↓ (6,649.00) ↓ Holding Account - VetsGolf Trip 2,980.08 2,710.40 9.95% ↑ 269.68 ↑ Prepaid Income - 13,500.00 -100.00% ↓ (13,500.00) ↓ Store Credit 1,724.30 919.25 87.58% ↑ 805.05 ↑ Total Current Liabilities 4,704.38 30,588.60 -84.62% (25,884.22) Net Assets 178,875.79 191,448.87 -6.57% (12,573.08) Equity Capital Reserve- Practice Facilities 67,363.99 67,363.99 - - - Current Year Earnings (12,573.08) 11,793.48 -206.61% ↓ (24,366.5	Capital Improvements	152,140.00	152,140.00	. —	_ 1	_
Total Assets 183,580.17 222,037.47 -17.32% (38,457.30) Liabilities Current Liabilities Accounts Payable - 6,809.95 -100.00% ↓ (6,809.95) ↓ Holding Account - Coach Travel - 6,649.00 -100.00% ↓ (6,649.00) ↓ Holding Account - Vets Golf Trip 2,980.08 2,710.40 9.95% ↑ 269.68 ↑ Prepaid Income - 13,500.00 -100.00% ↓ (13,500.00) ↓ Store Credit 1,724.30 919.25 87.58% ↑ 805.05 ↑ Total Current Liabilities 4,704.38 30,588.60 -84.62% (25,884.22) Total Liabilities 4,704.38 30,588.60 -84.62% (25,884.22) Net Assets 178,875.79 191,448.87 -6.57% (12,573.08) Equity Capital Reserver- Practice Facilities 67,363.99 67,363.99 - Current Year Earnings (12,573.08) 11,793.48 10.50% 11,793.48 ↑ Retained Earnings 124,084.8	LessAccumulated Depreciation on Capital Improvements	(88,000.00)	(80,000.00)	-10.00% 🔱	(8,000.00)	<u>↓</u>
Liabilities Current Liabilities Accounts Payable - 6,809.95 -100.00% ↓ (6,809.95) ↓ Holding Account - Coach Travel - 6,649.00 -100.00% ↓ (6,649.00) ↓ Holding Account - Vets Golf Trip 2,980.08 2,710.40 9.95% ↑ 269.68 ↑ Prepaid Income - 13,500.00 -100.00% ↓ (13,500.00) ↓ Store Credit 1,724.30 919.25 87.58% ↑ 805.05 ↑ Total Current Liabilities 4,704.38 30,588.60 -84.62% (25,884.22) Total Liabilities 4,704.38 30,588.60 -84.62% (25,884.22) Net Assets 178,875.79 191,448.87 -6.57% (12,573.08) Equity Current Year Earnings (12,573.08) 11,793.48 -206.61% ↓ (24,366.56) ↓ Retained Earnings 124,084.88 112,291.40 10.50% ↑ 11,793.48 ↑	Total Fixed Assets	64,140.00	72,140.00	-11.09%	(8,000.00)	
Current Liabilities Accounts Payable - 6,809.95 -100.00% ↓ (6,809.95) ↓ Holding Account - CoachTravel - 6,649.00 -100.00% ↓ (6,649.00) ↓ Holding Account - VetsGolf Trip 2,980.08 2,710.40 9.95% ↑ 269.68 ↑ Prepaid Income - 13,500.00 -100.00% ↓ (13,500.00) ↓ Store Credit 1,724.30 919.25 87.58% ↑ 805.05 ↑ Total Current Liabilities 4,704.38 30,588.60 -84.62% (25,884.22) Net Assets 178,875.79 191,448.87 -6.57% (12,573.08) Equity Capital Reserve- Practice Facilities 67,363.99 67,363.99	Total Assets	183,580.17	222,037.47	-17.32%	(38,457.30)	_
Accounts Payable - 6,809.95 -100.00% ↓ (6,809.95) ↓ Holding Account - CoachTravel - 6,649.00 -100.00% ↓ (6,649.00) ↓ Holding Account - VetsGolf Trip 2,980.08 2,710.40 9.95% ↑ 269.68 ↑ Prepaid Income - 13,500.00 -100.00% ↓ (13,500.00) ↓ Store Credit 1,724.30 919.25 87.58% ↑ 805.05 ↑ Total Current Liabilities 4,704.38 30,588.60 -84.62% (25,884.22) Net Assets 178,875.79 191,448.87 -6.57% (12,573.08) Equity Capital Reserve- Practice Facilities 67,363.99 67,363.99 - - - - <	Liabilities					
Holding Account - CoachTravel - 6,649.00 -100.00% ↓ (6,649.00) ↓ Holding Account - VetsGolf Trip 2,980.08 2,710.40 9.95% ↑ 269.68 ↑ Prepaid Income - 13,500.00 -100.00% ↓ (13,500.00) ↓ Store Credit 1,724.30 919.25 87.58% ↑ 805.05 ↑ Total Current Liabilities 4,704.38 30,588.60 -84.62% (25,884.22) Total Liabilities 4,704.38 30,588.60 -84.62% (25,884.22) Net Assets 178,875.79 191,448.87 -6.57% (12,573.08) Equity Capital Reserve- Practice Facilities 67,363.99 67,363.99 Current Year Earnings (12,573.08) 11,793.48 -206.61% ↓ (24,366.56) ↓ Retained Earnings 124,084.88 112,291.40 10.50% ↑ 11,793.48 ↑	Current Liabilities					
Holding Account - VetsGolf Trip 2,980.08 2,710.40 9.95% ↑ 269.68 ↑ Prepaid Income - 13,500.00 -100.00% ↓ (13,500.00) ↓ Store Credit 1,724.30 919.25 87.58% ↑ 805.05 ↑ Total Current Liabilities 4,704.38 30,588.60 -84.62% (25,884.22) Net Assets 178,875.79 191,448.87 -6.57% (12,573.08) Equity Capital Reserve- Practice Facilities 67,363.99 67,363.99 Current Year Earnings (12,573.08) Retained Earnings 124,084.88 112,291.40 10.50% ↑ 11,793.48 ↑	Accounts Payable	-	6,809.95	-100.00% 👃	(6,809.95)	Ψ
Prepaid Income - 13,500.00 -100.00% ↓ (13,500.00) ↓ Store Credit 1,724.30 919.25 87.58% ↑ 805.05 ↑ Total Current Liabilities 4,704.38 30,588.60 -84.62% (25,884.22) Net Assets 178,875.79 191,448.87 -6.57% (12,573.08) Equity Capital Reserve- Practice Facilities 67,363.99 67,363.99 - - - - Current Year Earnings (12,573.08) 11,793.48 -206.61% ↓ (24,366.56) ↓ Retained Earnings 124,084.88 112,291.40 10.50% ↑ 11,793.48 ↑	Holding Account - CoachTravel	-	6,649.00	-100.00% 👃	(6,649.00)	Ψ
Store Credit 1,724.30 919.25 87.58% ↑ 805.05 ↑ Total Current Liabilities 4,704.38 30,588.60 -84.62% (25,884.22) Total Liabilities 4,704.38 30,588.60 -84.62% (25,884.22) Net Assets 178,875.79 191,448.87 -6.57% (12,573.08) Equity Capital Reserve- Practice Facilities 67,363.99 67,363.99	Holding Account - VetsGolf Trip	2,980.08	2,710.40	9.95% \uparrow	269.68	<u>↑</u>
Total Current Liabilities 4,704.38 30,588.60 -84.62% (25,884.22) Total Liabilities 4,704.38 30,588.60 -84.62% (25,884.22) Net Assets 178,875.79 191,448.87 -6.57% (12,573.08) Equity Capital Reserve- Practice Facilities 67,363.99 67,363.99	Prepaid Income	-	13,500.00	-100.00% 👃	(13,500.00)	ψ
Total Liabilities 4,704.38 30,588.60 -84.62% (25,884.22) Net Assets 178,875.79 191,448.87 -6.57% (12,573.08) Equity Capital Reserve- Practice Facilities 67,363.99 67,363.99	Store Credit	1,724.30	919.25	87.58% \uparrow	805.05	_ 个
Net Assets 178,875.79 191,448.87 -6.57% (12,573.08) Equity Capital Reserve- Practice Facilities 67,363.99 67,363.99 Current Year Earnings (12,573.08) 11,793.48 -206.61% ↓ (24,366.56) ↓ Retained Earnings 124,084.88 112,291.40 10.50% ↑ 11,793.48 ↑	Total Current Liabilities	4,704.38	30,588.60	-84.62%	(25,884.22)	
Equity Capital Reserve- Practice Facilities 67,363.99 67,363.99	Total Liabilities	4,704.38	30,588.60	-84.62%	(25,884.22)	_
Capital Reserve- Practice Facilities 67,363.99 67,363.99	Net Assets	178,875.79	191,448.87	-6.57%	(12,573.08)	_
Capital Reserve- Practice Facilities 67,363.99 67,363.99	Equity					
Retained Earnings 124,084.88 112,291.40 10.50% ↑ 11,793.48 ↑	•	67,363.99	67,363.99		- 1	_
Retained Earnings 124,084.88 112,291.40 10.50% ↑ 11,793.48 ↑	Current Year Earnings	(12,573.08)	11,793.48	-206.61% 👃	(24,366.56)	<u>↓</u>
	Retained Earnings	124,084.88	112,291.40	10.50% 🛧	11,793.48	_ 个
		<u> </u>	·			-

SOCIAL REPORT



Well Parkers, what a season 2022-2023 turned out to be. The excitement surrounding the new club rooms and the events we could hold there was palpable.

Planning for the first major social event of the season began months earlier as the 10 year reunion of the 5 Premiership victories and 7 Grand Final appearances by all senior sides was always going to be a massive night for the club. The rooms comfortably hosted more than 130 guests for a sit down meal all cooked onsite by Ainslie Park's own Clinton Killen. He never disappoints and this occasion was no different. Club President "Dela" oversaw the unveiling of the Geoff Berry plaque and the Geoff Anderson Scorers Bay sign.

It was a marvellous night with many former players catching up with many of the current players and life members from the club. Needless to say the celebrations, stories and laughs were plentiful.

The following week we had our first Junior Family Night of the season and it was a great chance for our Junior families to come together for a few drinks and something to eat while we heard how the season had started for all our young players.

Before we knew it we were hosting the annual Christmas Party with more than 100 people attending and again Clinton Killen cooked up another marvellous meal. Santa even dropped by with presents for all the kids. The weather was perfect and another great day was had by all.

Our first social event after the Christmas break was the iPod shuffle and games night which was hosted by Rowan Peters who did a fantastic job incorporating a variety of games and music into the night.

It wasn't long after that we hosted our Pink Stumps events raising valuable funds for the McGrath Foundation while enjoying a day of fun and games with both senior and junior families coming together. This event was run by some of the junior mums and in particular Kat Bullen, Kim Lamont

and Jo Chong Wah put on a fantastic day. It was clearly evident that these ladies know how to throw a party.

Our final social event for the season was the famous Trivia Night and silent auction. Again more than 100 people attended, and quiz master Dave Sykes did not disappoint in hosting a night to remember.

Many fantastic items were donated and auctioned off on the night. It was another great success and a great time was had by all in attendance.

Of course no season is complete until Bolt Night is had on the final playing day of the home and away season. We had close to 60 people there on the night and everyone was provided with hot snacks cooked up by Matt Thomas who made sure everyone got something to eat. The five senior captains ran a great night with some helpful and entertaining sound effects provided by Nathan Croot.

The rooms were buzzing over the next three weekends as we either hosted or competed in finals with many coming back to the rooms for a feed quite often provided by captain/coach Leigh Jones and his fantastic wife Nicole. How good was it spending many Saturday and Sunday nights back at the club, talking about the days play over a feed and a few drinks.

We hosted our Junior Presentation Night just days after the U14 side won their Grand Final and again a great night was had by all. Darren Walles ran the night and we celebrated our Junior teams' efforts throughout the season.

Of course our final social event of the season is the Senior Presentation Night and with the club experiencing the ultimate success in winning the highest grade shield along with the G Grade shield it was always going to be a fantastic night with 120 people attending the night. We had premiership presentations, Life Member inductees and overall just a fantastic night was had by all.

SOCIAL REPORT



It has been an absolute honour and privilege to organise the social events for the club over the last five years. I've got to meet and become friends with so many people at the club and it just brings a smile to my face when I think of all the good times we have experienced. I have been magnificently supported by the clubs committee over the last five years as well as many of you. No matter what idea I came up with for a social event I was always given 100% support. I am also very proud to announce that from next season the wonderful Kim Lamont will be taking over running our social events so please give her the same support and encouragement you all gave me.

Our Junior social events will be run by Kat Bullen who also is extremely capable and enthusiastic about creating wonderful experiences for everyone.

I also wanted to thank Jo Walton who will be taking over the running of the Bunnings Sausage Sizzles that we host each season. She was an amazing help throughout the year just gone and no doubt will run these very important fundraising events with her usual calmness and efficiency. Please give her the support she needs when the time comes.





SENIORCOMP 2022/23

COACH'S REPORT



Well, where do I start?! What a season. A genuine rollercoaster and an enjoyable ride from the start to the very end.

As if we hadn't had enough hurdles over the last few seasons, throw in a delayed move into the new rooms, followed by a month of La Niña interruptions. However, when we finally got into the rooms, it felt like the start of a new chapter for the club. The facilities were now more than adequate and home to everything we needed to continue moving forward as a community. There was a palpable sense of positivity on and off the field around the whole club before we'd even kicked off.

It was pleasing to continue our community initiative with the Glenallen School working bee. The timing was a little tricky this year, eventually falling in the first week of a huge finals campaign, but there were no excuses, no complaints, just people turning up to help out a cohort less fortunate than us. These initiatives help put many things into perspective. It's easy to take our physical or demographic situations for granted sometimes. We're very fortunate to be healthy enough in those aspects to play this game, so seeing the Ainslie community band together to help the School again was rewarding and heartwarming. I'd love us to do even more in this space, perhaps a fundraising initiative as well such as our World's Greatest Shave effort a couple of seasons ago. Add it to the challenge list for next season.

I met with a group of senior players to formulate a club-wide game plan before preseason that would drive standards. Following that, the energy and focus in pre-season was fantastic from the whole group. Numbers at training were a struggle at times though and I think if we want to go to the next level, this is one thing we can improve. When we were there, our standards at training were quality. When the whiteboard came out, whatever was written on it got done. No fuss, just great effort and continuous improvement. Fielding drills were set up at the start of each session before hitting the nets, with those fielding stations often well attended throughout sessions as well. When we

had enough bowlers per net, players took the initiative to work on fielding. A big thank you to Ship, Crooty, Tucks, Ethan and others who got those fielding drills started if I ever couldn't make it on time. The pre-bat and post-bat activities often involved extra fitness and it was rare that I had to tell anyone to get it done. That shows our accountability and eagerness to be a better teammate.

Thanks also to my assistant coaches Tom and Rowan. Rowan stepped up our preseason to include strength and conditioning as well as more professional warms ups. No doubt this preparation helped us immensely. Tom did a power of work with the batting group as well as hitting many, many balls in fielding drills at training. It's no wonder our batting strength is now feared with Tommy being the architect of our batting plans. Thanks boys.

We continue to live by the "club first, team second, individual third" mentality. So many people put others before themselves, having no hesitation to put up their hand to help out where needed. In my role, whether it was people helping set up drills at the start of training, helping set up and pack up the nets, carrying gear back to the store room etc, all those things got done without me even asking for help. So to everyone that did lend a hand, thank you for making my job easier each week. Special thanks to Mossy and Gaz who helped run the nets throughout the season and Duggy who was often there early helping set up.

So, how did all of this translate into on-field results? I would say based on the above, the success that we enjoyed this season was richly deserved. Three out of five teams made finals, a superb effort. Another 4th XI flag to the collection, and the club's first 1st XI flag for 12 years, the first in the top grade for 23 years. Not bad at all.

I feel as though the 1st XI had been building towards this for a few seasons. All of the players in the 1s really stood up as leaders this season, not that they haven't previously, but I felt as though that aspect this season went up a notch. They

COACH'S REPORT CONT.



helped and coached other younger players, coached each other, played for each other and they put back into the club where they could. They put in the work, and they got the ultimate reward. A mature and selfless group that I couldn't be more proud of.

The 2s this season were younger than they'd been in recent seasons, especially in the bowling stocks, which is a great sign of the future to come. To be sitting near the bottom end of the table at Christmas, and then secure a finals berth by coming home with a wet sail was an amazing effort. That was off the back of the rise of a talented young crop of Jimmy Johnstone, Lachie Francis, Oscar Seegets, Coby Arbuckle, Lithika Dharmasena, Sam Vanhoogstraten and Ben Spieth. The future is bright, so well done to Sean Minetti and his men for another great season.

The efforts of the 3rds were admirable in a tough grade. Thanks to Lewis for jumping in late in the piece to captain that side, and to all the players who played there and kept having a crack despite things often not going our way. There were still highlights though, particularly having two young bowlers Taj Johnstone and Josh Connor top the overall wickets tally. Plenty to build on and another season of youth development in the team.

The 4s gathered another piece of silverware after qualifying second on the ladder. It's a tricky grade with a lot of player movement over the course of each season, so congratulations to the (many!) captains in Nathan Dugdale, Leigh Walles, Dave Sykes, John Auchterlonie, Darren Walles and all of the 4s players on another super year. So many highlights in this grade, like the round 9 team stacked full of Walles/Wallis boys, when Gary, Darren, Leigh, Xavier, Geoff and Dan all played together. Then a game later, Mark and Will Sealey got a game together, then batted together to get the winning runs. Dan Wallis claiming 15 wickets for the season (2nd most) including his first 5 wicket haul in a semi-final was also a huge highlight.

The 5ths had a tough year results wise, but so many positives and great stories to come out of the season. Jasmine Freeman made her senior debut, as did Xavier, both playing with their dad, Brendon. Jayden Bullen also made his senior debut and played with his dad, Luke. Angus Vanhoogstraten and Jayden Bullen also ended up finishing 1st and 2nd in the wickets tally for the season, great effort from those young boys!

To cap off the season the way we did was incredible. Back at the club on the last Sunday night of the season, kids and families everywhere, the new rooms absolutely packed, the under 14s and 1st XI celebrating flags together. It was an amazing sight and the perfect feel-good conclusion to the season. These moments, and everything listed above, are not only the reason why we play cricket, but why we choose to play it at Ainslie Park.

A huge thank you to our committee. This club is so well run and organised because of these people who put in countless hours behind the scenes. They are always so supportive and keep pushing the club forward. The biggest thank you goes to Nicole. I know how lucky I am to have your understanding of how important this place is to me and many others. I couldn't do what I do around the club without the support I get from you.

To everyone involved, we've put ourselves back at the top of the RDCA, let's keep putting in the work together to keep it that way. I look forward to continuing the celebrations of this year, and getting started on the next.

leigh Jones

TROLLOPE SHIELD (1ST XI)



The season kicked off with an important meeting. A bunch of senior players got together to formulate a game plan that would not only drive the 1st XI forward, but something we could implement club-wide to get all players on the same page. These plans help any player in any grade prepare for the next grade above, because when they get there, the playing style is the same and they can seamlessly slot in. All the guys in the meeting were on the same page, and we came out of it with a plan that we knew would work in any grade, in any situation, for any player. I hope they realise how important that was.

Two day cricket was back, finally! With the recent improvements in our short-form game, the return of Jake Tucker's bowling and the addition of two-dayers, we were always going to set the bar high. However, for the first time in a few years, we'd lost a bunch of handy players from the top few grades. It was not just the talent we were losing either, it included guys like Josh Bettess who was instrumental in building the culture of the team who would be sorely missed.

With departures though brings opportunities. Dillon Bettess had the opportunity to take the gloves again for the first time in 7 years and did an exceptional job. He'd already elevated himself to be one of the best bats in the competition, then also took on the keeping job and looked as though he'd never taken a break from it. A key bowling spot was also up for grabs and Ethan Stone did just that, making his debut in round 1 and playing every game in the 1s. Rowan Peters was earmarked for 1st XI cricket this season despite committing to captain the 2s. That lasted a week, he was too good, came up and had a solid year.

We snuck the first two rounds in before a La Niña forced break. A decent showing against South Croydon in round 1 where Dillon and Tom got us over the line with 60's each. Then a forgettable day against Norwood, getting bowled out for 97, left us 1-1 with the next two weeks washed out. The rain was relentless, not much opportunity to train outside of a couple of indoor sessions, but it did give us a chance to reset.

The next three rounds produced three wins, two of them emphatic not only in style but context. Dillon Bettess notched another 1st XI century supported by Rowan Peters to knock off East Ringwood, then we squared off against two of our eventual finals opposition, North Ringwood and Montrose. These two teams were always going to require performances close to our best to beat them.

North Ringwood were undefeated. They batted first and posted a decent total of 216, Jake Tucker with his first 5 wicket haul of the season. The run chase was well executed, with Trent Sier and Dillon Bettess putting on 56 for the first wicket, then consistent partnerships not only pushed the game forward, but quickly. Jake backed up the 5 fa with 54 off 48, Rowan smashed 60 off 71 and before we knew it, the target was reached in 58.1 overs. A big statement.

Montrose followed and a target of 266 was set after Montrose batted well. This time Dave and Dillon set the tone with a 141 run opening stand, Max elevated to number three ticked it over, and then Tom and Aydn iced the game with class, not to mention 9 overs to spare.

The season then threatened to be derailed by a winless, very inconsistent 3-week block of one-day cricket. Good spells of bowling from Whitey, Ethan and DK kept Lilydale to 192 in round 8, then a poor batting display lost us the game. The batting recovered to post 232 the next week after Dillon (84) and Dave (61) set us up again. Dave then started with 2 early wickets, but the bowling generally let us down and Montrose chased us down easily. The batting consistency eluded us again as North Ringwood beat us comfortably the next week. DK, Jimmy and Jake all bowled well, and Tom and Max's 50s weren't enough to save us.

A heat-out in week 1 of round 11 vs South Croydon gave us a chance to get together and have an open, honest chat about how we'd been going, refocusing on the game plan and clearly defining roles for the team. It seemed to spark us back to form again. A maiden 1st XI century from DK (109*) headlined a win against South, then a demolition

TROLLOPE SHIELD (1ST XI) CONT.



job of Norwood followed. A near outright win with all batsmen contributing to an Aydn Sier (88) led total of 8/315. After only having 1 wicket to date, I found some form with the ball and Ethan took 6 wickets across Norwood's two innings. Another even team effort saw us past Wantirna South in round 13.

The last round was a danger game against relegation battling East Ringwood. A win would see us into a home final, but we didn't bat well. Jake (48), myself and Whitey inflicted some late damage to get us 153. Tucks and I made early inroads but then East Ringwood looked to have the game won, 6 overs to go, 14 runs to win, 3 wickets in hand. A couple of boundaries, then a couple of wickets made it a thrilling finish... 5 to win off the last 22 balls with 1 wicket in hand. Whitey and I were the bowlers and after a maiden in the second last, Josh White was to bowl the final over with only 3 runs to win and a home final riding on it. Two balls later he's the hero, Jimmy Hunter taking the catch that locked in an Elimination Final vs Montrose at Ainslie Park

THE FINALS

I loved the feel around the club during finals. Packed Thursday night dinners with Troy and Jo dominating in the kitchen, great numbers at training, Saturday night pasta nights at the club with lots of people hanging around. Big energy and an amazingly positive feel. Thanks to all the people who trained, even when they weren't playing, and those who helped out in general.

A settled 1st XI team went into finals in good form. Our two-day batting form was great and our bowlers had found some consistency. We'd said during the chat before the South Croydon game that if we were going to win it this year, which we genuinely believed we could, we'd win it off the back of team performances and partnerships with both bat and ball.

We lost the toss and were sent in by Montrose, then didn't really look back. Dillon again gave us a great

start, making 64 in a 94 run stand with Tom. Aydn (42) pushed it along in another big 109 run partnership with Tom. Another partnership, this time Jake not mucking around hitting 48 off 28 in a 52 run partnership with Tom. Eventually, Tommy fell trying to go for more quick runs but he'd done the damage, the architect of our 7/301 with a brilliant maiden 1st XI century, making 116. The result was a grind, but comfortable as the bowlers all played their role, Ethan the pick with 3 wickets. Our fielding was good, we held our catches and got 3 run outs.

Lilydale away in a prelim was always going to be a challenge, they'd been top 2 all year. We'd lost to them in a one-dayer, however our form against them in recent seasons at their ground has actually been strong.

Batting first again, we were in a bit of trouble losing both Dillon and Dave early. Then Aydn and Tom were brilliant, putting on 148 together. After Aydn fell for 58, Tom, Row and Max had pushed us to 195 before Tommy eventually got out after another great knock of 91. His tempo was excellent, knowing exactly when to attack and when to defend. Jake again pushed the game forward quickly, another rapid 43 off 32. Mango and I managed a couple of late cameos to get us to 272.

Jake and I both got an early wicket to have Erulkar and leading run scorer Muthalif back in the shed at 2/15. Ethan broke the next partnership, quickly followed by Jake getting Lilydale's captain Thompson. 4/97 and from there, Pearce was the danger man as he can take the game away quickly. He had a brain fade which opened up a chance, and Josh White pounced on it, running Pearce out to leave them 6 down still needing 85 runs. From there we took consistent wickets, Jake was outstanding on a big stage, his second 5 wicket haul of the season with 5/49. We were into the Grand Final!

It was a huge week leading up to the big dance. There was a great buzz around the club after the 4th XI winning the flag, congratulations to all those

TROLLOPE SHIELD (1ST XI) CONT.



guys again! The under 14-2's were also through, which gave us a great way to start each morning of our game, with most players coming to watch them play before heading to North Ringwood.

Brilliant to see them win as well!

North Ringwood away has to be the toughest assignment in Trollope in recent seasons, but we knew if we stuck to the game plan we'd be in with a good chance. I lost the toss and the North Ringwood captain couldn't have been quicker to say they were batting.

What was expected to be a 37 degree day never got to that, and turned out to be a great day to bowl. The ball was moving around and Jake started brilliantly, taking the first 3 wickets to put North on the back foot at 2/8 and then 3/22. Ethan again bowled beautifully, taking the next two key wickets of Peter-Budge and Scott. North Ringwood in deep trouble at 5/66.

I don't know how many people knew at the time, but Dave Killen was pretty banged up going into the Grand Final. He'd injured his foot, copped a bad head knock batting in the prelim, and then also strained his side bowling in that game. He put it all behind him to bowl a handy spell in the Grand Final. He took our 6th wicket, then Jake came back on to claim 2 more for another 5 wicket haul. Backto-back 5 fa's in a prelim and Grand Final is something else. I think he's the best bowler in the comp when he's on, and he proved that over those two weeks. Josh White came on and bowled a great spell to finish off the innings, taking the last two wickets when North Ringwood had just started to threaten to get away. They were all out for 168. We had 14 overs to face overnight and unfortunately lost Dave early, but Dillon and Tom navigated the rest and we finished the day 1/24. 145 runs to win.

A lot of hard work was done early on day 2. North Ringwood were never going to give it to us easily, they bowled tight and disciplined, as they always do. Tom and Dlllon withstood a mountain of pressure and ticked the score over patiently. It was fitting that Dillon top scored for the match with 58, another great innings to cap off a brilliant season where he led the competition for runs scored. Well deserved Dillon.

Tom fought hard all day for us. They threw everything at him and he didn't budge until the win was in sight, but was out for 45. He'd had a mammoth finals series where he was at the crease for 76% (568 of 745) of our runs (thanks Bluey). This brought Max and Rowan together, and the rest will go down in Ainslie Park folklore.

Max Moss is one of those guys that every club hopes to have. A selfless person, a club and team man that'll do anything required of him to help others out. He played a number of different roles for us; at number 3 a couple of times and did well, at 7 or 8 sometimes when Jake was elevated to hit a few, but mostly at 6 to play a finisher type role. Moving around like that can be frustrating sometimes, but he never complained and just wanted to play his role for the team.

Rowan seemed to find a greater level of belief in his game this year. He knows what he can do now, and he's learnt what he needs to do to be more consistent. Both of these guys showed maturity beyond their years in pursuit of the 33 more runs we needed. Rowan waited for the right balls to hit and managed Ridgwell nicely. Max went in and pushed the game forward, pouncing on anything in his area. They ran well together and batted for each other. Then with the scores level, that sweetly timed Max Moss pull shot went to the boundary and Ainslie Park people poured onto the ground from everywhere, as did many, many emotions.

The scenes were euphoric. We'd put Ainslie Park back at the top of the RDCA after 23 years. I've never been hugged that many times in my life. It'd been 17 years since my last premiership, my first as a captain. Lifting up that trophy in front of all those Ainslie people was the proudest moment I've ever had on a sporting field.

Cont.

TROLLOPE SHIELD (1ST XI) CONT.





I love this bunch of guys and now we have a piece of APCC history that we'll share together forever. There's also a few more that contributed other than the ones that played that day, with Trent Sier, Daniel Allan, Nathan Croot, Sean Arbuckle all playing key 1st XI roles during the season, and even Tige Ridley who subbed in for a game.

Thank you to all the players. Thanks again to our amazing committee and all of the captains this year who put in a lot of time and made the on-field side of things so enjoyable for all. A big thanks to our 1s scorer Stuart Minetti for another season of support, and also Sue Minetti for scoring a game for us at Montrose. Thanks to all the other volunteers who gave their time to help around the club, and thanks to the amazing support of the Ainslie Park community. The support was huge all year and even bigger in finals.

The feeling was just that good, that it's worth putting in all that effort and even more to go again next season. Let this be the start of something, not the end. Go Parkers!

leigh "Roy" Jones

TROLLOPE SHIELD (1ST XI) STATS



CAPTAIN	Leigh Jones				
					Rd
100s SCORED	Tom Stray	116	VS	Montrose	EF
	David Killen	109*	VS	South Croydon	11
	Dillon Bettess	100*	VS	East Ringwood	5
					Rd
50s SCORED	Tom Stray	91	vs	Lilydale	PF
	Aydn Sier	88	VS	Norwood	12
	Dillon Bettess	84	VS	Montrose	9
	Tom Stray	77	VS	Wantirna South	13
	Dillon Bettess	76	VS	Montrose	7
	Tom Stray	65	VS	South Croydon	1
	Dillon Bettess	64	VS	South Croydon	1
	Dillon Bettess	64	VS	Montrose	EF
	David Killen	61	VS	Montrose	9
	Rowan Peters	60	VS	North Ringwood	6
	David Killen	60	VS	Montrose	7
	Dillon Bettess	58	VS	North Ringwood	GF
	Aydn Sier	58	VS	Lilydale	PF
	Jake Tucker	54	VS	North Ringwood	6
	Max Moss	52*	VS	North Ringwood	10
	Tom Stray	50	vs	North Ringwood	10
					Rd
5 OR MORE WKTS/INNINGS	Jake Tucker	5/49	VS	Lilydale	PF
	Josh White	5/40	VS	East Ringwood	5
	Jake Tucker	5/56	VS	North Ringwood	GF
	Jake Tucker	5/63	VS	North Ringwood	6
		Runs		Average	
BATTING AVERAGE	Tom Stray	591		49.25	
		Wickets		Average	
BOWLING AVERAGE	Jake Tucker	29		15.45	
PHIL MCCALLUM AWARD	Ethan Stone				
(BEST TEAM PLAYER)	Ethan otono				
BOLT VOTE COUNT WINNER	Jake Tucker	MOST RUNS		Tom Stray (594)	
HIGHEST TEAM TOTAL	8/315 v Norwood (Rd 12)	MOST WICKE	TS	Jake Tucker (29)	
LOWEST TEAM TOTAL	97 v Norwood (Rd 2)	MOST CATCH	IES	Dillon Bettess (14)	
		HIGHEST SCO	RE	Tom Stray (116)	

TROLLOPE SHIELD (1ST XI) STATS



HIGHEST PARTNERSHIPS

WKT	RUNS	BATSMEN		ROUND	OPPOSITION
1	141	David Killen	Dillon Bettess	7	Montrose
2	109	Dillon Bettess	Tom Stray	1	South Croydon
3	148	Tom Stray	Aydn Sier	PF	Lilydale
4	74	Dillon Bettess	Rowan Peters	5	East Ringwood
5	51	Tom Stray	James Hunter	7	Montrose
6	56	Tom Stray	Jake Tucker	13	Wantirna South
7	55	Tom Stray	Leigh Jones	13	Wantirna South
8	26	Jake Tucker	James Hunter	PF	Lilydale
9	30	Leigh Jones	Josh White	14	East Ringwood
10	15	Daniel Allan	Ethan Stone	2	Norwood

RESULTS OF GAMES PLAYED

RESULTS

Games	17
Win	11
Loss	4
Draw	2
Tie	0
Rec. Forfeit	0
Вуе	0

SEASON SCORES

ROUND	APCC	OPPOSITION	SCORE	RESULT
1	6/194	South Croydon	7/190	Win
2	97	Norwood	6/194	Loss
3		Lilydale		Draw
4		Wantirna South		Draw
5	6/215	East Ringwood	194	Win
6	6/219	North Ringwood	216	Win
7	4/270	Montrose	6/266	Win
8	126	Lilydale	8/192	Loss
9	6/232	Montrose	4/235	Loss
10	9/162	North Ringwood	5/163	Loss
11	3/227	South Croydon	7/211	Win
12	8/315	Norwood	97 & 7/196	Win
13	280	Wantirna South	205	Win
14	153	East Ringwood	151	Win
EF	7/301	Montrose	235	Win
PF	272	Lilydale	221	Win
GF	4/172	North Ringwood	168	Win

TROLLOPE SHIELD (1ST XI) STATS



BATTING PERFORMANCES

PLAYER	GAMES	INNINGS	NO	нѕ	RUNS	AVERAGE
Dillon Bettess	14	15	2	100*	594	45.69
Tom Stray	13	13	1	116	591	49.25
Jake Tucker	12	11	1	54	343	34.30
David Killen	14	15	3	109*	337	28.08
Aydn Sier	15	14	2	88	326	27.17
Rowan Peters	14	14	1	60	276	21.23
Max Moss	13	13	6	52*	208	29.71
Leigh Jones	14	9	3	37*	161	26.83
Trent Sier	8	6	0	34	75	12.50
James Hunter	12	7	2	16*	43	8.60
Joshua White	15	7	2	16	42	8.40
Nathan Croot	2	2	0	22	23	11.50
Sean Arbuckle	1	1	0	11	11	11.00
Daniel Allan	2	1	1	9*	9	NA
Ethan Stone	15	6	2	4	7	1.75
Tige Ridley	1	1	0	0	0	0.00

BOWLING PERFORMANCES

PLAYER	GAMES	OVERS	MAIDENS	WICKETS	RUNS	AVERAGE
Jake Tucker	12	155	43	29	448	15.45
Ethan Stone	15	123	12	22	491	22.32
Joshua White	15	102.2	13	19	450	23.68
David Killen	14	138.4	25	18	515	28.61
Leigh Jones	14	134.5	43	15	434	28.93
James Hunter	12	76.1	16	8	277	34.63
Tom Stray	13	71	10	6	288	48.00
Trent Sier	8	16	1	1	104	104.00
Max Moss	13	2	0	0	22	NA
Daniel Allan	2	10	0	0	55	NA

PASCOE SHIELD (2ND XI)



Coming off a very successful run with multiple grand final appearances and premierships, the 2nd XI went through a significant change of personnel this season.

Rowan Peters, after leading the team to last season's Grand Final, was again appointed as captain and led a side in round 1 that included only himself from the Grand Final team. This meant opportunities for the next generation were plentiful but were not to come without some growing pains.

After a great win in round 1 led by Rowan with a brilliant 78 to chase down 200 in a one-dayer, he was promoted and ultimately became part of a cherished 1st XI premiership.

A huge congratulations to Rowan whose hard work, perseverance and positive approach paid off in the ultimate way and is a great example to our young players.

Steve Pascoe Shield is the highest 2nd XI grade in the competition and is extremely competitive with no easy games. It's a massive jump from A grade where most of the contingent of players new to the side last played. This jump in intensity and skill was apparent as we won only two of the next seven games.

Whilst the team had some moments we couldn't sustain our competitiveness as we would have liked. The focus across this period was getting as many opportunities into our young core as possible and shortly after Christmas, this approach started to show dividends as we unlocked the right combination of experience and youth.

We won the last four home and away games of the season and locked up a home (neutral ground) elimination final. Ultimately we lost the final but the experience of playing finals at this level will be invaluable for our young core.

We debuted four players under 18. Lachie Francis

developed his game impressively as he went from a bowling all-rounder at the start of the season to a top-order batsman and bowler who was trusted at the 'death'.

Lithika Dharmasena with his skilful left arm swing found a niche as a mid- to late innings white ball bowler who is starting to expand his red ball game as well. Ben Spieth has massive potential and variety in his game as he at various times kept wicket, bowled off-spin, fielded athletically and hit the ball cleanly.

Josh Connor showed good discipline with the ball at the toughest point of the season and presents as an exciting prospect as his body matures. Another under 18 player, Jimmy Johnstone had only played one game before this season. Jimmy showed great skill as a swing bowler leading the team in wickets and later in the season showed his talent with the bat with the highlight a run-a-ball 60* to lead us to a match-winning total against a potential finalist.

Two players under 21 debuted. Oscar Seegets is a serious athlete who opened the bowling all year with exciting pace and as the season went grew in confidence finding the control to complement it, culminating in his first senior five-wicket haul in the final. Sam Vanhoogstraten opened the batting and played two destructive innings that set up important wins before work commitments took priority.

Success is not only measured in premierships with a primary job of the 2nd to identify, develop and then provide a pipeline of players for the 1st XI. Each of these young men are only just beginning their senior cricket journey but have the potential to become future 1st XI players.

Like the current 1st XI premiership players before them I hope this group can nurture their friendship and support each other as they look to fulfill their potential as Ainslie Park cricketers.

Cont.

PASCOE SHIELD (2ND XI) CONT.



Of course there was also a core of experienced players who mentored this young group and were massive contributors on our path to the finals.

Coby Arbuckle in a departure from his normal exquisite keeping led the team in the field and started to show some belief in his undoubted talent with the bat. Sean Arbuckle led us with his enthusiasm behind the stumps and showed how to value your wicket as our second highest run scorer.

Cameron Eustice's infectious enthusiasm makes him a joy to take the field with and it was a shame the season finished when it did as he was clicking into gear with the bat. Nathan Croot didn't hit the ridiculous heights of last season but was still our classiest and most damaging bat and was an invaluable source of ideas and support on match day.

Matt Delahunty did a mountain of work with the ball as he regularly tied down an end and never quite got the wicket rewards he deserved. Daniel Allan came back into the side late in the season and was a major reason we qualified for finals with his tight bowling and cricket brain.

As always a massive thank you goes out to the committee, the players and the extended Ainslie Park family. Thanks to the other captains for their work, it's never an easy job. To the premiership winners congratulations on your most deserving success and thanks for the happiness you brought us all over the last couple of weekends.

To Dave Delahunty who is departing as President, your enabling of key people and support of the entire club has made much of our recent success possible.

To Leigh Jones who may as well have been born Ainslie Park at this point, you do so much for everyone else it was such a joy to see you get the success you worked so hard for.

Of course a massive thanks to Mum for scoring all year, this takes a massive amount of pressure off on match day and Ange who pushes me out the door every October for her immense support.

Let's continue to work as a club to ensure Ainslie Park is a safe, positive and successful environment for people of all ages who love their cricket.

Sean "Larl" Mineth

See you next year.

30 Ainslie Park Cricket Club Annual Report 2022/23

PASCOE SHIELD (2ND XI) STATS



CAPTAIN	Sean Minetti				
100s SCORED	Nil				
					Rd
50s SCORED	Nathan Croot	79	VS	South Croydon	11
	Rowan Peters	78	vs	South Croydon	1
	Sean Arbuckle	69	VS	South Croydon	1
	Coby Arbuckle	68	VS	Wantirna South	13
	Sean Minetti	67	VS	Warrandyte	EF
	Sean Minetti	66*	VS	Kilsyth	14
	Cameron Eustice	61	VS	Warrandyte	EF
	James Johnstone	60*	VS	Heathwood	12
	Sean Minetti	52*	VS	Kilsyth	5
					Rd
5 OR MORE WKTS/INNINGS	Oscar Seegets	8/85	VS	Warrandyte	EF
		Runs		Average	
BATTING AVERAGE	Sean Arbuckle	294		73.5	
BATTING AVERAGE	Sean Arbuckle	294 Wickets		73.5 Average	
BATTING AVERAGE BOWLING AVERAGE	Sean Arbuckle James Johnstone				
		Wickets		Average	
BOWLING AVERAGE ALAN WADSWORTH AWARD	James Johnstone	Wickets		Average	
BOWLING AVERAGE ALAN WADSWORTH AWARD (BEST TEAM PLAYER)	James Johnstone Lachie Francis	Wickets		Average	
BOWLING AVERAGE ALAN WADSWORTH AWARD (BEST TEAM PLAYER) BOLT VOTE COUNT WINNER	James Johnstone Lachie Francis Sean Minetti	Wickets		Average	
BOWLING AVERAGE ALAN WADSWORTH AWARD (BEST TEAM PLAYER) BOLT VOTE COUNT WINNER HIGHEST TEAM TOTAL	James Johnstone Lachie Francis Sean Minetti 5/257 v Heathwood (Rd12)	Wickets		Average	
BOWLING AVERAGE ALAN WADSWORTH AWARD (BEST TEAM PLAYER) BOLT VOTE COUNT WINNER HIGHEST TEAM TOTAL LOWEST TEAM TOTAL	James Johnstone Lachie Francis Sean Minetti 5/257 v Heathwood (Rd12) 8/114 v Heathwood (Rd2)	Wickets		Average	
BOWLING AVERAGE ALAN WADSWORTH AWARD (BEST TEAM PLAYER) BOLT VOTE COUNT WINNER HIGHEST TEAM TOTAL LOWEST TEAM TOTAL MOST RUNS	James Johnstone Lachie Francis Sean Minetti 5/257 v Heathwood (Rd12) 8/114 v Heathwood (Rd2) Sean Arbuckle (294)	Wickets		Average	
BOWLING AVERAGE ALAN WADSWORTH AWARD (BEST TEAM PLAYER) BOLT VOTE COUNT WINNER HIGHEST TEAM TOTAL LOWEST TEAM TOTAL MOST RUNS MOST WICKETS	James Johnstone Lachie Francis Sean Minetti 5/257 v Heathwood (Rd12) 8/114 v Heathwood (Rd2) Sean Arbuckle (294) James Johnstone (17)	Wickets		Average	

PASCOE SHIELD (2ND XI) STATS



HIGHEST PARTNERSHIPS

WKT	RUNS	BATSMEN		ROUND	OPPOSITION
1	86	Sam Vanhoogstraten	Coby Arbuckle	8	Warrandyte
2	74	Coby Arbuckle	Lachlan Francis	13	Wantirna South
3	57	Nathan Croot	Lachlan Francis	7	Montrose
4	156	Rowan Peters	Sean Arbuckle	1	South Croydon
5	113	Sean Arbuckle	Sean Minetti	5	Kilsyth
6	127	Sean Minetti	James Johnstone	12	Heathwood
7	53	Sean Arbuckle	Oscar Seegets	9	Montrose
8	38	Sean Minetti	Oscar Seegets	11	South Croydon
9	50	Sean Arbuckle	James Johnstone	10	North Ringwood
10	5	Matt Delahunty	Lithika Dharmasena	7	Montrose

RESULTS OF GAMES PLAYED

RESULTS

Games	15
Win	7
Loss	6
Draw	2
Tie	0
Rec. Forfeit	0
Вуе	0

SEASON SCORES

ROUND	APCC	OPPOSITION	SCORE	RESULT
1	6/204	South Croydon	5/201	Win
2	8/114	Heathwood	6/171	Loss
3	•	Warrandyte	-	Draw
4		Wantirna South		Draw
5	4/182	Kilsyth	155	Win
6	124	North Ringwood	5/151	Loss
7	126	Montrose	5/229	Loss
8	7/190	Warrandyte	8/174	Win
9	6/163	Montrose	9/198	Loss
10	8/139	North Ringwood	2/140	Loss
11	7/235	South Croydon	9/170	Win
12	5/257	Heathwood	149	Win
13	3/131	Wantirna South	130	Win
14	4/179	Kilsyth	5/173	Win
EF	191	Warrandyte	239	Loss

PASCOE SHIELD (2ND XI) STATS



BATTING PERFORMANCES

PLAYER	GAMES	INNINGS	NO	нѕ	RUNS	AVERAGE
Sean Minetti	12	11	4	67	337	48.14
Sean Arbuckle	10	10	6	69	294	73.50
Cameron Eustice	11	11	0	61	230	20.91
Coby Arbuckle	12	12	0	68	193	16.08
Nathan Croot	9	7	0	79	191	27.29
Lachlan Francis	13	12	1	28	189	17.18
Sam Vanhoogstraten	5	5	0	46	106	21.20
James Johnstone	10	7	3	60*	92	23.00
Rowan Peters	1	1	0	78	78	78.00
Oscar Seegets	11	8	3	23*	53	10.60
Marcus Allan	6	6	0	14	44	7.33
Mark Francis	2	2	0	24	31	15.50
Ben Spieth	8	5	2	10*	30	10.00
Trent Sier	2	2	0	22	26	13.00
Daniel Allan	4	1	0	11	11	11.00
Darren Walles	1	1	0	9	9	9.00
Joshua Hood	1	1	0	8	8	8.00
James Isles	4	2	1	2*	3	3.00
Josh Connor	3	2	1	2	2	2.00
Lithika Dharmasena	8	2	0	0	0	0.00
Matthew Delahunty	10	3	2	0*	0	0.00

BOWLING PERFORMANCES

PLAYER	GAMES	OVERS	MAIDENS	WICKETS	RUNS	AVERAGE
James Johnstone	10	85.4	11	17	281	16.53
Lachlan Francis	13	96	18	15	369	24.60
Oscar Seegets	11	101	16	13	375	28.85
Lithika Dharmasena	8	64	9	10	263	26.30
Daniel Allan	4	63	22	6	113	18.83
Sean Minetti	12	17.4	2	5	75	15.00
Matthew Delahunty	10	106	32	5	249	49.80
Josh Connor	3	20	1	3	139	46.33
Nathan Croot	9	1	0	2	9	4.50
James Hunter	1	8	1	2	19	9.50
Marcus Allan	6	1.1	0	1	5	5.00
Coby Arbuckle	12	1	0	1	6	6.00
Ben Spieth	8	12	0	1	53	53.00
James Isles	4	24	1	1	125	125.00
Trent Sier	2	7.5	0	0	21	NA
Rowan Peters	1	8	0	0	27	NA
Darren Walles	1	17	8	0	27	NA
Sam Vanhoogstraten	5	3	0	0	33	NA

A GRADE (3RD XI)



Having won the B Grade flag the previous season and moving up to A Grade, I was confident of building upon the success of the last season.

Alas, this was not to be with a large number of last season's players from the top few grades moving on for a variety of reasons. So team selection was often challenging to find the right balance of 'older heads' and the next generation of APCC pushing for higher honours.

Having said this, it was fantastic to see the juniors and young adults who played in the side continue to improve their current skill set, and bolster their all-round capabilities.

The biggest highlight for me was seeing the likes of Josh Connor, Taj Johnstone, Lithika Dharmasena, Jack Evans, Dan Wallis and Ben Spieth time and time again prove why they are the future of this club.

For these young men to show the patience and perseverance and sportsmanship they did against some very strong, talented and on occasion, hostile opposition, can only be applauded and encouraged.

I would like to highlight some of the performances of individual players.

Troy Harris once again showed his batting skills with a greatly controlled innings against Powelltown and a brilliant 113no against Seville, powering us to our first win of the season. He would've been a shoe in for the 9 votes, had he not left early for the Billy Joel concert at the "G". Thank you Troy, for your advice and kind words throughout the season.

Josh Connor was ever reliable with the new ball, continually troubling the top order of every team in the grade. His enthusiasm in the field and progression with the bat were very enjoyable to watch. I expect his skill with the bat to greatly improve as well as his ability to become a very handy, powerful all-rounder. Josh is a joy to have in

the team and is absolutely what defines the term 'team player'.

Taj Johnstone finally grew (a little) taller and showed a massive increase in accuracy, pace and ability. I loved watching him bowl to the awkward lefties who had no idea how to play massive outies. His fielding was brilliant as we have come to expect from a kid who is still playing in the dark at 8.30 pm on a Thursday and Saturday night. We all know how much talent this kid has and can expect him to be pressing for higher honours at Ainslie Park in the near future.

Lithika Dharmasena showed again massive improvement in all facets with the ball. He used his advantage as a tall left-arm seam bowler against all batters and was very unlucky not to take more wickets in the games he played with us. I hope you continue to enjoy your cricket mate, and push yourself to better your game and play for many more seasons in the higher grades.

In the two games Dan Wallis played in the 3rd XI, he did exactly what was asked of him. Full outside off stump bowling to the field set. He was very unlucky not to get 3 wickets in the last round defending a very low target. He was also under bowled by his captain against Hoddles Creek. Sorry Dan and Joffa. With continued effort, some helpful coaching and a little bit on mongrel from your dad, in my view, Dan, you have the ability to be a fantastic player for APCC in whichever grade you want to push for.

To his father Joffa, you know what I think of you!

To Andrew Johnstone, thank you for your ride share services every week (bill the club for the Yarra Ranges drives, of which there were many). Your help, advice, effort and leadership was massively appreciated and took a massive load off my inexperienced shoulders.

To watch both the 14's and 1st XI wins was something we will talk about for years to come. To have a combined juniors team join together at the

A GRADE (3RD XI) CONT.



start of the season and win a flag, shows what can happen when you play together as a team and work towards a singular goal. Helping each other to better your game and hopefully build life-long friendships is an added bonus.

To Leigh Jones, we all know how much work you have put in over the last few years for this club and your teammates.

You have shown to everyone wanting to better themselves, exactly how to go about it. The club's and your personal success as a leader of the club should be applauded by all and continue to be built upon to push Ainslie Park to the top of all grades across the RDCA.

To all the players who had successful seasons, both personally and with your team, I send my heartfelt congratulations. I know how hard it is to win a premiership, let alone make it to one. You all deserve to enjoy this and at times, brag about your wins.

I truly love being a part of this APCC family as I am sure you all do as well. It cannot be taken lightly how much time and effort goes into running this club as it is so I thank you all.

Bring on the next season.

lewis "fly" Davison

A GRADE (3RD XI) STATS



CAPTAIN	Lewis Davison

100s SCORED **Troy Harris** 113* Seville 5 vs

Rd

10

Rd

50s SCORED Troy Harris Powelltown 65

> Dale Warren **Hoddles Creek** 50 vs

5 OR MORE WKTS/INNINGS Nil

Runs Average BATTING AVERAGE Troy Harris 196

39.20

Wickets Average BOWLING AVERAGE 12 Taj Johnstone 15.25

JEFF BERRY AWARD Josh Connor

(BEST TEAM PLAYER)

BOLT VOTE COUNT WINNER Taj Johnstone

3/191 v Seville (Rd5) **HIGHEST TEAM TOTAL**

62 v North Ringwood (Rd7) **LOWEST TEAM TOTAL**

MOST RUNS Troy Harris (196)

MOST WICKETS Taj Johnstone (12)

Jack Evans (7) **MOST CATCHES**

Troy Harris (113*) **HIGHEST SCORE**

A GRADE (3RD XI) STATS



HIGHEST PARTNERSHIPS

WKT	RUNS	BATSMEN		ROUND	OPPOSITION
1	133	Troy Harris	Adam Smith	5	Seville
2	38	Marcus Allan	Dale Warren	11	Yarra Junction
3	63	Marcus Allan	Dale Warren	10	Hoddles Creek
4	39	Andrew Johnstone	Lewis Davison	11	Yarra Junction
5	38	Dylan Shanks	Darren Walles	13	Coldstream
6	26	Oscar Seegets	James Johnstone	8	Warrandyte
7	61	Darren Walles	Josh Connor	12	Powelltown
8	24	James Johnstone	Dale Warren	8	Warrandyte
9	21	Taj Johnstone	Andrew Johnstone	14	Seville
10	31	Dale Warren	Josh Connor	9	North Ringwood

RESULTS OF GAMES PLAYED

RESULTS

Games	14
Win	3
Loss	9
Draw	2
Tie	0
Rec. Forfeit	0
Вуе	0

SEASON SCORES

ROUND	APCC	OPPOSITION	SCORE	RESULT
1	82	Yarra Junction	6/85	Loss
2	115	Powelltown	9/194	Loss
3		Coldstream	•	Draw
4		Warrandyte		Draw
5	3/191	Seville	7/185	Win
6	9/127	Hoddles Creek	7/128	Loss
7	62	North Ringwood	1/64	Loss
8	156	Warrandyte	5/159	Loss
9	9/103	North Ringwood	6/162	Loss
10	8/123	Hoddles Creek	82	Win
11	8/128	Yarra Junction	7/129	Loss
12	7/153	Powelltown	147	Win
13	5/116	Coldstream	8/161	Loss
14	71	Seville	2/72	Loss

A GRADE (3RD XI) STATS



BATTING PERFORMANCES

PLAYER	GAMES	INNINGS	NO	нѕ	RUNS	AVERAGE
Troy Harris	6	6	1	113*	196	39.20
Andrew Johnstone	12	10	0	31	117	11.70
Dale Warren	8	8	1	50	103	14.71
Lewis Davison	12	12	1	31	88	8.00
Adam Smith	6	6	0	42	81	13.50
Marcus Allan	7	7	0	19	81	11.57
Darren Walles	3	3	1	39*	67	33.50
Joshua Hood	4	4	0	48	62	15.50
Josh Connor	10	10	2	12*	48	6.00
James Johnstone	2	1	0	47	47	47.00
Geoff Wallis	2	2	0	26	47	23.50
Dylan Shanks	3	3	2	29*	41	41.00
Taj Johnstone	10	9	2	11	27	3.86
Oscar Seegets	1	1	0	26	26	26.00
John Auchterlonie	3	3	0	10	23	7.67
Mark Francis	1	1	0	22	22	22.00
James Isles	3	2	1	15*	15	15.00
Ben Spieth	2	2	0	13	15	7.50
Sean Arbuckle	2	1	1	13*	13	NA
Andrew Peters	3	2	1	11*	11	11.00
Jack Evans	6	4	1	7	10	3.33
Sam Vanhoogstraten	3	3	0	6	10	3.33
Luke Bullen	5	3	0	6	8	2.67
Nicholas Delahunty	1	1	0	3	3	3.00
Mark Sealey	2	2	0	3	3	1.50
Leigh Walles	2	1	0	2	2	2.00
Matthew Barr	3	3	0	2	2	0.67
Daniel Wallis	2	1	0	2	2	2.00
Matthew Delahunty	1	1	1	1*	1	NA
Ryan Willmott	1	1	1	1*	1	NA
Nathan Dugdale	5	3	2	1*	1	1.00
Trent Sanguinetti	1	1	0	0	0	0.00
Coby Arbuckle	1	1	0	0	0	0.00

A GRADE (3RD XI) STATS



BOWLING PERFORMANCES

PLAYER	GAMES	OVERS	MAIDENS	WICKETS	RUNS	AVERAGE
Taj Johnstone	10	54	3	12	183	15.25
Josh Connor	10	56	4	10	205	20.50
Troy Harris	6	18	2	7	72	10.29
Adam Smith	6	23	1	7	113	16.14
Marcus Allan	7	35	2	6	137	22.83
Sam Vanhoogstraten	3	14	0	5	64	12.80
James Isles	3	15	1	5	74	14.80
Andrew Johnstone	12	29	0	5	110	22.00
Darren Walles	3	11	1	3	47	15.67
Mark Sealey	2	13.1	2	3	55	18.33
Lithika Dharmasena	3	12	0	3	62	20.67
Matthew Delahunty	1	7	1	2	14	7.00
Trent Sanguinetti	1	3	0	2	16	8.00
Oscar Seegets	1	5	0	2	27	13.50
Ryan Willmott	1	4	1	1	15	15.00
Ben Spieth	2	6	1	1	27	27.00
Sean Arbuckle	2	7	0	1	30	30.00
Dale Warren	8	6	1	1	34	34.00
Coby Arbuckle	1	3	0	0	24	NA
Daniel Wallis	2	8	0	0	30	NA
Nathan Dugdale	5	4	0	0	40	NA
Andrew Peters	3	5	0	0	41	NA
James Johnstone	2	9	0	0	54	NA

G GRADE (4TH XI)



In total five people captained the 4th XI for at least one game each this season – but mostly things were looked after by Duggy (original planned captain) and then Abba. Duggy says it was quite the experience and massive learning curve this season. Receiving a phone call only a couple of weeks out from what was meant to be the start of the season, asking if he wanted to be 4th XI skipper was not what he was expecting on a Wednesday afternoon, yet here we are.

As well as lots of captains we had a mix of younger and seasoned players. In particular it's worth mentioning Round 9 when we had a special day for the club, with 3 generations of the Walles family all being able to play a game together. Garry, Leigh & Darren all being life members of the club and Darren's son Xavier definitely has a bright future ahead. They weren't the only Walles' to play though, with Geoff and Dan Wallis, regulars of the 4th XI there as well. This meant that half the team selected was a Walles/Wallis.

Everyone was looking forward to this season after a couple of interrupted seasons, the fixture actually had two-day cricket scheduled again. Although with Melbourne's weather two-day cricket soon went out the window for the lower grades.

The season for the 4ths finally started, with the first 4 weeks being washed out, and travelled down to Templestowe to play Wonga. With Duggy taking the reins for the first part of the season and winning the toss and bowling, we ended up chasing 207. Wickets were hard to come by, with Rick "Howzat" Forster, Smithy, Captain Duggy and the old Fossil Pea taking a wicket each. We managed to chase down the score in the 34th over, Smithy made 39, Joffa 17, Abba n/o 22 but the highlight of the chase was Bully making his first ever ton, 107 n/o. Who would have thought Bully would make 107 n/o and then go on to make another 22 runs for the rest of the season? Sportsbet offered odds of \$1.02 that this would be the case, sorry Bully.

In Round 2, we hosted East Ringwood, restricting them to 123, with Johnny Ridds and Dan Wallis taking 2 wickets each. Howzat, Gus "V", Dale Warren and the Pres all getting one. The run chase went rather smoothly, passing the score in 29 overs. Lethal top scored with 33, Howzat, Pres and Wayne Devine all made good contributions.

Round 3 was abandoned, so round 4 saw us play Warrandyte. We bowled them out for 166, Harry and Pea took 2 wickets each, Captain Duggy and Taj Johnstone each took one, but the highlight here was Jimmy "the better" Johnstone taking 4/24 off his 7 overs. With the bat, Harry top scored with 83. Taj 21 and Pammy 18 were the other main scorers

In round 5 we played St Andrews at home, in batting we made 127, Shanksy 42, Joffa 37 and Sealo 14 made the score more than enough. In reply St Andrews could only make 113. Sealo 2/10 off 7, Pammy 2/11 off 7 got us off to a great start, but Ridds took man of the match honours, 5 overs 4/22. Lethal changed the game in this one though, plucking a full blooded pull shot out of his \$#%, dismissing their best bat. Lethal's hand was bruised for the next couple weeks.

Round 6 saw us play a very under-manned Wantirna South. We batted first and made 205, Sykesy 54 and Brad 41 were the best with the bat, solid performances from Shanksy 17, Bluey 14, Joffa 14 and Freez 22 not out saw us take the game out of reach of Wantirna South, who were bowled out for 23, Pammy took 2/16 off 5 and Nick Dela managed his best ever bowling performance with the amazing figures of 4/5 off 6.3 - Well done Nicko.

In the last game before Christmas, we played Montrose and batted first. In making 182, Lethal 52, Joffa 38, and Ridds 24 were the pick of the bats. With the ball, Howzat and Captain Duggy each took one, Dan Wallis 2/12 off 4 and Dale grabbed 3/26 off his 7 overs, which meant we were still undefeated at the break.

Cont.

G GRADE (4TH XI) CONT.



The first game back was heated out which meant Round 9 saw us play Montrose again and again we batted first and again Lethal made another 50, 57 this time. Shanksy continued his good form making 40 not out and Sealo 16 not out the best of the bats. Montrose made a game of it but could only make 163 in reply - Xavier Walles 6 overs 2/44 and Dan Wallis 2/14 off 3 were the pick of the bowlers.

Round 10 against Wantirna South had us bowling first, in which we bowled them all out for 99, all the bowlers picked up wickets. Sealo 2/13 off 5, Dan 2/26 off 6.2 helped keep the chase under 100, Xavier Walles was the best with the ball 5 over 2/7 the highlight. The score was passed easily in the 25th over, Bluey 38 retired, think it was too hot, Joffa made 11 and the Sealo's getting us home - Will 12 not out and Mark 16 not out.

In Round 12 we played East Ringwood and with Abba at the helm what could go wrong? Warm weather? Win the toss and bat, and after 3 overs we were off to a flyer at 0/29. Harry and Sykesy went out quickly and Ridds made a solid 19 but at drinks we were now 4/56. Lethal 16, Abba 40, Sealo 33 and Jack Evans saw us make 180 but it was never enough, East Ringwood passed us 5 down. Dan 2/41 off 7 was the best bowler, Howzat, Sealo and Harry took one each.

Round 13 we came up against Warrandyte, and after batting first the week before and losing, I thought it'd be a good idea to bowl first.

Warrandyte made 157, Howzat 2/19 from 7, Johnny Ridds with the new rock, for the first time since his junior days apparently 2/37 from 7, Harry and Sealo took a wicket each and Pea 6 overs 0/14 kept the target gettable, or so I thought. We were all out for 143, Ridds 23 and myself 43 the best with the bat, and after not losing a match for nearly two seasons we had now dropped two in a row.

The last game before finals had us play St Andrews and bowling first, not by design, we bowled them out for 148, all the bowlers did a good job but Sealo, in a man of match performance took 5/22 from 6.3 overs. The run chase was over in the blink of an

eye, in which we only needed 14 overs. Harry took a back seat, with 58 not out off only 29 balls, to the big hitting Sykesy who made 81 not out off 48 balls. Lethal got the only good ball bowled by St Andrews, out for 4 off 10. A big win and into the finals we go.

Semi Final, and yep as everyone keeps saying win the toss and bat and that's exactly what we did, was never going to bowl first in final – Who does that?

So batting first and after the first over we were 2/1 Sykesy out first ball and Harry out after facing 2 balls and things weren't looking great. There was no cause for alarm however, with Lethal and Coma at the crease, batting together for the first time in a long, long time, they took the score to 124, before Lethal was dismissed for 45. Coma was out not long after for 62. Abba 29 not out and Shanksy 13 not out, put on 38 before the innings was closed with us making 4/176. Warrandyte were all out for 114, with all the bowlers performing. Dan Wallis was the best taking his first senior 5fa, 6.5 overs 5/27 and into the granny we go.

Grand Final, with Bully and Abba away for the GF, yes San Francisco and Vegas to watch a basketball and watching the game on Frog Box in some dodgy bar in San Fran, Coma was put in charge to bring this one home, against Wantirna, the only team we hadn't played during the season due to weather.

Coma won the toss and batting first we were off to a good start. Sykesy 16 and Lethal put on 47 for the first wicket. Lethal was the next to go, for a solid 25, with the score on 63. Dale 18, Harry 10, Ridds 14, who was out LBW, didn't appear happy with that decision as he was walking off, Joffa 23 not out and Sealo 16 not out all helped make the total formidable. Captain Coma came up huge making 78 off 42 balls, hitting 9 sixes and 4 fours along the way.

Cont.

G GRADE (4TH XI) CONT.



Wantirna could only make 157. Howzat 2/13 (and the final wicket), Ridds 1/25, Coma 2/32 and Man of the Match, Dan 0/23, Harry 1/20 were all magnificent but it was Sealo's hattrick and 7 overs 3/34 that sealed the fate of Wantirna.

IT'S OURS!!!!!!!!!

Thank you to the committee for allowing us all to have this experience and opportunity to captain the 4s through the season. To the whole selection panel thanks for helping me throughout the year. Congratulations to the premiership winners this season, and to everyone with individual awards. What a fantastic season, and a fantastic club. We all can't wait to see what next season holds for the club.

Nathan "Duggy" Dugdale.
John "Abba" Auchterlonie
leigh "lethal" Walles
Dave "Sykesy" Sykes
& Darren" Coma" Walles

Premiership Team - 4th XI

David Sykes
Leigh Walles
Dale Warren
Darren Walles
Troy Harris
Dylan Shanks
John Ridley
Mark Sealey
Geoff Wallis
Brendon Freeman
Rick Forster
Dan Wallis
Jo Shanks (Scorer)



CAPTAINS	Nathan Dugdale/John Auchterlonie						
					Rd		
100s SCORED	Luke Bullen	107*	vs	Wonga Park	1		
					Rd		
50s SCORED	Troy Harris	83	VS	Warrandyte	4		
	David Sykes	81*	VS	St Andrews	14		
	Darren Walles	78	vs	Wantirna	GF		
	Darren Walles	62	VS	Warrandyte	SF		
	Troy Harris	58*	VS	St Andrews	14		
	Leigh Walles	57	VS	Montrose	9		
	Leigh Walles	56	VS	Montrose	7		
	David Sykes	54	VS	Wantirna South	6		
					Rd		
5 OR MORE WKTS/INNINGS	Mark Sealey	5/22	VS	St Andrews	14		
	Daniel Wallis	5/27	VS	Warrandyte	SF		
		Runs		Average			
BATTING AVERAGE	Leigh Walles	263		26.30			
		Wickets		Average			
BOWLING AVERAGE	Mark Sealey	16		10.69			
STEPHEN LITHGOW AWARD (BEST TEAM PLAYER)	Daniel Wallis/Dylan Shanks						
BOLT VOTE COUNT WINNER	Leigh Walles						
HIGHEST TEAM TOTAL	4/215 v Wonga Park (Rd 1)						
LOWEST TEAM TOTAL	6/125 v East Ringwood (Rd 2	2)					
MOST RUNS	Leigh Walles (263)						
MOST WICKETS	Mark Sealey (16)						
MOST CATCHES	Mark Sealey, Nathan Dugda	le, Geoff Wallis	(5)				
HIGHEST SCORE	Luke Bullen (107*)						



HIGHEST PARTNERSHIPS

WKT	RUNS	BATSMEN		ROUND	OPPOSITION
1	99	Geoff Wallis	Leigh Walles	7	Montrose
2	139	David Sykes	Troy Harris	14	St Andrews
3	123	Leigh Walles	Darren Walles	SF	Warrandyte
4	57	Wayne Devene	Leigh Walles	2	East Ringwood
5	57	Luke Bullen	John Auchterlonie	1	Wonga Park
6	74	John Ridley	John Auchterlonie	13	Warrandyte
7	47	Dylan Shanks	Mark Sealey	9	Montrose
8	39	John Ridley	Geoff Wallis	GF	Wantirna
9	3	David Sykes	Dan Wallis	13	Warrandyte
10	13	David Sykes	Andrew Peters	13	Warrandyte

RESULTS OF GAMES PLAYED

RESULTS

Games	16
Win	11
Loss	2
Draw	3
Tie	0
Rec. Forfeit	0
Bye	0

SEASON SCORES

ROUND	APCC	OPPOSITION	SCORE	RESULT
1	4/215	Wonga Park	4/207	Win
2	6/125	East Ringwood	8/123	Win
3	•	Wantirna	•	Draw
4	7/169	Warrandyte	166	Win
5	6/127	St Andrews	9/113	Win
6	5/205	Wantirna South	23	Win
7	7/182	Montrose	7/138	Win
8		Wantirna	-	Draw
9	6/170	Montrose	7/163	Win
10	3/105	Wantirna South	99	Win
11		Wonga Park		Draw
12	8/181	East Ringwood	5/185	Loss
13	143	Warrandyte	6/157	Loss
14	1/154	St Andrews	148	Win
SF	4/176	Warrandyte	114	Win
GF	7/234	Wantirna	157	Win



BATTING PERFORMANCES

PLAYER	GAMES	INNINGS	NO	нѕ	RUNS	AVERAGE
Leigh Walles	10	10	0	57	263	26.30
David Sykes	6	6	1	81*	173	34.60
Troy Harris	6	6	1	83	173	34.60
Darren Walles	5	3	0	78	150	50.00
John Auchterlonie	7	5	2	43	138	46.00
Geoff Wallis	10	9	2	38	137	19.57
Dylan Shanks	7	6	2	42	122	30.50
Luke Bullen	3	3	1	107*	119	59.50
Mark Sealey	8	6	3	33	103	34.33
John Ridley	9	7	0	25	89	12.71
Glen Thomas	4	3	1	38*	57	28.50
Bradley Shorney	4	3	1	41	51	25.50
Jack Evans	5	4	0	21	40	10.00
Adam Smith	2	1	0	39	39	39.00
Dale Warren	5	4	0	18	35	8.75
Brendon Freeman	4	2	1	22*	31	31.00
Rick Forster	11	5	4	16*	28	28.00
Daniel Wallis	11	6	3	8	23	7.67
Taj Johnstone	1	1	0	21	21	21.00
Garry Walles	3	2	1	14*	19	19.00
Paul Moulton	6	1	0	18	18	18.00
Wayne Devene	2	2	0	14	15	7.50
David Delahunty	2	1	1	12*	12	NA
Will Sealey	1	1	1	12*	12	NA
David Wright	1	1	0	6	6	6.00
Andrew Peters	4	1	1	5*	5	NA
Nicholas Delahunty	2	1	0	4	4	4.00



BOWLING PERFORMANCES

PLAYER	GAMES	OVERS	MAIDENS	WICKETS	RUNS	AVERAGE
Mark Sealey	8	50.3	12	16	171	10.69
Daniel Wallis	11	50.1	2	15	260	17.33
Rick Forster	11	72.3	12	12	214	17.83
John Ridley	9	41	1	12	223	18.58
Troy Harris	6	28.5	2	7	147	21.00
Dale Warren	5	18	0	5	79	15.80
Nathan Dugdale	5	28	1	5	104	20.80
Nicholas Delahunty	2	8.3	4	4	11	2.75
James Johnstone	1	7	1	4	24	6.00
Xavier Walles	2	11	1	4	51	12.75
Paul Moulton	6	18	4	4	72	18.00
Andrew Peters	4	22	1	3	89	29.67
Darren Walles	5	23	4	3	93	31.00
David Delahunty	2	2	0	1	16	16.00
Taj Johnstone	1	6	1	1	34	34.00
Angus Vanhoogstraten	3	6	0	1	35	35.00
Adam Smith	2	7	0	1	38	38.00
Iranga Dharmasena	1	2	0	0	2	NA
Bradley Shorney	4	19	4	0	60	NA

M3 GRADE (5TH XI)



This too shall pass.

Before I kick things off I would like to extend a thank-you to my predecessor/mentor/co-captain Sykesy for the way he has captained this side for so many years. He has led a side that values playing within the spirit of the game, working as a team and playing the game positively whilst also being competitive and having success through the years.

Once the rain stopped sometime in November, we played our first game in round 2 at Lilydale which saw Azza play his first ever game of cricket and even took a wicket! Jas Freeman also played her first senior game this week too and got her maiden senior wicket – caught by her Dad. This game also saw the beginning of Sykesy, Bluey, Parko and Freezer's run scoring prowess for the 2022/23 season with each of them scoring 30+, Parko was unlucky getting bowled for 49.

My first game officially as Captain was round 4 against Wonga Park on a bogged Lipscombe Park, in hindsight we really should not have played but after a whole month of rain and with two of the first four official rounds washed out for us, we just wanted to play some cricket!!

We bowled first, Brad and Dale opened the bowling and kept it tight even with 20 metre boundaries in one spot to cone off the mud patches. Brad took 2 great wickets, Johnny Ridley (being the only other seam bowler) got promoted as an allrounder this year and got himself a wicket.

The spin twins in Gus and Azza came on to immediate effect with Azz claiming two and Gus bowling 6 overs 1 for 27. We reduced Wonga to 7/167 and after my 'very motivational' speech Abba and Sykesy got us off to a flyer until Abba went fishing outside off and got caught behind for 28. Genuine allrounder Riddles made a quick 14, Gaz went for 1, Freeze made 11, Dale would come in a steer the ship. Sykesy fell for a well-made 38, leading to Brad and Parko who exited the crease cheaply.

It is fair to say we had a few collapses but a masterstroke was on the horizon. Dale fell for 36 leaving us 8 down with 5 runs to go in the final over. Pooey was joined by Bluey who knew just what to do. We needed 3 to win off the last ball. Glen Bluey Thomas sits deep in his crease and drives the ball over the cover boundary for 6 to win us the game! What a game to not only be a part of but begin a captaining tenure.

That win over Wonga Park would prove to be the only game we would win for the season and we had some tough games where we were well beaten, in other games we stayed competitive. For the games in December, Lipscombe was still as muddy as ever, with Azza's whites no longer white, and it proved handy when Chelsea Thomas fielded for us she wore black pants to blend in with the mud.

Our last game before the Christmas break was against Healesville in which they posted 180, this game saw the return of Parko bowling his left arm express, it was so quick it brought a wicket, with Sykesy claiming a one-handed screamer behind the stumps.

Sykesy and Timmy weathered the storm of their tight bowling attack with Sykesy making 32 and Postie 14. Parko and Bluey continued their form with the bat crafting and smashing 21 and 40 respectively. Bluey and myself posted a 50 run partnership to keep the chase going, President Dela made 5 after swinging and missing 20 balls, Thommo made 12 off 3 balls but we were bundled out 11 runs short. I mention this game extensively because I am really proud of the team for sticking it out and fighting for all 36 overs with the bat and giving it our all.

Our next game would be the away fixture against Healesville where Azz, Jas and Shane Watsonesque allrounder Johnny Ridds cleaned up with 2 wickets each and Parko with 1 for 8 off 3. The less said about the batting the better, we were routed all out for 107 however we did have some resistance with Ridds showing he can do it with not

M3 GRADE (5TH XI) CONT.



only the ball but the bat as well with 26 and Bradley 'carefully crafting' 23.

Against South Croydon we had to improve on the batting, which we did posting 186 with Pammy making 25, Riddles 46 and Parko with an amazing 53. Unfortunately we could not get the job done with the ball as South Croydon passed us with 2 overs to spare and 7 wickets in hand. This game saw us lose our mate Parko for the season as he was carted into an Ambulance after the game.

After a string of losing results our backs were truly against it, but we stuck with each other, and I am so grateful that the team stuck with my leadership.

Against St Andrews in Round 13 we finally took 10 wickets. As much as we would eventually get bowled out ourselves, and lose by 116 runs, to have moments like Hayden coming in and playing his first game in 20 years and to take a wicket was amazing, and we saw something really special in Jayden Bullen taking 3 wickets for the game. Gus also returned to form after Christmas and really got the ball to talk, he claimed 3 wickets for 13 against St Andrews. After taking that 10th wicket to see everyone smiling and enjoying their time on the field it was bitter sweet to say the least.

Thank you to everyone who played in the 5s throughout the season, I believe there was about 40 players that played one time or another under my captaincy this season so thank you all for being a part of it, to everyone that sent messages of support during the season, thank you to those that guided me through the year and played a supportive role to my leadership and for that I am very grateful.

To all the 5's I say that despite our results this season, the games where were down two or three players and had to fill the side with 8 year old Xav Freeman, sister Jaz, and Jayden Bullen, losing Parko for the season, this season was a tough one to say the least and we knew that coming into the season. But in all that I this too shall pass, and next season will be ours.

Thanks to the committee, selectors and everyone who helps us out. To Duggie, Abba, Coma and everyone else who captained the 4s, congratulations on your amazing victory over Wantirna to bring the flag home and to Leroy, a massive congratulations from myself and the 5s on your sides' success and win over North Ringwood to bring home the Premiership that has eluded Ainslie for so long.

Nick "Nicko" Delahunty



CAPTAINS Nick Delahunty/David Sykes

100s SCORED Nil

Rd

50s SCORED David Parkinson 53* vs South Croydon 10

5 OR MORE WKTS/INNINGS Nil

BOB COLVERSON AWARD

Runs Average

BATTING AVERAGE David Parkinson 158 31.60

Wickets Average

BOWLING AVERAGE Angus Vanhoogstraten 6

Aaron Shepherd

(BEST TEAM PLAYER)

BOLT VOTE COUNT WINNER David Parkinson

HIGHEST TEAM TOTAL 7/186 v South Croydon (Rd 10)

LOWEST TEAM TOTAL 7/45 v Wonga Park (Rd 14)

MOST RUNS David Sykes (178)

MOST WICKETS Angus Vanhoogstraten (6)

MOST CATCHES Nick Delahunty (7)

HIGHEST SCORE David Parkinson (53*)

22



HIGHEST PARTNERSHIPS

WKT	RUNS	BATTERS		ROUND	OPPOSITION
1	41	David Sykes	John Ridley	10	South Croydon
2	49	David Sykes	Glen Thomas	2	Lilydale
3	35	Glenn Childs	Nicholas Delahunty	12	Lilydale
4	45	Paul Moulton	Glenn Childs	10	South Croydon
6	21	David Parkinson	Nick Delahunty	5	St Andrews
5	84	David Parkinson	Brendon Freeman	2	Lilydale
7	46	David Parkinson	David Delahunty	10	South Croydon
8	25	Dale Warren	Glenn Childs	4	Wonga Park
9	16	Brad Shorney	David Delahunty	9	Healesville
10	4	Mitchell Sykes	Jasmine Freeman	12	Lilydale

RESULTS OF GAMES PLAYED

RESULTS

Games	14
Win	1
Loss	10
Draw	3
Tie	0
Rec. Forfeit	0
Вуе	0

SEASON SCORES

ROUND	APCC	OPPOSITION	SCORE	RESULT			
1		Warranwood	-	Draw			
2	8/182	Lilydale	7/188	Loss			
3		Warrandyte	•	Draw			
4	8/170	Wonga Park	7/167	Win			
5	120	St Andrews	2/124	Loss			
6	Forfeit to South Croydon						
7	169	Healesville	3/180	Loss			
8		Warrandyte	•	Draw			
9	107	Healesville	7/143	Loss			
10	7/186	South Croydon	3/188	Loss			
11	6/140	Warranwood	1/141	Loss			
12	95	Lilydale	2/97	Loss			
13	8/75	St Andrews	191	Loss			
14	7/45	Wonga Park	3/51	Loss			



BATTING PERFORMANCES

PLAYER	GAMES	INNINGS	NO	HS	RUNS	AVERAGE
David Sykes	7	7	0	38	178	25.43
David Parkinson	6	6	1	53*	158	31.60
Glen Thomas	7	7	2	44*	138	27.60
John Ridley	3	3	0	46	86	28.67
Brendon Freeman	8	8	0	43	83	10.38
Nicholas Delahunty	8	6	0	28	82	13.67
Glenn Childs	5	5	1	25	66	16.50
Paul Moulton	3	3	1	32	57	28.50
Dale Warren	1	1	0	36	36	36.00
David Delahunty	4	4	0	22	33	8.25
Bradley Shorney	2	2	0	23	32	16.00
Tim Flahavin	7	7	1	14	31	5.17
John Auchterlonie	1	1	0	28	28	28.00
Rick Forster	2	2	0	23	24	12.00
Matt Thomas	2	2	0	12	19	9.50
Andrew Peters	1	1	0	16	16	16.00
Angus Vanhoogstraten	8	6	1	11	16	3.20
Garry Walles	6	5	1	6	14	3.50
Iranga Dharmasena	6	6	1	3	10	2.00
Wayne Devene	1	1	0	7	7	7.00
Aaron Shepherd	10	5	2	3	7	2.33
Dylan Shanks	1	1	0	6	6	6.00
Hayden Lace	3	2	0	2	2	1.00
Mitchell Sykes	5	5	2	1*	2	0.67
Luke Bullen	1	1	0	2	2	2.00
Jasmine Freeman	6	1	1	2*	2	NA
Daniel Wallis	1	1	1	1*	1	NA



BOWLING PERFORMANCES

PLAYER	GAMES	OVERS	MAIDENS	WICKETS	RUNS	AVERAGE
Angus Vanhoogstraten	8	30	1	6	132	22.00
Jayden Bullen	3	11	0	5	80	16.00
Aaron Shepherd	10	31	0	5	209	41.80
John Ridley	3	17	2	3	39	13.00
Paul Moulton	3	14.5	0	3	86	28.67
Jasmine Freeman	6	14	0	3	97	32.33
Hayden Lace	3	9	1	2	32	16.00
David Parkinson	6	6.5	1	2	37	18.50
Garry Walles	6	10	1	2	43	21.50
Bradley Shorney	2	14	1	2	46	23.00
Nicholas Delahunty	8	41	1	2	157	78.50
Andrew Peters	1	3	1	1	5	5.00
Dylan Shanks	1	4	0	1	15	15.00
Dale Warren	1	7	1	1	39	39.00
Mitchell Sykes	5	10.2	0	1	67	67.00
Brendon Freeman	8	12	0	1	78	78.00
Xavier Freeman	3	4	1	0	20	NA
David Sykes	7	5	0	0	21	NA
Daniel Wallis	1	4	0	0	21	NA
Rick Forster	2	10	1	0	25	NA
Glen Thomas	7	7	0	0	26	NA
Matt Thomas	2	12	0	0	63	NA
Iranga Dharmasena	6	25	3	0	98	NA



SENIORAWARDS 2022/23

SENIOR AWARDS



TROLLOPE SHIELD - 1ST XI

BATTING AVERAGE	Tom Stray	591 runs @ 49.25
-----------------	-----------	------------------

BOWLING AVERAGEJake Tucker
29 wickets @ 15.45

PHIL MCCALLUM/BEST TEAM PLAYER AWARD Ethan Stone

BOLT VOTE COUNT WINNERJake Tucker

PASCOE SHIELD - 2nd XI

BATTING AVERAGE Sean Arbuckle 293 runs @ 73.50

BOWLING AVERAGE James Johnstone 17 wickets @ 16.53

ALAN WADSWORTH/BEST TEAM PLAYER AWARD Lachie Francis

BOLT VOTE COUNT WINNER Sean Minetti

A GRADE - 3rd XI

BATTING AVERAGE Troy Harris 196 runs @ 39.20

BOWLING AVERAGE Taj Johnstone 12 wickets @ 15.25

JEFF BERRY/BEST TEAM PLAYER AWARD

Josh Connor

BOLT VOTE COUNT WINNER

Taj Johnstone

G GRADE - 4th XI

BATTING AVERAGE Leigh Walles 263 runs @ 26.30

BOWLING AVERAGE Mark Sealey 16 wickets @ 10.69

STEPHEN LITHGOW/BEST TEAM PLAYER AWARD Daniel Wallis/Dylan Shanks

BOLT VOTE COUNT WINNERLeigh Walles

M3 GRADE - 5th XI

BATTING AVERAGE David Parkinson 158 runs @ 31.60

BOWLING AVERAGE Angus Vanhoogstraten 6 wickets @ 22.00

BOB COLVERSON/BEST TEAM PLAYER AWARD Aaron Shepherd

BOLT VOTE COUNT WINNERDavid Parkinson

SENIOR AWARDS



MERRIL ANDERSON MEMORIAL CLUB CHAMPION	David Killen	
DEREK GUYE BOLT AWARD MOST VALUABLE PLAYER	James Johnstone	
THE CHRIS ANDERSON COACH'S AWARD	Oscar Seegets	
MOST IMPROVED UNDER 21 PLAYER	Lachie Francis	
ROSS FRANCIS MEMORIAL BEST CLUB PERSON	Andrew Johnstone	
HIGHEST SCORE	Troy Harris	116
BEST BOWLING	Mark Sealey	5/22
MOST RUNS FOR CLUB	Dillon Bettess	594
MOST WICKETS FOR CLUB	Jake Tucker	29



PLAYER	TS	PS	A GR	G GR	М3	TOTAL
David Killen	580.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	580.00
Dillon Bettess	568.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	568.00
Jake Tucker	487.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	487.00
Troy Harris	0.00	0.00	256.08	191.06	0.00	447.14
Tom Stray	424.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	424.00
Lachlan Francis	0.00	373.18	0.00	0.00	0.00	373.18
Sean Arbuckle	16.00	320.54	20.24	0.00	0.00	356.78
James Johnstone	0.00	278.24	41.36	36.90	0.00	356.50
Rowan Peters	270.00	78.02	0.00	0.00	0.00	348.02
Sean Minetti	0.00	333.70	0.00	0.00	0.00	333.70
David Sykes	0.00	0.00	0.00	141.04	177.08	318.12
Josh White	284.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	284.00
John Ridley	0.00	0.00	0.00	176.30	91.96	268.26
Nathan Croot	33.00	228.42	0.00	0.00	0.00	261.42
Leigh Jones	255.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	255.00
Aydn Sier	253.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	253.00
Mark Sealey	0.00	0.00	42.24	210.74	0.00	252.98
Marcus Allan	0.00	78.96	150.48	0.00	0.00	229.44
Ethan Stone	212.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	212.00
Dale Warren	0.00	0.00	112.64	59.04	34.96	206.64
Josh Connor	0.00	39.48	165.44	0.00	0.00	204.92
Coby Arbuckle	0.00	201.16	0.00	0.00	0.00	201.16
Adam Smith	0.00	0.00	154.88	40.18	0.00	195.06
Oscar Seegets	0.00	145.70	44.88	0.00	0.00	190.58
Taj Johnstone	0.00	0.00	151.36	33.62	0.00	184.98
Max Moss	184.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	184.00
Andrew Johnstone	0.00	0.00	177.76	0.00	0.00	177.76
Leigh Walles	0.00	0.00	1.76	174.66	0.00	176.42
Dylan Shanks	0.00	0.00	44.88	96.76	27.36	169.00
Cam Eustice	0.00	168.26	0.00	0.00	0.00	168.26
Geoff Wallis	0.00	0.00	50.16	118.08	0.00	168.24
Nick Delahunty	0.00	0.00	2.64	52.48	111.72	166.84
Sam Vanhoogstraten	0.00	104.34	61.60	0.00	0.00	165.94
James Hunter	141.00	23.50	0.00	0.00	0.00	164.50
Glen Thomas	0.00	0.00	0.00	46.74	112.48	159.22
Lithika Dharmasena	0.00	112.80	35.20	0.00	0.00	148.00
Rick Forster	0.00	0.00	0.00	125.46	18.24	143.70
John Auchterlonie	0.00	0.00	24.64	93.48	21.28	139.40
Darren Walles	0.00	8.46	98.56	28.70	0.00	135.72
David Parkinson	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	135.28	135.28



PLAYER	TS	PS	A GR	G GR	М3	TOTAL
Daniel Wallis	0.00	0.00	10.56	113.16	0.76	124.48
Paul Moulton	0.00	0.00	0.00	55.76	66.12	121.88
Trent Sier	95.00	24.44	0.00	0.00	0.00	119.44
Jack Evans	0.00	0.00	66.00	53.30	0.00	119.30
Brendon Freeman	0.00	0.00	0.00	29.52	85.88	115.40
James Isles	0.00	45.12	66.00	0.00	0.00	111.12
Luke Bullen	0.00	0.00	11.44	97.58	1.52	110.54
Brad Shorney	0.00	0.00	0.00	50.02	43.32	93.34
Daniel Allan	9.00	80.84	0.00	0.00	0.00	89.84
Lewis Davison	0.00	0.00	86.24	0.00	0.00	86.24
Nathan Dugdale	0.00	0.00	14.08	69.70	0.00	83.78
Angus Vanhoogstraten	0.00	0.00	0.00	8.20	72.96	81.16
Josh Hood	0.00	7.52	67.76	0.00	0.00	75.28
Ben Speith	0.00	49.82	22.00	0.00	0.00	71.82
Matt Delahunty	0.00	47.00	18.48	0.00	0.00	65.48
Andrew Peters	0.00	0.00	9.68	28.70	19.76	58.14
Mark Francis	0.00	33.84	23.76	0.00	0.00	57.60
Dallas Delahunty	0.00	0.00	0.00	22.14	32.68	54.82
Glenn Childs	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	53.96	53.96
Jayden Bullen	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	49.40	49.40
Garry Walles	0.00	0.00	0.00	15.58	29.64	45.22
Aaron Shepherd	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	43.32	43.32
Xavier Walles	0.00	0.00	0.00	41.00	0.00	41.00
Tim Flahavin	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	27.36	27.36
Jasmine Freeman	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	24.32	24.32
Trent Sanguinetti	0.00	0.00	22.00	0.00	0.00	22.00
Hayden Lace	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	20.52	20.52
Wayne Devine	0.00	0.00	0.00	12.30	7.60	19.90
Matt Thomas	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	14.44	14.44
Will Sealey	0.00	0.00	0.00	13.94	0.00	13.94
David Wright	0.00	0.00	0.00	13.12	0.00	13.12
Mitch Sykes	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	12.92	12.92
Ryan Willmott	0.00	0.00	9.68	0.00	0.00	9.68
Iranga Dharmasena	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	7.60	7.60
Matt Barr	0.00	0.00	1.76	0.00	0.00	1.76



Runs = 1 point per run

Unassisted Wicket = 15 points

Assisted Wicket = 10 points

Catch = 5 points

Run Out = 5 points

Direct Hit = 10 points

Stumping = 10 points

TROLLOPE SHIELD

DI AVED	DUNG	WICH	KETS	FIELDING				СС
PLAYER	RUNS	UNASST	ASST	САТСН	RO	D/HIT	STMPS	(x1)
David Killen	330	9	7	5	2	1		580.00
Dillon Bettess	463			14	3		2	568.00
Jake Tucker	252	3	16	5	1			487.00
Tom Stray	339	1	5	4				424.00
Josh White	39	8	9	7				284.00
Rowan Peters	235			6	1			270.00
Leigh Jones	130	1	9	3	1			255.00
Aydn Sier	218			7				253.00
Ethan Stone	7	2	14	5	2			212.00
Max Moss	174				2			184.00
James Hunter	31	2	5	6				141.00
Trent Sier	75	1		1				95.00
Nathan Croot	23			1	1			33.00
Sean Arbuckle	11			1	·			16.00
Daniel Allan	9							9.00



Runs = 1 point per run

Unassisted Wicket = 15 points

Assisted Wicket = 10 points

Catch = 5 points

Run Out = 5 points

Direct Hit = 10 points

Stumping = 10 points

PASCOE SHIELD

	DUBLE	WICI	KETS	FIELDING				СС
PLAYER	RUNS	UNASST	ASST	САТСН	RO	D/HIT	STMPS	(x0.94)
Lachlan Francis	187	6	9	4		1		373.18
Sean Minetti	270	2	3	4	1			333.70
Sean Arbuckle	281			6	2		2	320.54
James Johnstone	91	4	13	2	1			278.24
Nathan Croot	188		2	5	2			228.42
Coby Arbuckle	179		1	3			1	201.16
Cam Eustice	169			2				168.26
Oscar Seegets	50	3	5	2				145.70
Lithika Dharmasena		1	9	3				112.80
Sam Vanhoogstraten	106			1				104.34
Daniel Allan	11	4	1	1				80.84
Marcus Allan	44		1	4		1		78.96
Rowan Peters	78				1			78.02
Ben Speith	28		1	3				49.82
Matt Delahunty			4	2				47.00
James Isles	3	1		3	1	1		45.12
Josh Connor	2	1	2		1			39.48
Mark Francis	31			1				33.84
Trent Sier	26							24.44
James Hunter		1	1					23.50
Darren Walles	9							8.46
Josh Hood	8				_			7.52



Runs = 1 point per run

Unassisted Wicket = 15 points

Assisted Wicket = 10 points

Catch = 5 points

Run Out = 5 points

Direct Hit = 10 points

Stumping = 10 points

A GRADE

	D. D	WICH	KETS		FIEL	DING		СС
PLAYER	RUNS	UNASST	ASST	САТСН	RO	D/HIT	STMPS	(x0.88)
Troy Harris	196	2	5	2	1			256.08
Andrew Johnstone	117	2	3	5				177.76
Josh Connor	48	4	6	4				165.44
Adam Smith	81	1	6	4				154.88
Taj Johnstone	27	4	8	1				151.36
Marcus Allan	81	3	3	2	1			150.48
Dale Warren	103	1		2				112.64
Darren Walles	67	2	1	1				98.56
Lewis Davison	88			2				86.24
Josh Hood	62			3				67.76
Jack Evans	10			7			3	66.00
James Isles	15	2	3					66.00
Sam Vanhoogstraten	10		5	2				61.60
Geoff Wallis	47			2				50.16
Dylan Shanks	41			2				44.88
Oscar Seegets	26	1	1					44.88
Mark Sealey	3	3						42.24
James Johnstone	47							41.36
Lithika Dharmasena		1	2	1				35.20
John Auchterlonie	23			1				24.64
Mark Francis	22			1				23.76
Ben Speith	15		1					22.00
Trent Sanguinetti			2	1				22.00
Sean Arbuckle	13		1					20.24
Matt Delahunty	1		2					18.48
Nathan Dugdale	1			1		1		14.08
Luke Bullen	8			1				11.44
Daniel Wallis	2		1					10.56
Andrew Peters	11							9.68
Ryan Willmott	1		1					9.68
Nick Delahunty	3							2.64
Leigh Walles	2							1.76
Matt Barr	2							1.76



Runs = 1 point per run Unassisted Wicket = 15 points

Assisted Wicket = 10 points

Catch = 5 points

Run Out = 5 points

Direct Hit = 10 points

Stumping = 10 points

G GRADE

		WICH	(ETS		FIELDING			
PLAYER	RUNS	UNASST	ASST	САТСН	RO	D/HIT	STMPS	(x0.82)
Adam Smith	39		1					40.18
Andrew Peters	5		3					28.70
Angus Vanhoogstraten			1					8.20
Brad Shorney	51			2				50.02
Brendan Freeman	31			1				29.52
Dale Warren	17	2	2	1				59.04
Dallas Delahunty	12		1	1				22.14
Daniel Wallis	23	2	8	1				113.16
Darren Walles	10	1		1	1			28.70
David Sykes	157			3				141.04
David Wright	6			2				13.12
Dylan Shanks	108			1	1			96.76
Garry Walles	19							15.58
Geoff Wallis	114			5	1			118.08
Glen Thomas	57							46.74
Jack Evans	40			3			1	53.30
James Johnstone		1	3					36.90
John Auchterlonie	109			1				93.48
John Ridley	75	5	5	2	1			176.30
Leigh Walles	193			4				174.66
Luke Bullen	119							97.58
Mark Sealey	87	7	5	3				210.74
Nathan Dugdale		2	3	5				69.70
Nick Delahunty	4	3	1	1				52.48
Paul Moulton	18	1	3	1				55.76
Rick Forster	28	4	5	3				125.46
Taj Johnstone	21	1		1				33.62
Troy Harris	163	1	5	1				191.06
Wayne Devine	15							12.30
Will Sealey	12			1				13.94
Xavier Walles		2	2					41.00



Runs = 1 point per run Unassisted Wicket = 15 points Assisted Wicket = 10 points Catch = 5 points Run Out = 5 points Direct Hit = 10 points Stumping = 10 points

M3 GRADE

		WICH	KETS	FIELDING				СС
PLAYER	RUNS	UNASST	ASST	САТСН	RO	D/HIT	STMPS	(x0.76)
David Sykes	178			5	4		1	177.08
David Parkinson	158		2					135.28
Glen Thomas	138			2				112.48
Nick Delahunty	82	1	1	7	1			111.72
John Ridley	86	1	2					91.96
Brendan Freeman	83		1	3	1			85.88
Angus Vanhoogstraten	16	3	3		1			72.96
Paul Moulton	57		3					66.12
Glenn Childs	66			1				53.96
Jayden Bullen		3	2					49.40
Aaron Shepherd	7		5					43.32
Brad Shorney	32	1	1					43.32
Dale Warren	36		1					34.96
Dallas Delahunty	33				2			32.68
Garry Walles	14		2	1				29.64
Dylan Shanks	6	1		1	2			27.36
Tim Flahavin	31			1				27.36
Jasmine Freeman	2		3					24.32
John Auchterlonie	28							21.28
Hayden Lace	2	1	1					20.52
Andrew Peters	16		1					19.76
Rick Forster	24							18.24
Matt Thomas	19							14.44
Mitch Sykes	2		1		1			12.92
Iranga Dharmasena	10							7.60
Wayne Devine	10							7.60
Luke Bullen	2							1.52
Daniel Wallis	1							0.76

TEAM OF THE YEAR



ULTRATUNE CROYDON SUPERSIDE 2022/23

1 Dillon Bettess	594 runs @ 45.69	19 ct / 3 st / 3 ro
2 David Killen	337 runs @ 28.08	18 wkts @ 28.61
3 Tom Stray	591 runs @ 49.25	
4 Sean Minetti	337 runs @ 48.14	
5 Troy Harris	369 runs @ 36.90	14 wkts @ 15.64
6 Sean Arbuckle	318 runs @ 63.60	
7 Jake Tucker	343 runs @ 34.30	29 wkts @ 15.45
8 James Johnstone	139 runs @ 27.80	21 wkts @ 17.10
9 Mark Sealey	106 runs @ 21.20	19 wkts @ 11.89
10 Josh White		19 wkts @ 23.68
11 Ethan Stone		22 wkts @ 22.32

ACCUMULATIVE TROPHIES



ACCUMULATIVE TROPHIES 2022/23

100+ Games	Brad Shorney	
150+ Games	Mark Sealey	
250+ Games	Matt Thomas	
350+ Games	Sean Arbuckle	
400+ Games	Andrew Peters	
2,000+ Runs	Glenn Childs	Jake Tucker
3,000+ Runs	David Killen	Troy Harris
7,000+ Runs	Andrew Johnstone	Aydn Sier
8,000+ Runs	Cam Eustice	
150+ Wickets	David Killen	
250+ Wickets	James Hunter	Mark Sealey
300+ Wickets	Matt Delahunty	

TOP PERFORMERS SEASON 2022/23

594

591

318



TOP 10s FOR SEASON 2022/23

1	Dillon Bettess
2	Tom Stray

RUNS

3	Troy Harris	369
4	Rowan Peters	354
5	David Sykes	351

	•	
6	Jake Tucker	343
7	David Killen	337
8	Sean Minetti	337
9	Avdn Sier	326

Sean Arbuckle

WICKETS

1	Jake Tucker	29
2	Ethan Stone	22
3	James Johnstone	21
4	Mark Sealey	19
5	Josh White	19
6	David Killen	18
7	Lachie Francis	15
8	Leigh Jones	15
9	John Ridley	15
10	Oscar Seegets	15
	Daniel Wallis	15

CURRENT PLAYER STATISTICS



PLAYER	GAMES	RUNS	WKTS	50's	100's	HS (50+)	5+ WKTS	BB (5+)
Aaron Shepherd	10	7	5					
Adam Smith	93	938	68	7		63*		
Andrew Johnstone	292	7116	80	37	9	136*	1	5/23
Andrew Peters	406	3434	698	7		84	22	8/42
Angus Vanhoogstraten	33	23	25				1	5/23
Aydn Sier	263	7216	3	30	9	170*		
Ben Speith	29	100	16					
Brad Shorney	105	1389	97	6		90		
Brendon Freeman	22	370	2	3		54*		
Cam Eustice	296	8067	39	40	9	209*		
Chelsea Thomas	2	0	0					
Coby Arbuckle	95	647	5	2		68		
Dale Warren	15	195	7	1		50		
Dallas Delahunty	307	5057	29	15	2	106	1	6/16
Daniel Allan	233	1011	295	1		55*	6	6/58
Daniel Wallis	24	91	22				1	5/27
Darren Walles	367	6907	431	38	3	130	10	6/39
David Killen	172	3013	152	12	2	126	2	5/27
David Sykes	180	4913	54	27	6	157*	1	6/25
David Wright	251	5884	24	18	3	196*		
Dillon Bettess	170	3474	8	18	4	149		
Dylan Shanks	37	714	7	1		50*		
David Parkinson	70	1207	31	5	1	161		
Ethan Stone	57	64	62					
Garry Walles	388	7572	352	38	7	159	4	7/51
Geoff Wallis	24	300	0					
Glenn Childs	160	2063	13	3		61		
Glen Thomas	337	6503	27	28	3	187		
Hayden Lace	3	2	2					
Iranga Dharmasena	29	208	13					
Jack Evans	21	169	0					
Jake Tucker	96	2181	134	9	2	156	6	5/29
James Hunter	169	1839	254	8		90*	6	6/52
James Isles	64	304	65				1	5/21
James Johnstone	64	533	55	3		60*		
Jasmine Freeman	6	2	3					
Jayden Bullen	3	0	5					
John Auchterlonie	131	2396	1	9	2	100*		
John Ridley	111	2677	50	6	4	164	3	6/58
Josh Connor	37	103	42					

CURRENT PLAYER STATISTICS



PLAYER	GAMES	RUNS	WKTS	50 's	100's	HS (50+)	5+ WKTS	BB (5+)
Josh Hood	5	70	0					
Josh White	169	1315	230	5		61	4	5/47
Lachlan Francis	58	310	63				1	5/18
Leigh Jones	94	1377	126	7		91	2	6/35
Leigh Walles	384	5726	207	25	3	107*	3	7/23
Lewis Davison	198	2349	190	6		89	3	5/15
Lithika Dharmasena	36	79	27					
Luke Bullen	142	1618	6	6	1	107*		
Marcus Allan	146	1667	24	2		70*		
Mark Francis	179	5325	23	22	5	198		
Mark Sealey	150	1754	256	3	1	130	7	7/52
Matt Barr	83	238	72					
Matt Delahunty	212	419	305	1		69*	6	7/65
Matt Thomas	250	1964	292	5		72	4	6/9
Max Moss	180	2984	52	9	1	101*	1	5/31
Mitch Sykes	19	3	3					
Nathan Croot	272	6948	23	41	6	208		
Nathan Dugdale	72	116	46					3/17
Nick Delahunty	98	386	54					
Oscar Seegets	45	475	29	2		53*		
Paul Moulton	116	567	112					
Rick Forster	78	182	71					
Rowan Peters	180	2585	40	7		98		
Ryan Willmott	307	2235	493	3		87*	11	8/54
Sam Vanhoogstraten	54	785	34	3		75		
Sean Arbuckle	352	8483	69	38	13	127	1	5/19
Sean Minetti	329	7401	93	35	8	153		
Taj Johnstone	30	208	36	1		56*	1	5/37
Tige Ridley	55	583	1	2		51		
Tim Flahavin	226	2924	40	1				
Tom Stray	44	1417	16	7	2	116	1	5/38
Trent Sanguinetti	1	0	2					
Trent Sier	341	9733	48	60	10	164*		
Troy Harris	145	3045	61	14	3	186*	1	5/28
Wayne Devene	28	407	5	1		51*		
Will Sealey	1	12	0					
Xavier Freeman	2	0	0					
Xavier Walles	4	0	6					

CLUB OVERALL TOP 20S



GAMES

1	Andrew Peters	406
2	Garry Walles	388
3	Leigh Walles	384
4	Darren Walles	367
5	Sean Arbuckle	352
6	Trent Sier	341
7	Glen Thomas	337
8	Sean Minetti	329
9	David Delahunty	307
10	Ryan Willmott	307
11	lan Cubitt	296
12	Cam Eustice	296
13	Andrew Johnstone	292
14	Derrick Guye	279
15	Chris Anderson	276
16	Nathan Croot	272
17	Jamie Davison	264
18	Aydn Sier	263
19	Dom Valeri	255
20	David Wright	250

RUNS

1	Trent Sier	9,733
2	Sean Arbuckle	8,483
3	Cam Eustice	8,067
4	Garry Walles	7,572
5	Sean Minetti	7,401
6	Aydn Sier	7,216
7	Andrew Johnstone	7,116
8	Chris Anderson	7,027
9	Nathan Croot	6,948
10	Darren Walles	6,907
11	Glen Thomas	6,503
12	Jason Foulis	6,335
13	David Tucker	6,203
14	Jamie Davison	6,127
15	Steve Foulis	5,988
16	Dom Valeri	5,915
17	Kelton Maguire	5,894
18	David Wright	5,884
19	Leigh Walles	5,726
20	Scooter Powell	5,722

WICKETS

1	Andrew Peters	698
2	Ryan Willmott	493
3	Darren Walles	431
4	Geoff Leonard	392
5	lan Cubitt	383
6	Josh McMullen	380
7	Garry Walles	352
8	Derrick Guye	349
9	Craig Colverson	323
10	Mark Arnot	315
11	Chris Anderson	307
12	Matt Delahunty	305
13	Frank Colverson	299
14	Daniel Allan	295
15	Matt Thomas	292
16	Mark Seegets	276
17	Jim Pumphrey	275
18	Euge Kear	272
19	Pat Marulli	265
20	Prashant Mishra	257

CLUB OVERALL TOP 20s



4 Trent Sier 10 164* 5 Cam Eustice 9 209* 6 Rohan Shade 9 178* 7 Aydn Sier 9 170* 8 Andrew Johnstone 9 136* 9 Jason Foulis 8 171* 10 Sean Minetti 8 153* 11 Alan Moss 8 148* 12 David Tucker 7 191* 13 Garry Walles 7 159* 14 Kelton Maguire 7 157*	HUNDREDS HS*					
3 Chris Anderson 10 175* 4 Trent Sier 10 164* 5 Cam Eustice 9 209* 6 Rohan Shade 9 178* 7 Aydn Sier 9 170* 8 Andrew Johnstone 9 136* 9 Jason Foulis 8 171* 10 Sean Minetti 8 153* 11 Alan Moss 8 148* 12 David Tucker 7 191* 13 Garry Walles 7 159* 14 Kelton Maguire 7 157* 15 Jim Pumphry 7 138* 16 Don Harris 6 237* 17 Nathan Croot 6 208* 18 David Sykes 6 157* 19 Wade Guye 6 132*	1	Steve Foulis	15	202*		
4 Trent Sier 10 164* 5 Cam Eustice 9 209* 6 Rohan Shade 9 178* 7 Aydn Sier 9 170* 8 Andrew Johnstone 9 136* 9 Jason Foulis 8 171* 10 Sean Minetti 8 153* 11 Alan Moss 8 148* 12 David Tucker 7 191* 13 Garry Walles 7 159* 14 Kelton Maguire 7 157* 15 Jim Pumphry 7 138* 16 Don Harris 6 237* 17 Nathan Croot 6 208* 18 David Sykes 6 157* 19 Wade Guye 6 132*	2	Sean Arbuckle	13	127*		
5 Cam Eustice 9 209* 6 Rohan Shade 9 178* 7 Aydn Sier 9 170* 8 Andrew Johnstone 9 136* 9 Jason Foulis 8 171* 10 Sean Minetti 8 153* 11 Alan Moss 8 148* 12 David Tucker 7 191* 13 Garry Walles 7 159* 14 Kelton Maguire 7 157* 15 Jim Pumphry 7 138* 16 Don Harris 6 237* 17 Nathan Croot 6 208* 18 David Sykes 6 157* 19 Wade Guye 6 132*	3	Chris Anderson	10	175*		
6 Rohan Shade 9 178* 7 Aydn Sier 9 170* 8 Andrew Johnstone 9 136* 9 Jason Foulis 8 171* 10 Sean Minetti 8 153* 11 Alan Moss 8 148* 12 David Tucker 7 191* 13 Garry Walles 7 159* 14 Kelton Maguire 7 157* 15 Jim Pumphry 7 138* 16 Don Harris 6 237* 17 Nathan Croot 6 208* 18 David Sykes 6 157* 19 Wade Guye 6 132*	4	Trent Sier	10	164*		
7 Aydn Sier 9 170* 8 Andrew Johnstone 9 136* 9 Jason Foulis 8 171* 10 Sean Minetti 8 153* 11 Alan Moss 8 148* 12 David Tucker 7 191* 13 Garry Walles 7 159* 14 Kelton Maguire 7 157* 15 Jim Pumphry 7 138* 16 Don Harris 6 237* 17 Nathan Croot 6 208* 18 David Sykes 6 157* 19 Wade Guye 6 132*	5	Cam Eustice	9	209*		
8 Andrew Johnstone 9 136* 9 Jason Foulis 8 171* 10 Sean Minetti 8 153* 11 Alan Moss 8 148* 12 David Tucker 7 191* 13 Garry Walles 7 159* 14 Kelton Maguire 7 157* 15 Jim Pumphry 7 138* 16 Don Harris 6 237* 17 Nathan Croot 6 208* 18 David Sykes 6 157* 19 Wade Guye 6 132*	6	Rohan Shade	9	178*		
9 Jason Foulis 8 171* 10 Sean Minetti 8 153* 11 Alan Moss 8 148* 12 David Tucker 7 191* 13 Garry Walles 7 159* 14 Kelton Maguire 7 157* 15 Jim Pumphry 7 138* 16 Don Harris 6 237* 17 Nathan Croot 6 208* 18 David Sykes 6 157* 19 Wade Guye 6 132*	7	Aydn Sier	9	170*		
10 Sean Minetti 8 153* 11 Alan Moss 8 148* 12 David Tucker 7 191* 13 Garry Walles 7 159* 14 Kelton Maguire 7 157* 15 Jim Pumphry 7 138* 16 Don Harris 6 237* 17 Nathan Croot 6 208* 18 David Sykes 6 157* 19 Wade Guye 6 132*	8	Andrew Johnstone	9	136*		
11 Alan Moss 8 148* 12 David Tucker 7 191* 13 Garry Walles 7 159* 14 Kelton Maguire 7 157* 15 Jim Pumphry 7 138* 16 Don Harris 6 237* 17 Nathan Croot 6 208* 18 David Sykes 6 157* 19 Wade Guye 6 132*	9	Jason Foulis	8	171*		
12 David Tucker 7 191* 13 Garry Walles 7 159* 14 Kelton Maguire 7 157* 15 Jim Pumphry 7 138* 16 Don Harris 6 237* 17 Nathan Croot 6 208* 18 David Sykes 6 157* 19 Wade Guye 6 132*	10	Sean Minetti	8	153*		
13 Garry Walles 7 159* 14 Kelton Maguire 7 157* 15 Jim Pumphry 7 138* 16 Don Harris 6 237* 17 Nathan Croot 6 208* 18 David Sykes 6 157* 19 Wade Guye 6 132*	11	Alan Moss	8	148*		
14 Kelton Maguire 7 157* 15 Jim Pumphry 7 138* 16 Don Harris 6 237* 17 Nathan Croot 6 208* 18 David Sykes 6 157* 19 Wade Guye 6 132*	12	David Tucker	7	191*		
15 Jim Pumphry 7 138* 16 Don Harris 6 237* 17 Nathan Croot 6 208* 18 David Sykes 6 157* 19 Wade Guye 6 132*	13	Garry Walles	7	159*		
16 Don Harris 6 237* 17 Nathan Croot 6 208* 18 David Sykes 6 157* 19 Wade Guye 6 132*	14	Kelton Maguire	7	157*		
17 Nathan Croot 6 208* 18 David Sykes 6 157* 19 Wade Guye 6 132*	15	Jim Pumphry	7	138*		
18 David Sykes 6 157* 19 Wade Guye 6 132*	16	Don Harris	6	237*		
19 Wade Guye 6 132*	17	Nathan Croot	6	208*		
	18	David Sykes	6	157*		
20 Jamie Davison 6 121*	19	Wade Guye	6	132*		
	20	Jamie Davison	6	121*		

1 Trent Sier 60 **Nathan Croot** 41 3 Cam Eustice 40 Sean Arbuckle 38 Cam O'Donnell 38 **6** Darren Walles 38 7 Garry Walles 38 8 Andrew Johnstone 37 **Jason Foulis** 35 10 Sean Minetti 35 11 Jamie Davison 32 12 Chris Anderson 32 13 David Tucker 31 14 Aydn Sier 30 15 Glen Thomas 28 16 David Sykes 27 17 Kelton Maguire 26

18 Scooter Powell

19 Leigh Walles

20 David Werner

FIFTIES

26

25

25

CLUB OVERALL TOP 20s



TOP SCORES

1	Don Harris	237*
2	Glen Tucker	226*
3	Cam Eustice	209*
4	Nathan Croot	208*
5	Steve Foulis	202*
6	Chris Allan	201*
7	Mark Francis	198*
8	David Tucker	197*
9	Dom Valeri	197*
10	David Wright	196*
11	Don Harris	188*
12	Craig Green	188*
13	Glen Thomas	187*
14	Troy Harris	186*
15	Darren Veldhuizen	183*
16	Jason Eaton	182*
17	Cam O'Donnell	180*
18	Craig Font	179*
19	Steve Foulis	178*
20	Rohan Shade	178*

BEST BOWLING

1	Josh McMullen	9/29
2	Phil Thorneycroft	9/54
3	Tim Hood	9/67
4	Pat Marulli	9/79
5	Josh McMullen	8/13
6	Steve Lithgow	8/14
7	Craig Nobes	8/15
8	Jordan Klewer	8/23
9	Andrew Peters	8/42
10	Chris Anderson	8/44
11	Doug Barton	8/48
12	Gary Bolger	8/49
13	Matt Honey	8/50
14	Ryan Willmott	8/54
15	Tim Hood	8/58
16	Mark Arnot	8/67
17	Corey Brookshaw	8/75
18	Andrew Peters	8/76
19	Ben Clark	8/86
20	Craig Nobes	7/2

CLUB OVERALL TOP 20s



5 OR MORE WICKETS IN AN INNINGS		5 WKTS	6 WKTS	7 WKTS	8 WKTS	9 WKTS	
1	Mark Arnot	26	16	5	4	1	
2	Chris Anderson	20	17	1	1	1	
3	Andrew Peters	18	14	2		2	
4	Geoff Leonard	16	12	3	1		
5	Josh McMullen	16	12	2		1	1
6	Wes Britton	14	7	5	2		
7	Nick Bole Brown	13	7	2	4		
8	Frank Colverson	12	5	4	3		
9	Ryan Willmott	12	11			1	
10	Matt Honey	11	10			1	
11	Darren Walles	10	8	2			
12	Phil Thorneycroft	9	7		1		1
13	Pat Marulli	9	4	4			1
14	Craig Nobes	9	2	3	3	1	
15	Carl Torcutti	9	5	1	3		
16	Mark Seegets	9	8	1			
17	lan Cubitt	9	8	1			
18	Craig Colverson	8	4	3	1		
19	Gary Paver	8	6	2			
20	Prashant Mishra	8	7	1			
	Barry Williams	8	8				

1ST XI TOP 20S



GAMES

1	Andrew Peters	249
2	Chris Anderson	230
3	Sean Arbuckle	197
4	Aydn Sier	192
5	Darren Walles	181
6	Trent Sier	172
7	Cam O'Donnell	148
8	Steve Foulis	133
9	Mark Arnot	130
10	Jason Foulis	124
11	David Werner	115
11	David Werner Cam Eustice	115
	Cam Eustice	
12	Cam Eustice	109
12	Cam Eustice David Killen	109
12 13 14	Cam Eustice David Killen Jake Tucker	109 105 96
12 13 14 15	Cam Eustice David Killen Jake Tucker Josh McMullen Leigh Jones	109 105 96 95
12 13 14 15 16	Cam Eustice David Killen Jake Tucker Josh McMullen Leigh Jones	109 105 96 95 93
12 13 14 15 16	Cam Eustice David Killen Jake Tucker Josh McMullen Leigh Jones Josh Bettess	109 105 96 95 93
12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19	Cam Eustice David Killen Jake Tucker Josh McMullen Leigh Jones Josh Bettess Dillon Bettess	109 105 96 95 93 92 90

RUNS

1	Chris Anderson	5,126
2	Cam O'Donnell	5,000
3	Aydn Sier	4,834
4	Steve Foulis	3,896
5	Trent Sier	3,847
6	Sean Arbuckle	3,780
7	Jason Foulis	3,258
8	Darren Walles	2,752
9	Cam Eustice	2,199
10	Jake Tucker	2,181
11	David Killen	2,134
12	Craig Berry	2,092
13	Dave Werner	2,078
14	Andrew Peters	2,068
15	Dillon Bettess	2,047
16	Don Harris	2,041
17	Wade Guye	1,890
18	Alan Moss	1,753
19	Tom Fraser	1,696
20	Paul Hansen	1,548

WICKETS

1	Andrew Peters	526
2	Mark Arnot	309
3	Chris Anderson	275
4	Darren Walles	193
5	Nick Bole Brown	183
6	Frank Colverson	169
7	Josh McMullen	161
8	Simon Reeves	140
9	Pat Marulli	135
10	Garry Paver	132
11	Jake Tucker	128
12	Scott Panozza	124
13	Mark Seegets	124
14	Leigh Jones	121
15	Jim Pumphrey	119
16	Wes Britton	94
17	David Killen	86
18	David Ruffolo	81
19	Tim Considine	74
20	Phil Thorneycroft	73



OFFICE BEARERS

SEASON	PRESIDENT	SECRETARY	TREASURER	JUNIOR COORD.
1976/77	P. McCallum	I. Britnell	T. Fraser	
1977/78	P. McCallum	I. Britnell	T. Fraser	
1978/79	P. McCallum AO	I. Britnell	T. Fraser	N. Wadsworth
1979/80	A. Wadsworth	I. Britnell	T. Fraser	N. Wadsworth
1980/81	A. Wadsworth	I. Britnell	T. Fraser	W McCombie
1981/82	A. Wadsworth	I. Britnell	P. Denton	N. Wadsworth
1982/83	A. Wadsworth	N. Barnfield	P. Denton	G. Edwards
1983/84	J. Berry	A. Moss	G. Cincotta	G. Edwards
1984/85	J. Berry	D. Guye	G. Cincotta	G. Edwards
1985/86	J. Berry	E. Hood	G. Cincotta	D. Guye
1986/87	J. Berry	G. Anderson	C. Anderson	L. Foulis
1987/88	J. Berry	G. Anderson	C. Anderson	L. Foulis
1988/89	J. Berry	G. Anderson	C. Anderson	R. Davison
1989/90	J. Berry	G. Anderson	C. Anderson	R. Davison
1990/91	D. Valeri	G. Anderson	C. Anderson	R. Davison
1991/92	D. Valeri	G. Anderson	C. Anderson	R. Davison
1992/93	J. Berry	R. Davison	C. Anderson	G. Walles
1993/94	J. Berry/G. Pereira	R. Davison	D. Guye	G. Walles
1994/95	G. Pereira	R. Davison	P. Ellard	S.D. Minetti
1995/96	G. Pereira	R. Davison	P. Ellard	S.D. Minetti
1996/97	G. Pereira	R. Davison	P. Ellard	S.D. Minetti
1997/98	G. Anderson	R. Davison	P. Ellard	S.D. Minetti
1998/99	G. Walles	R. Davison	P. Ellard	S.D. Minetti
1999/00	G. Walles	R. Davison	P. Ellard	S.D. Minetti
2000/01	S.D. Minetti	J. Davison	P. Ellard	A. Stray
2001/02	S.D. Minetti	J. Davison	P. Ellard	A. Stray
2002/03	S.D. Minetti	J. Davison	P. Ellard	B. Westgarth
2003/04	S.D. Minetti	J. Davison	P. Ellard	B. Westgarth
2004/05	A. Peters	J. Davison	C. Allan	S. Berry
2005/06	A. Peters	J. Davison	S.D. Minetti	R. Willmott
2006/07	B. Westgarth	J. Davison	S.D. Minetti	V. Wadsworth
2007/08	B. Westgarth	J. Davison	S.D. Minetti	V. Wadsworth
2008/09	B. Westgarth	J. Davison	S.D. Minetti	P. Bolger/D. Scott
2009/10	B. Westgarth	J. Davison	S.D. Minetti	L. & A. Bettess
2010/11	B. Westgarth	J. Davison	G. Thomas	L. & A. Bettess
2010/11	B. Westgarth	J. Davison	G. Thomas	L. & A. Bettess
2011/12	B. Westgarth	J. Davison	G. Thomas	L. & A. Bettess
2012/13	*			L. & A. Bettess
	B. Westgarth	G. Thomas	S. Killen	
2014/15	D. Delahunty	G. Thomas	S. Killen	A. Stone
2015/16	D. Delahunty	S.D. Minetti	S.D. Minetti	A. Stone
2016/17	D. Delahunty	S.D. Minetti	S.R. Minetti	A. Stone
2017/18	D. Delahunty	A. Johnstone	S.R. Minetti	D. Walles
2018/19	D. Delahunty	A. Johnstone	S.R. Minetti	D. Walles
2019/20	D. Delahunty	A. Johnstone	S.R. Minetti	D. Walles
2020/21	D. Delahunty	A. Johnstone	S.R. Minetti	D. Walles
2021/22	D. Delahunty	A. Moss	S.R. Minetti	D. Walles
2022/23	D. Delahunty	A. Moss	S.R. Minetti	D. Walles



1st XI PLAYING SHIRT NUMBERS

1	D. DAVIDSON	36	J. MOSS	71	J. RIDLEY
2	T. FRASER	37	M. WARREN	72	D. WERNER
3	N. HEAD	38	P. HANSEN	73	C. NOBES
4	P. HUXTABLE	39	J. HANSEN	74	B. CLARK
5	S. GAUNSON	40	C. JOHNSON	75	S. HICKLETON
6	R. CATTANACH	41	P. GIRLING	76	W. BRITTON
7	D. VALERI	42	G. CINCOTTA	77	P. DANSON
8	R. McCALLUM	43	G. BOLGER	78	I. DELL
9	N. WADSWORTH	44	J. REID	79	R. FRANCIS
10	P. TREVERTON	45	D. WADE	80	P. THOMPSON
11	W. McCOMBIE	46	G. TOOGOOD	81	L. KATZ
12	D. WRIGHT	47	C. WADSWORTH	82	P. GARDNER
13	L. ADKINS	48	M. STEELE	83	G. TUCKER
14	P. YOUNG	49	I. BRITNELL	84	V. SERCI
15	I. STEVENS	50	D. HARRIS	85	P. THORNEYCROFT
16	I. SIMMONS	51	S. PARSONS	86	S. ARBUCKLE
17	A. MOSS	52	S. RALPH	87	G. LAWSON
18	N. BARNFIELD	53	C. BERRY	88	S. FOULIS
19	R. PENDREY	54	R. IZETT	89	C. CARROLL
20	J. PUMPHREY	55	M. FRANCIS	90	I. CUBITT
21	B. WADSWORTH	56	W. TURNER	91	L. SIMPSON
22	M. PENDREY	57	S. POWELL	92	N. RILEY
23	P. CARMEN	58	G. WAIN	93	B. PHILLIPS
24	P. WEEKS	59	A. HENKEL	94	M. SEEGETS
25	G. BRITNELL	60	R. WALLIKER	95	B. LODDING
26	T. PEREIRA	61	P. FRAWLEY	96	P. KIRBY
27	D. DELAHUNTY	62	S. SERCI	97	A. PETERS
28	M. PIERCE	63	G. BERRY	98	J. FOULIS
29	G. GASCOYNE	64	G. PAVER	99	S. McKEOWN
30	D. HARRISON	65	C. ANDERSON	100	M. PARKER
31	J. CAULFIELD	66	F. COLVERSON	101	D. TUCKER
32	R. COSIER	67	S. HAAS	102	T. CONSIDINE
33	M. NEWEY	68	G. PEREIRA	103	S. REEVES
34	D. GUYE	69	A. CLEELAND	104	S. PRICE
35	P. LINGARD	70	C. GREEN	105	D. BARTON



1st XI PLAYING SHIRT NUMBERS (CONT.)

106	D. GOSS	141	A. SIER	176	J. TUCKER
107	C. O'DONNELL	142	C. HAM	177	C. SCOTT
108	K. CHAPMAN	143	E. MAUDSLEY	178	L. JONES
109	B. MEDSON	144	D. FRANKEN	179	E. JONES
110	N. BOLE-BROWN	145	N. CROOT	180	J. DOOLAN
111	C. STOPPA	146	T. OLIVER	181	J. BURTON
112	K. MAGUIRE	147	B. SPRINGETT	182	M. MOUNTAIN
113	P. MARULLI	148	L. DAVISON	183	C. ARBUCKLE
114	J. HALL	149	Sc. MINETTI	184	B. ARNOT
115	M. SLATER	150	N. WESTGARTH	185	R. WILLMOTT
116	B. WILLIAMS	151	D. RUFFOLO	186	B. KLEWER
117	S. HANSEN	152	J. VANDERWALT	187	J. HUNTER
118	J. SHEPHERD	153	G. JONES	188	T STRAY
119	M. FISHER	154	S. PANOZZA	189	T. RIDLEY
120	M. SEALEY	155	D. VANDENHOEK	190	D. KING
121	W. GUYE	156	A. BRYANT	191	B. MARGET
122	C. McGREGOR	157	D. MULREADY	192	D. ALLAN
123	M. SLEEMAN	158	D. VERTIGAN	193	E. STONE
124	C. GUYE	159	J. COOKE		
125	T. MARRINER	160	M. DELAHUNTY		
126	M. HONEY	161	M. ARNOT		
127	M. WALSHE	162	R. ARBUCKLE		
128	D. WALLES	163	C. WATTERSON		
129	C. EUSTICE	164	A. STONE		
130	S. SHADE	165	J. BETTESS		
131	R. SHADE	166	B. WADSWORTH		
132	E. KEAR	167	C. NELSON		
133	T. SIER	168	J. WHITE		
134	S. McKIBBIN	169	D. BETTESS		
135	R. FISHER	170	M. KITSON		
136	A. MOORE	171	M. MOSS		
137	S.M. JONES	172	J. LAWLOR		
138	D. McKIBBIN	173	R. PETERS		
139	J. McMULLEN	174	D. KILLEN		
140	Se. MINETTI	175	N. McKAY		



SENIOR COACH

1976/77 2010/11 Sean Arbuckle 1977/78 Mark Armot 1978/79 Mike Newey 2012/13 Mark Armot 1979/80 Paul Hansen 2013/14 Mark Armot 1980/81 2014/15 Mark Armot 1982/83 Paul Hansen/John Hansen 2016/17 Mark Armot 1983/84 Gary Paver 2018/19 Mark Armot 1984/85 Gary Paver 2018/19 Mark Armot 1985/86 Gary Paver 2018/19 Mark Armot 1986/87 Peter Gardner 2020/21 Leigh Jones 1987/88 Peter Gardner 2020/21 Leigh Jones 1988/99 Paul Kirby/Peter Gardner 2021/22 Leigh Jones 1989/90 Tim Considine 1989/90 Norm Reeves/Craig Berry 1999/91 Tim Considine 1999/91 Norm Reeves/Craig Berry 1999/92 Chris Anderson 1999/92 Chris Anderson 1999/93 Chris Anderson 1999/92 Chris Anderson 1999/99 Chris Anderson	YEAR	COACH	YEAR	COACH
1978/79 Mike Newey 2012/13 Mark Arnot 1979/80 Paul Hansen 2013/14 Mark Arnot 1980/81 2014/15 Mark Arnot 1980/81 2015/16 Mark Arnot 1981/82 2015/16 Mark Arnot 1982/83 Paul Hansen/John Hansen 2016/17 Mark Arnot 1983/84 Gary Paver 2017/18 Mark Arnot 1984/85 Gary Paver 2018/19 Mark Arnot 1985/86 Gary Paver 2018/19 Mark Arnot 1985/86 Gary Paver 2019/20 Mark Arnot 1985/86 Gary Paver 2019/20 Mark Arnot 1986/87 Peter Gardner 2020/21 Leigh Jones 1987/88 Peter Gardner 2021/22 Leigh Jones 1988/89 Paul Kirby 2022/23 Leigh Jones 1988/90 Paul Kirby/Peter Gardner 2022/23 Leigh Jones 1999/91 Tim Considine 2021/22 Norm Reeves 2029/23 Norm Reeves 2029/24 Norm Reeves 2029/25 Norm Reeves 2029/25	1976/77		2010/11	Sean Arbuckle
1979/80	1977/78		2011/12	Mark Arnot
1980/81	1978/79	Mike Newey	2012/13	Mark Arnot
1981/82	1979/80	Paul Hansen	2013/14	Mark Arnot
1982/83 Paul Hansen/John Hansen 2016/17 Mark Arnot 1983/84 Gary Paver 2017/18 Mark Arnot 1984/85 Gary Paver 2018/19 Mark Arnot 1985/86 Gary Paver 2019/20 Mark Arnot 1986/87 Peter Gardner 2020/21 Leigh Jones 1987/88 Peter Gardner 2021/22 Leigh Jones 1988/89 Paul Kirby 2022/23 Leigh Jones 1989/90 Paul Kirby/Peter Gardner 1997/92 Leigh Jones 1990/91 Tim Considine 1991/92 Norm Reeves 1992/93 Norm Reeves/Craig Berry 1991/92 Norm Reeves/Craig Berry 1993/94 Chris Anderson 1995/96 Chris Anderson 1996/97 Chris Anderson 1996/97 Chris Anderson 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Chris Anderson 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Chris Anderson </td <td>1980/81</td> <td></td> <td>2014/15</td> <td>Mark Arnot</td>	1980/81		2014/15	Mark Arnot
1983/84 Gary Paver 2017/18 Mark Arnot 1984/85 Gary Paver 2018/19 Mark Arnot 1985/86 Gary Paver 2019/20 Mark Arnot 1986/87 Peter Gardner 2020/21 Leigh Jones 1987/88 Peter Gardner 2021/22 Leigh Jones 1988/89 Paul Kirby 2022/23 Leigh Jones 1988/90 Paul Kirby/Peter Gardner 1990/91 Tim Considine 1990/91 Tim Considine 1991/92 Norm Reeves 1992/93 Norm Reeves/Craig Berry 1992/93 Norm Reeves/Craig Berry 1993/94 Chris Anderson 1995/96 Chris Anderson 1996/97 Chris Anderson 1996/97 Chris Anderson 1998/99 Chris Anderson 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Andrew Peters/Cameron O'Donnell 2006/07 An	1981/82		2015/16	Mark Arnot
1984/85 Gary Paver 2018/19 Mark Arnot 1985/86 Gary Paver 2019/20 Mark Arnot 1986/87 Peter Gardner 2020/21 Leigh Jones 1987/88 Peter Gardner 2021/22 Leigh Jones 1988/89 Paul Kirby 2022/23 Leigh Jones 1989/90 Paul Kirby/Peter Gardner 1990/91 Tim Considine 1990/91 Tim Considine 1991/92 Norm Reeves 1992/93 Norm Reeves/Craig Berry 1992/93 Norm Reeves/Craig Berry 1993/94 Chris Anderson 1995/96 Chris Anderson 1996/97 Chris Anderson 1996/97 Chris Anderson 1998/99 Chris Anderson 1999/00 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Chris Anderson 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Andrew Peters/Cameron O'Donnell 2006/07 Andrew Peters 2007/08	1982/83	Paul Hansen/John Hansen	2016/17	Mark Arnot
1985/86 Gary Paver 2019/20 Mark Arnot 1986/87 Peter Gardner 2020/21 Leigh Jones 1987/88 Peter Gardner 2021/22 Leigh Jones 1988/89 Paul Kirby 2022/23 Leigh Jones 1989/90 Paul Kirby/Peter Gardner 1990/91 Tim Considine 1990/91 Tim Considine 1991/92 Norm Reeves 1992/93 Norm Reeves/Craig Berry 1992/93 Norm Reeves/Craig Berry 1993/94 Chris Anderson 1995/96 Chris Anderson 1995/96 Chris Anderson 1996/97 Chris Anderson 1998/99 Chris Anderson 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Chris Anderson 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Andrew Peters/Cameron O'Donnell 2006/07 Andrew Peters 2006/07 Andrew Peters 2008/09 Ben Springett 2008/09 Ben Springett	1983/84	Gary Paver	2017/18	Mark Arnot
1986/87 Peter Gardner 2020/21 Leigh Jones 1987/88 Peter Gardner 2021/22 Leigh Jones 1988/89 Paul Kirby 2022/23 Leigh Jones 1989/90 Paul Kirby/Peter Gardner 1990/91 Tim Considine 1990/91 Tim Considine 1991/92 Norm Reeves 1992/93 Norm Reeves/Craig Berry 1992/93 Norm Reeves/Craig Berry 1993/94 Chris Anderson 1995/95 Chris Anderson 1996/97 Chris Anderson 1997/98 Chris Anderson 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Chris Anderson 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Andrew Peters/Cameron O'Donnell 2006/07 Andrew Peters 2007/08 Ben Springett	1984/85	Gary Paver	2018/19	Mark Arnot
1987/88 Peter Gardner 2021/22 Leigh Jones 1988/89 Paul Kirby 2022/23 Leigh Jones 1989/90 Paul Kirby/Peter Gardner 1990/91 Tim Considine 1991/92 Norm Reeves 1992/93 Norm Reeves/Craig Berry 1993/94 Chris Anderson 1994/95 Chris Anderson 1995/96 Chris Anderson 1996/97 Chris Anderson 1997/98 Chris Anderson 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Chris Anderson 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Chris Anderson 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Andrew Peters/Cameron O'Donnell 2006/07 Andrew Peters 2007/08 Ben Springett 2008/09 Ben Springett	1985/86	Gary Paver	2019/20	Mark Arnot
1988/89 Paul Kirby 2022/23 Leigh Jones 1989/90 Paul Kirby/Peter Gardner 1990/91 Tim Considine 1991/92 Norm Reeves 1992/93 Norm Reeves/Craig Berry 1993/94 Chris Anderson 1994/95 Chris Anderson 1995/96 Chris Anderson 1996/97 Chris Anderson 1998/99 Chris Anderson 1999/00 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Chris Anderson 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Andrew Peters/Cameron O'Donnell 2006/07 Andrew Peters 2007/08 Ben Springett 2008/09 Ben Springett	1986/87	Peter Gardner	2020/21	Leigh Jones
1989/90 Paul Kirby/Peter Gardner 1990/91 Tim Considine 1991/92 Norm Reeves 1992/93 Norm Reeves/Craig Berry 1993/94 Chris Anderson 1994/95 Chris Anderson 1995/96 Chris Anderson 1996/97 Chris Anderson 1998/99 Chris Anderson 1999/00 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Chris Anderson 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Chris Anderson 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Andrew Peters/Cameron O'Donnell 2006/07 Andrew Peters 2007/08 Ben Springett 2008/09 Ben Springett	1987/88	Peter Gardner	2021/22	Leigh Jones
1990/91 Tim Considine 1991/92 Norm Reeves 1992/93 Norm Reeves/Craig Berry 1993/94 Chris Anderson 1994/95 Chris Anderson 1995/96 Chris Anderson 1996/97 Chris Anderson 1997/98 Chris Anderson 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Chris Anderson 2000/02 Chris Anderson 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Chris Anderson 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Andrew Peters/Cameron O'Donnell 2005/06 Andrew Peters 2007/08 Ben Springett 2008/09 Ben Springett	1988/89	Paul Kirby	2022/23	Leigh Jones
1991/92 Norm Reeves 1992/93 Norm Reeves/Craig Berry 1993/94 Chris Anderson 1994/95 Chris Anderson 1995/96 Chris Anderson 1996/97 Chris Anderson 1997/98 Chris Anderson 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Chris Anderson 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Chris Anderson 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Andrew Peters/Cameron O'Donnell 2006/07 Andrew Peters 2007/08 Ben Springett 2008/09 Ben Springett	1989/90	Paul Kirby/Peter Gardner		
1992/93 Norm Reeves/Craig Berry 1993/94 Chris Anderson 1994/95 Chris Anderson 1995/96 Chris Anderson 1996/97 Chris Anderson 1997/98 Chris Anderson 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Chris Anderson 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Chris Anderson 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Andrew Peters/Cameron O'Donnell 2006/07 Andrew Peters 2007/08 Ben Springett 2008/09 Ben Springett	1990/91	Tim Considine		
1993/94 Chris Anderson 1994/95 Chris Anderson 1995/96 Chris Anderson 1996/97 Chris Anderson 1997/98 Chris Anderson 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Chris Anderson 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Chris Anderson 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Andrew Peters/Cameron O'Donnell 2006/07 Andrew Peters 2007/08 Ben Springett 2008/09 Ben Springett	1991/92	Norm Reeves		
1994/95 Chris Anderson 1995/96 Chris Anderson 1996/97 Chris Anderson 1997/98 Chris Anderson 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Chris Anderson 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Chris Anderson 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Andrew Peters/Cameron O'Donnell 2006/07 Andrew Peters 2007/08 Ben Springett 2008/09 Ben Springett	1992/93	Norm Reeves/Craig Berry		
1995/96 Chris Anderson 1996/97 Chris Anderson 1997/98 Chris Anderson 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Chris Anderson 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Chris Anderson 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Andrew Peters/Cameron O'Donnell 2006/07 Andrew Peters 2007/08 Ben Springett 2008/09 Ben Springett	1993/94	Chris Anderson		
1996/97 Chris Anderson 1997/98 Chris Anderson 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Chris Anderson 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Chris Anderson 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Andrew Peters/Cameron O'Donnell 2006/07 Andrew Peters 2007/08 Ben Springett 2008/09 Ben Springett	1994/95	Chris Anderson		
1997/98 Chris Anderson 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Chris Anderson 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Chris Anderson 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Andrew Peters/Cameron O'Donnell 2006/07 Andrew Peters 2007/08 Ben Springett 2008/09 Ben Springett	1995/96	Chris Anderson		
1998/99 Chris Anderson 1999/00 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Chris Anderson 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Chris Anderson 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Andrew Peters/Cameron O'Donnell 2006/07 Andrew Peters 2007/08 Ben Springett 2008/09 Ben Springett	1996/97	Chris Anderson		
1999/00 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Chris Anderson 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Chris Anderson 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Andrew Peters/Cameron O'Donnell 2006/07 Andrew Peters 2007/08 Ben Springett 2008/09 Ben Springett	1997/98	Chris Anderson		
2000/01 Chris Anderson 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Chris Anderson 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Andrew Peters/Cameron O'Donnell 2006/07 Andrew Peters 2007/08 Ben Springett 2008/09 Ben Springett	1998/99	Chris Anderson		
2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Chris Anderson 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Andrew Peters/Cameron O'Donnell 2006/07 Andrew Peters 2007/08 Ben Springett 2008/09 Ben Springett	1999/00	Chris Anderson		
2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Chris Anderson 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Andrew Peters/Cameron O'Donnell 2006/07 Andrew Peters 2007/08 Ben Springett 2008/09 Ben Springett	2000/01	Chris Anderson		
2003/04 Chris Anderson 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Andrew Peters/Cameron O'Donnell 2006/07 Andrew Peters 2007/08 Ben Springett 2008/09 Ben Springett	2001/02	Chris Anderson		
2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Andrew Peters/Cameron O'Donnell 2006/07 Andrew Peters 2007/08 Ben Springett 2008/09 Ben Springett	2002/03	Chris Anderson		
2005/06 Andrew Peters/Cameron O'Donnell 2006/07 Andrew Peters 2007/08 Ben Springett 2008/09 Ben Springett	2003/04	Chris Anderson		
2006/07 Andrew Peters 2007/08 Ben Springett 2008/09 Ben Springett	2004/05	Chris Anderson		
2007/08 Ben Springett 2008/09 Ben Springett	2005/06	Andrew Peters/Cameron O'Donnell		
2008/09 Ben Springett	2006/07	Andrew Peters		
· · ·	2007/08	Ben Springett		
2009/10 Sean Arbuckle	2008/09	Ben Springett		
	2009/10	Sean Arbuckle		



MERRIL ANDERSON MEMORIAL CLUB CHAMPION

1976/77	YEAR	WINNER	YEAR	WINNER
1978/79 Ray Peters 2012/13 Mark Arnot 1979/80 Paul Hansen 2013/14 Mark Arnot 1980/81 2014/15 Darren Walles 1981/82 2015/16 Mark Arnot 1982/83 Tony Reid 2016/17 Leigh Jones 2017/18 Jake Tucker 2018/19 Jake Tucker 1984/85 Craig Green 2018/19 Jake Tucker 2018/19 Jake Tucker 1985/86 Gary Paver 2019/20 Leigh Jones 1986/87 Gary Paver 2020/21 Trent Sier 1987/88 Glen Tucker 2021/22 David Killen 1988/89 Andrew Cleeland 2022/23 David Killen 1989/90 Jim Pumphrey 1990/91 Chris Anderson 1991/92 Nick Bole-Brown 1993/94 Nick Bole-Brown 1993/94 Nick Bole-Brown 1993/94 Nick Bole-Brown 1994/95 Nick Bole-Brown 1995/96 Matt Honey 1996/97 David Werner 1997/98 Mick Fisher 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Cameron O'Donnell 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Jason Foulis 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Matthew Thomas 2006/07 Ian Cubitt 2007/08 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier 2012/20 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier 2012/20 2014/05 Chris Anderson 2006/07 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier 2012/20 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier 2012/20 2015/16 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier 2015/06 Darren Walles 2015/06 Darren Walles 2015/06 Darr	1976/77		2010/11	Andre Massih
1979/80 Paul Hansen 2013/14 Mark Arnot 1980/81 2014/15 Darren Walles 2015/16 Mark Arnot 1981/82 2015/16 Mark Arnot 1982/83 Tony Reid 2016/17 Leigh Jones 1983/84 Don Harris 2017/18 Jake Tucker 1984/85 Craig Green 2018/19 Jake Tucker 1985/86 Gary Paver 2019/20 Leigh Jones 1986/87 Gary Paver 2020/21 Trent Siler 1987/88 Gien Tucker 2021/22 David Killen 1988/89 Andrew Cleeland 2022/23 David Killen 1988/89 Andrew Cleeland 2022/23 David Killen 1989/90 Jim Pumphrey 1990/91 Chris Anderson 1991/92 Nick Bole-Brown 1993/94 Nick Bole-Brown 1993/94 Nick Bole-Brown 1995/96 Matt Honey 1996/97 David Werner 1997/98 Mick Fisher 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Cameron O'Donnell 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Jason Foulis 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Matthew Thomas 2006/07 Ian Cubitt 2007/08 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier 2008/09 Trent Sier 2008/09 Trent Sier 2008/09 Trent Sier 2001/20 2001/03 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier 2001/04 2007/08 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier 2001/04 2007/08 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier 2001/04 2007/08 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier 2001/07/08 2008/09 Trent Sier 2001/07/07/07/07/07/07/07/07/07/07/07/07/07/	1977/78		2011/12	Mark Arnot
1980/81	1978/79	Ray Peters	2012/13	Mark Arnot
1981/82	1979/80	Paul Hansen	2013/14	Mark Arnot
1982/83 Tony Reid 2016/17 Leigh Jones 1983/84 Don Harris 2017/18 Jake Tucker 1984/85 Craig Green 2018/19 Jake Tucker 1985/86 Gary Paver 2019/20 Leigh Jones 1986/87 Gary Paver 2020/21 Trent Sier 1987/88 Glen Tucker 2021/22 David Killen 1988/89 Andrew Cleeland 2022/23 David Killen 1989/90 Jim Pumphrey Jim Pumphrey 1990/91 Chris Anderson Pavid Killen 1991/92 Nick Bole-Brown 1992/93 Nick Bole-Brown 1993/94 Nick Bole-Brown 1995/96 Matt Honey 1996/97 David Werner 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Cameron O'Donnell 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Jason Foulis 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Matthew Thomas 2006/07	1980/81		2014/15	Darren Walles
1983/84 Don Harris 2017/18 Jake Tucker 1984/85 Craig Green 2018/19 Jake Tucker 1985/86 Gary Paver 2019/20 Leigh Jones 1986/87 Gary Paver 2020/21 Trent Sier 1987/88 Glen Tucker 2021/22 David Killen 1988/89 Andrew Cleeland 2022/23 David Killen 1988/90 Jim Pumphrey Jim Pumphrey 1990/91 Chris Anderson Sele Brown 1991/92 Nick Bole-Brown 1992/93 Nick Bole-Brown 1993/94 Nick Bole-Brown 1994/95 Nick Bole-Brown 1996/97 David Werner 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Cameron O'Donnell 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Jason Foulis 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Matthew Thomas 2006/07 Ian Cubitt 2008/09 Trent Sier	1981/82		2015/16	Mark Arnot
1984/85 Craig Green 2018/19 Jake Tucker 1985/86 Gary Paver 2019/20 Leigh Jones 1986/87 Gary Paver 2020/21 Trent Sier 1987/88 Glen Tucker 2021/22 David Killen 1988/89 Andrew Cleeland 2022/23 David Killen 1989/90 Jim Pumphrey 1990/91 Chris Anderson 1991/92 Nick Bole-Brown 1991/92 Nick Bole-Brown 1992/93 Nick Bole-Brown 1993/94 Nick Bole-Brown 1994/95 Nick Bole-Brown 1995/96 Matt Honey 1996/97 David Werner 1998/99 Chris Anderson 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Cameron O'Donnell 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Matthew Thomas 2006/07 Ian Cubitt 2008/09 Trent Sier	1982/83	Tony Reid	2016/17	Leigh Jones
1985/86 Gary Paver 2019/20 Leigh Jones 1986/87 Gary Paver 2020/21 Trent Sier 1987/88 Glen Tucker 2021/22 David Killen 1988/89 Andrew Cleeland 2022/23 David Killen 1989/90 Jim Pumphrey 1990/91 Chris Anderson 1991/92 Nick Bole-Brown 1992/93 Nick Bole-Brown 1993/94 Nick Bole-Brown 1994/95 Nick Bole-Brown 1995/96 Matt Honey 1996/97 David Werner 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Cameron O'Donnell 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Jason Foulis 2005/06 Matthew Thomas 2006/07 Ian Cubitt 2007/08 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier	1983/84	Don Harris	2017/18	Jake Tucker
1986/87 Gary Paver 2020/21 Trent Sier 1987/88 Glen Tucker 2021/22 David Killen 1988/89 Andrew Cleeland 2022/23 David Killen 1989/90 Jim Pumphrey 1990/91 Chris Anderson 1990/91 Chris Anderson 1991/92 Nick Bole-Brown 1992/93 Nick Bole-Brown 1992/93 Nick Bole-Brown 1994/95 Nick Bole-Brown 1995/96 Matt Honey 1996/97 David Werner 1997/98 Mick Fisher 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Cameron O'Donnell 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Matthew Thomas 2006/07 lan Cubitt 2007/08 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier	1984/85	Craig Green	2018/19	Jake Tucker
1987/88 Glen Tucker 2021/22 David Killen 1988/89 Andrew Cleeland 2022/23 David Killen 1989/90 Jim Pumphrey 1990/91 Chris Anderson 1991/92 Nick Bole-Brown 1991/92 Nick Bole-Brown 1993/94 Nick Bole-Brown 1993/94 Nick Bole-Brown 1994/95 Nick Bole-Brown 1995/96 Matt Honey 1996/97 David Werner 1997/98 Mick Fisher 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Cameron O'Donnell 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Jason Foulis 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Matthew Thomas 2006/07 Ian Cubitt 2007/08 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier	1985/86	Gary Paver	2019/20	Leigh Jones
1988/89 Andrew Cleeland 2022/23 David Killen 1989/90 Jim Pumphrey 1990/91 Chris Anderson 1991/92 Nick Bole-Brown 1992/93 Nick Bole-Brown 1993/94 Nick Bole-Brown 1994/95 Nick Bole-Brown 1995/96 Matt Honey 1996/97 David Werner 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Cameron O'Donnell 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Jason Foulis 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Matthew Thomas 2006/07 Ian Cubitt 2007/08 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier	1986/87	Gary Paver	2020/21	Trent Sier
1989/90 Jim Pumphrey 1990/91 Chris Anderson 1991/92 Nick Bole-Brown 1992/93 Nick Bole-Brown 1993/94 Nick Bole-Brown 1994/95 Nick Bole-Brown 1995/96 Matt Honey 1996/97 David Werner 1997/98 Mick Fisher 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Cameron O'Donnell 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Jason Foulis 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Matthew Thomas 2006/07 Ian Cubitt 2007/08 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier	1987/88	Glen Tucker	2021/22	David Killen
1990/91 Chris Anderson 1991/92 Nick Bole-Brown 1992/93 Nick Bole-Brown 1993/94 Nick Bole-Brown 1994/95 Nick Bole-Brown 1995/96 Matt Honey 1996/97 David Werner 1997/98 Mick Fisher 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Cameron O'Donnell 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Jason Foulis 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Matthew Thomas 2006/07 Ian Cubitt 2007/08 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier	1988/89	Andrew Cleeland	2022/23	David Killen
1991/92 Nick Bole-Brown 1992/93 Nick Bole-Brown 1993/94 Nick Bole-Brown 1994/95 Nick Bole-Brown 1995/96 Matt Honey 1996/97 David Werner 1997/98 Mick Fisher 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Cameron O'Donnell 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Jason Foulis 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Matthew Thomas 2006/07 Ian Cubitt 2007/08 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier	1989/90	Jim Pumphrey		
1992/93 Nick Bole-Brown 1993/94 Nick Bole-Brown 1994/95 Nick Bole-Brown 1995/96 Matt Honey 1996/97 David Werner 1997/98 Mick Fisher 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Cameron O'Donnell 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Jason Foulis 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Matthew Thomas 2006/07 Ian Cubitt 2007/08 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier	1990/91	Chris Anderson		
1993/94 Nick Bole-Brown 1994/95 Nick Bole-Brown 1995/96 Matt Honey 1996/97 David Werner 1997/98 Mick Fisher 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Cameron O'Donnell 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Jason Foulis 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Matthew Thomas 2006/07 Ian Cubitt 2007/08 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier	1991/92	Nick Bole-Brown		
1994/95 Nick Bole-Brown 1995/96 Matt Honey 1996/97 David Werner 1997/98 Mick Fisher 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Cameron O'Donnell 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Jason Foulis 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Matthew Thomas 2006/07 Ian Cubitt 2007/08 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier	1992/93	Nick Bole-Brown		
1995/96 Matt Honey 1996/97 David Werner 1997/98 Mick Fisher 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Cameron O'Donnell 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Jason Foulis 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Matthew Thomas 2006/07 Ian Cubitt 2007/08 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier	1993/94	Nick Bole-Brown		
1996/97 David Werner 1997/98 Mick Fisher 1998/99 Chris Anderson 1999/00 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Cameron O'Donnell 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Jason Foulis 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Matthew Thomas 2006/07 Ian Cubitt 2007/08 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier	1994/95	Nick Bole-Brown		
1997/98 Mick Fisher 1998/99 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Cameron O'Donnell 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Jason Foulis 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Matthew Thomas 2006/07 Ian Cubitt 2007/08 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier	1995/96	Matt Honey		
1998/99 Chris Anderson 1999/00 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Cameron O'Donnell 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Jason Foulis 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Matthew Thomas 2006/07 Ian Cubitt 2007/08 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier	1996/97	David Werner		
1999/00 Chris Anderson 2000/01 Cameron O'Donnell 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Jason Foulis 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Matthew Thomas 2006/07 Ian Cubitt 2007/08 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier	1997/98	Mick Fisher		
2000/01 Cameron O'Donnell 2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Jason Foulis 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Matthew Thomas 2006/07 Ian Cubitt 2007/08 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier	1998/99	Chris Anderson		
2001/02 Chris Anderson 2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Jason Foulis 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Matthew Thomas 2006/07 Ian Cubitt 2007/08 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier	1999/00	Chris Anderson		
2002/03 Chris Anderson 2003/04 Jason Foulis 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Matthew Thomas 2006/07 Ian Cubitt 2007/08 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier	2000/01	Cameron O'Donnell		
2003/04 Jason Foulis 2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Matthew Thomas 2006/07 Ian Cubitt 2007/08 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier	2001/02	Chris Anderson		
2004/05 Chris Anderson 2005/06 Matthew Thomas 2006/07 Ian Cubitt 2007/08 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier	2002/03	Chris Anderson		
2005/06 Matthew Thomas 2006/07 Ian Cubitt 2007/08 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier	2003/04	Jason Foulis		
2006/07 Ian Cubitt 2007/08 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier	2004/05	Chris Anderson		
2007/08 Darren Walles 2008/09 Trent Sier	2005/06	Matthew Thomas		
2008/09 Trent Sier	2006/07	Ian Cubitt		
	2007/08	Darren Walles		
2009/10 David Sykes	2008/09	Trent Sier		
	2009/10	David Sykes		



ROSS FRANCIS MEMORIAL BEST CLUB PERSON

YEAR	WINNER	YEAR	WINNER
1985/86	Phil Thorneycroft	2019/20	Ted Dugdale
1986/87	Ross Francis	2020/21	Darren Walles
1987/88	Brett Medson	2021/22	Rick Forster
1988/89	Lindsay Foulis	2022/23	Andrew Johnstone
1989/90	Derrick Guye		
1990/91	Jeff Berry		
1991/92	Merril Anderson		
1992/93	Frank Colverson		
1993/94	Shane Hansen		
1994/95	Carol Tucker		
1995/96	Robert Pendrey		
1996/97	Andrew Peters		
1997/98	Jamie Davison		
1998/99	Stan Tucker		
1999/00	Les Eaton		
2000/01	Sean Arbuckle		
2001/02	Phil Ellard		
2002/03	Mandy Brassil (Walles)		
2003/04	Andrew Stray		
2004/05	Leigh Walles		
2005/06	Geoff Anderson		
2006/07	Chris Waller		
2007/08	David Delahunty		
2008/09	Garry Walles		
2009/10	Matt Thomas		
2010/11	Len & Allana Bettess		
2011/12	Trent Sier		
2012/13	Clinton & Sheila Killen		
2013/14	Alan Moss		
2014/15	Andre Massih		
2015/16	Max Moss		
2016/17	Trish Johnstone		
2017/18	Adam Stone		
2018/19	Sue Minetti		



YEAR	COACH'S AWARD	UNDER 21 AWARD
2002/03	Nathan Hose	
2003/04	Eugene Kear	Stuart McDowell
2004/05	David Ruffolo	Tom Oliver
2005/06	Craig Colverson	Lewis Davison
2006/07	Daniel Van Den Hoek	Greg Jones
2007/08	Nick McKenzie	David Ruffolo
2008/09	Joshua Bettess	Scott Panozza
2009/10	Matt Delahunty	Matt Delahunty
2010/11	Alan & Max Moss	Connor Phelan
2011/12	David & Will Killen	Josh White
2012/13	Dylan Vertigan	Brad Wadsworth
2013/14	Josh White	Cale Nelson
2014/15	Max Moss	Dillon Bettess
2015/16	Marcus Allan	Max Moss
2016/17	Max Moss	David Killen
2017/18	Brad Shorney	Will Killen
2018/19	Matt Barr	Coby Arbuckle
2019/20	Matthew Mountain	Jordan Blair
2020/21	Bailey Klewer	Tige Ridley
2021/22	Aiden Butler	Ben Marget
2022/23	Oscar Seegets	Lachie Francis



PREMIERSHIPS

	TOTAL	SENIOR	SNR T20	VETERANS	VETS T20	JUNIOR
PREMIERSHIPS	75	38	1	10	1	25
1st XI	1983/84	1993/94	1999/00	2011/12	2022/23	
2nd XI	1988/89	1997/98	2011/12	2018/19	2019/20	2020/21
3rd XI	1986/87	1990/91	1997/98	2009/10	2011/12	2013/14
	2016/17	2017/18	2021/22			
4th XI	1983/84	1985/86	1986/87	1987/88	1997/98	2011/12
	2013/14	2018/19	2021/22	2022/23		
5th XI	1989/90	1990/91	2010/11	2014/15	2018/19	
6th XI	2011/12	2012/13				
8th XI	1990/91					
SENIOR T20	2020/21					
VETERANS	1998/99	2001/02	2003/04	2007/8	2012/13	2013/14
	2014/15	2016/17	2017/18	2018/19		
VETERANS T20	2020/21					
UNDER 16	1978/79	1988/89	1992/93	1993/94 (2)	2015/16	2016/17
UNDER 14	1980/81	1986/87	2000/01	2004/05	2013/14	2014/1
	2019/20	2022/23				
UNDER 12	1980/81	1989/90	1991/92	1992/93 (2)	1998/99	2010/11
	2019/20	2020/21				
GIRLS STAGE 1	2021/22					



VETERANSCOMP 2022/23

VETERANS T20



The AP Veterans juggernaut continued its successful history at our great Club, falling just 14 runs short of glory in a high quality T20 Grand Final held at Warrandyte on the 21st of February.

Our already strong Vets squad added an injection of "youth" in the off season with current 2nd XI players Sean "Karl" Minetti, Nathan Croot, alongside the return of AP alumni, Steve Jones. Steve's return was great for the club and thanks to Tacka for landing his 2nd big signing in 3 years – T. Stray we will be coming for you when eligible... Andrew Wheeler was also welcomed from Sub-District and joined the party.

The cult figure role previously so brilliantly played by Johnny Colledge in past years was seamlessly transitioned to Geoff "Joffa" Wallis. Tough as nails, Joffa threw himself around the field with no care for his safety and showed his composure, taking two excellent catches in the deep in the Grand Final.

Whilst we got off to a slow start in Round 1 against a strong Seville side, momentum quickly built as we delivered with a must win against Wonga Park in Round 2, followed by a sublime 145 run chase off 12 overs to skyrocket us from 6th to 3rd and into Finals.

With around 12 players across our squad of 21 having captained a cricket team in their own right, leading such a great bunch of blokes is more around ensuring everyone gets a good go at it and a little ego management (!). Inside we all remain fierce competitors, just a little slower and more easily injured than in yesteryear!

Semi Final

Seville looked to be powering away early in our Semi Final until two twists turned the game quickly. First, was an unfortunate injury to one of Seville's top order bats who was depositing balls at will over the fence and second was Daz's quality spell. Daz once again proved his big game credentials stepping up with 4/20 to turn the game our way.

Our top order did the job beautifully, losing only one wicket in the chase led by our openers Crooty, Jonesy and Harry with his typically positive innings.

Grand Final

Winning the toss and electing to bowl, our opening bowlers Sealo and Wheels did a great job, Sealo bowled beautifully early, and Wheels was reliable as ever.

With Daz and Nugget taking the ball, there became a theme of under-edges, miscued shots and balls flying between fielders, albeit some good batting in between seeing them build a steady total.

Karl was bowling real quality pace downhill and things were tightening up.

Some late hitting from Warrandyte saw them reach 156, a total we were happy with on a fast ground.

However, we faced easily the best bowling attack of the tournament to date and couldn't quite get our normal rhythm with the bat. Their under-edges that went for runs were our play and misses and we were quickly up against it on run rate required. A strong partnership between Karl and Deano took the score from 4/81 to 5/137 but we were chasing our tails and ran out of overs in the end.

Season highlights

- Crooty, Jonesy and Harry in Round 3 knocking off the 145 runs required in 12 overs to skyrocket us from 6th to 3rd in the space of an hour's batting. Cricket at its best!
- Only shortly behind this, were our "numbers men" Daz and Sealo providing the overs to achieve desired net run rate to make finals.
- Harry's rapid fire 69no against Wonga to steady with Ship and ensure we got the win.

VETERANS T20 CONT.



- Deano getting under Warrandyte's skin late in the Grand Final run chase causing some chaos with a few lusty blows.
- Quality keeping from Nugget and Stoney, making life easier for all the bowlers.

Acknowledgements

Special thanks to Matt Thomas (Chairman of Selectors), Daz for his co-captaincy and Stuart Minetti (Scoring) and of course Ted and Nathan Dugdale for their efforts in keeping the boys from becoming dehydrated. Also, to Brendon Freeman who was the unlucky one to miss the GF and was the ultimate team clubman, supporting everyone on the day- hats off to you Brendon.

Congratulations to Leigh and the entire First XI for winning the Trollope Flag creating new history for our great Club. And to the whole Club for behaving with such class throughout the season, particularly during the Finials Series.

Look forward to seeing everyone next season and Go Parkers!

Cam "Deano" Fustice



JUNIORCOMP 2022/23

JUNIOR COORDINATOR'S REPORT



Introduction

We entered the 2022/23 season without an U16 team for the first time in the club's Junior history, which was far from ideal, but we still entered the following teams:

- U18
- U14/2
- U14/4
- U12/5
- U12/8
- Girls Stage 2 Stars
- Girls Stage 1 Spirit 1

Along with our Woolworths Blasters Program

It was a quite a different arrangement on a few fronts where we had our first U18 team in the Box Hill Reporter competition on a Friday night, our U14/4 side was merged with Kilsyth and the RDCA girls were now open age and matched on ability, whereby we had an alliance with Croydon Ranges to better suit their ability and create more even teams.

Like most years this takes an enormous amount of effort at the start of the season just to get the teams up and running, so thank you to everyone involved in making this happen (too many to mention individually). We also welcomed our new clubrooms in season 2022-23 which will have us well placed for years to come.

Once we were up and running the season was a success, Our U14/2 side were eventual premiers and the U14 T20 side made the Grand Final, our U14/4, U12/5 and Girls Stage 2 Stars all made their respective finals. Our U18 side stuck together as mates despite some high-quality opposition, while our Girls Stage 1 – Spirit 1 and our U12/8 team enjoyed another successful season and considerable development, while our blasters is on the up and in good hands.

Alongside this our seniors won the 1st XI premiership flag in an achievement of the highest order, while our 4th XI team also went on to be

premiers. Our 2nd XI finished in finals and our Vets went down in their T20 premiership decider. On a results-based measure, a very successful season for whole APCC family.

Throughout those senior premiership tilts it was great to see the number of juniors and junior families coming along to support – it really is a family club and when you take stock you realise how much everyone is integrated with the seniors and juniors supporting each other, this was particularly evident in the respective final campaigns.

Firstly, congratulations to Jack Evans for winning his first junior club champion award – an outstanding season and well deserved, he can be the heart and soul of any side he plays in, and we love him being part of APCC.

Robbie Stacey took out the Len Bettess Pride Award. This was awarded on a number of fronts, but mostly in part for the support he showed for his teammates throughout his injury at the end of the season. It shows tremendous personal character, along with vital family support, and we love having him smiling and being part of APCC. Well done Robbie and well deserved.

Well done also to Kaelan Baker-Flett who won the most improved junior player. Kaelan has been working hard and showed considerable growth this year and if he continues to push himself and learn as he did this year, he is going to be an important player for us in years to come. Hopefully he can take that development into more senior games next year and start forging his senior playing days.

While the coaches will cover off each of their teams individually in the annual report, below is a quick note on each.

Woolworths Blasters Program

The club's No 1 priority is to build our junior program from the bottom up. We continue to run a SEDA/Cricket Australia program at Croydon Hills

JUNIOR COORDINATOR'S REPORT



Primary School and are working hard to grow the numbers in this vitally important program. Thank you to Mark Arnot for getting this program up and running and facilitating the program each week. Leigh and Nicole Jones are doing a fantastic job in developing this program and if we can keep growing each year as we did this year then I am sure we are in safe hands.

Girls Stage 2 Stars & Stage 1 Spirit - 1

As mentioned earlier our girls merged with Croydon Ranges CC to better spread the talent and better align with the new RDCA open abilitybased format. There were a number of people instrumental in getting this up and running, none more so than Jamie Davison who passionately looks at what is best for the girls and their game, and then tirelessly works on achieving the best result – well done "Tacca". The girls stage 2 team made finals where they lost to the eventual premiers in the semi, but what a great achievement in their first year together. The Girls Stage 1 – Spirit 1 do not run a ladder or finals however it was a successful year as the girls continue to develop their game and will be a massive part of the club's progress in the future – well done to all girls and their families who are bring so much to this club with their attitude and support

Under 12/8

We weren't sure if we were going to get this side up and running this year, but with the girls now coming along and looking to play more cricket – it was a success. With any young or emerging side it can be difficult to find a suitable coach, but thankfully we had Brendon Freeman in charge, and he did a fantastic job bringing this side together it what can often be the most challenging age group. This team was competitive all year, developed a number of new players to the club and the girls really stamped their position in the team. While just missing finals, it was certainly a successful year of development for these youngsters. Well done Brendon and team.

Under 12/5

Most of these players had been with APCC for a while so it was great to seem all coming together again and are now starting to form a really good bond on and off the field. A successful season whereby they finished on top of the ladder at season end but went down in the semi-final to the eventual premiers. Well done to Jobe Walton who finished the season without being dismissed and amassed 229 runs (average of 229) in the home and away season to win the RDCA batting average, as well as playing in the RDCA representative carnival – well done Jobe.

Under 14/4

Aptly led by our coach Nathan Croot, this team merged with Kilsyth whereby they enjoyed a successful season finishing in the finals, before also going down in their semi-final. Merging teams is never ideal, but when necessary, it only works with the support of the coaches, parents and players themselves. To their credit each and every one of the players and their families could not have handled themselves better. Our players played a big part in that team and showed the way and some fantastic individual achievements and mateship - well done Crooty and team.

Under 14/2 (Premiers)

This team came together only a couple of weeks before the season start as we had 4 players join us from Lilydale and went on to become premiers in a remarkable season. They were on top all year and only lost their one and only game in the last home and away round. As is often the case with sides that win flags, they have depth, and this side had plenty of that with all players contributing throughout the season – a fantastic result and well deserved. Well done to coach Will Macklin who did an enormous job bringing this side together, developing their game and taking them all the way – a huge achievement for only a young man and how lucky we are that he puts his time and effort into these kids – thank you Will, simply brilliant.

JUNIOR COORDINATOR'S REPORT



Under 18

This team has been together throughout most of their junior playing days and Karen Ridley was keen to ensure they stuck together, so singlehandedly developed the U18 side in the Friday night competition in the Box Hill Reporter Association. What a great idea to ensure these boys stay together and they enjoyed a successful season, just missing finals but coming up against some very talented sides in a premier U18 competition. Well done Karen and team for getting this up and running and ensuring the boys stayed together – thank you.

Representative Cricket

When you compare our overall numbers to our representative numbers, we clearly bat above our average. It demonstrates to us that APCC can develop strong junior cricketers.

Well done to all those parents who tirelessly ensure their child is available and raring to go for these carnivals. We are very proud to have such a large number representing our club at a higher level and more importantly representing our club in the proper manner – we are super proud of them.

U14

Taj Johnstone

Jack Evans

Cooper Doughty

Taj and Jack both played in the U14 RDCA side that went on to win the VMCU Carnival with Taj Johnstone being awarded the Coach's Award – well done boys.

U12

Jobe Walton

U12 Girls

Isabel Wheeler

Jasmine Freeman

Elsie Dohle

U14 Girls

Isabelle Litchfield

Summary

To all the coaches, team managers, scorers, and others that helped in various aspects throughout the year, we thank you for your tireless efforts. It was a season where we welcomed our new clubrooms, won a junior premiership, took strides in our Woolworths Blasters program and welcomed new families to the club and for it to run so smoothly is a credit to all. Your efforts are very much appreciated, not only from the committee but most importantly from our junior players.

Thanks again to Karen Ridley (Junior Secretary) for again being involved in her role. Karen's son Tige has now moved on to bigger things at district cricket level, but we thank Karen for undertaking this role for the last five seasons. A massive thank you also to Nathan Croot who was a fantastic support this year in all sorts of aspects, but quite simply couldn't have done it without him.

To my wife and three boys, thanks for putting up with my commitments and allowing me to continue to be a part of this great club.

See you all next season.

Darren Walles

JUNIOR AWARDS 2022/23



ROBERT PENDREY MEMORIA JUNIOR CLUB CHAMPION	L AWARD	Jack Evans		
LEN BETTESS JUNIOR PARKE	RS PRIDE AWARD	Robbie Stacey		
Awarded to the junior player the values of Ainslie Park Crick				
MOST IMPROVED JUNIOR CR	ICKETER	Kaelan Baker-Flett		
MOST PROMISING PLAYER L	EAVING UNDER 16s	N/A		
UNDER 14/2				
BATTING AVERAGE	Jack Evans	363 runs @ 36.30		
BOWLING AVERAGE	Mitchell Cliff	18 wickets @ 6.72		
COACHES AWARD	Xavier Walles			
FIELDING AWARD	Kento Inoue			
UNDER 14/4				
BATTING AVERAGE	Archer Croot	59 runs @ 14.75		
BOWLING AVERAGE	Jobe Walton	6 wickets @ 17.67		
COACHES AWARD	Jarrod Crowe			
FIELDING AWARD	N/A			
UNDER 12/5				
BATTING AVERAGE	Tully Kuffer	213 runs @ 42.60		
BOWLING AVERAGE	Robbie Stacey	9 wickets @ 6.00		
COACHES AWARD	Jayden Bullen			
FIELDING AWARD	Sam Gilliland			
UNDER 12/8				
BATTING AVERAGE	Elsie Dohle	105 runs @ 35.00		
BOWLING AVERAGE	Isabelle Litchfield	5 wickets @ 15.00		
COACHES AWARD	Mitchell Thacker			
FIELDING AWARD	Isabel Wheeler			

JUNIOR AWARDS 2022/23



STAGE 2 GIRLS

BATTING AWARD Isabelle Litchfield
BOWLING AWARD Isabel Wheeler
COACHES AWARD Chelsea Thomas
SPIRIT AWARD Jasmine Freeman

STAGE 1 GIRLS

BATTING AWARD Maddy Davison
BOWLING AWARD Emma Lamont
COACHES AWARD Emily Mulder

WOOLWORTHS BLASTERS

Cayden Akurugoda Ranvir Manchanda
Eli Diekhake Viraj Manchanda
Gretel Dohle Lucy Mulder
Daisy Jones Ira Nair
Grace Jones Phoebe Tomlin

Indi Jones Allison Tu Madi Jones Isal Wallish

Madeleine Kitching

REPRESENTATIVE PLAYERS

Taj Johnstone Isabelle Litchfield
Jack Evans Isabel Wheeler
Cooper Doughty Jasmine Freeman
Jobe Walton Elsie Dohle

RDCA AWARD WINNERS - VMCU CARNIVAL

VMCU Carnival Under 14 Russell Allen - Coaches Award

Taj Johnstone

VMCU Carnival Under 12 Claudia Fatone - Best Player

Isabel Wheeler

RDCA JUNIOR AWARD WINNER

Under 12/5 - Batting Award Jobe Walton 229 runs @ 229.00

GIRLS STAGE 1 SPIRIT - 1



Following on from our premiership success in the girls comp last season we made the decision to expand the girl's section of our club in season 2022/23.

This came about as we wanted to get our girls to experience a higher level of cricket and really develop their skills.

As such we merged with Croydon Ranges so we could have 2 teams and not have any girls missing out on a game. I am delighted to say the merger worked really well and the girls are to be congratulated on how well they all bonded. We were able to have a very competitive Stage 2 team and also have 14 different girls play stage 1 throughout the season.

Stage 1 reverted back to no ladders and finals which was implemented by RDCA to try and develop the girl's skills rather than concentrate on results. Whilst many parents, the girls and I thought this was a backwards step we took it on board and made our overall aim for them to have fun. I know the girls formed some great friendships and all improved as the season progressed.

The training setup meant that Thursday night we trained at Croydon Ranges so that we could use their centre wicket and concentrate on stage 2 hard ball.

Friday nights were at Ainslie Park and more geared to stage 1 with the softer ball.

Thank you to all the girls and parents for being so flexible and understanding with the training schedule and supporting me and the other coaches.

The start of season saw us welcome two new players to the club, Sashi P and Ashlee R. Aged only 8 and 9 it was great to see them join in, and the older girls help them wherever possible.

In her first game, Sashi took a hat trick which was just amazing and great memory for her.

Ashlee decided to try the difficult task of wicketkeeping and did a fantastic job.

Later in the season we also had two more girls join the club in Emmazelle and Sara.

Both girls loved the team and joined in really well. Thank you for joining our club and look forward to seeing you next season.

Overall we had a wonderful season where I hope all the girls learned some new skills but most of all had fun and enjoyed the game of cricket.

I would like to thank all the parents and grandparents who came along each week and supported the girls. It was most appreciated by me, and I know the girls love the support every Sunday. Thank you so much for accepting the merged team concept.

I would especially like to thank Ben Lamont who scored most weeks and did a brilliant job. Late in the season we also got the electronic scoreboard linked up and the girls could see their names in lights which they loved so thanks mate.

Brett Rhodes from Ranges who stepped in to score when Ben was away and also umpired whenever I needed him to. Jason Mulder for always assisting wherever possible.

The merged teams across the 2 stages were a step forward in the aim for three teams next season and hopefully even a ladies' team for the afternoons. Still, some planning to be done but exciting times are ahead for female cricket at Ainslie Park

A big thank you to Brendon Freeman who assisted us at every Thursday night training and also managed the Stage 2 team in conjunction with Ranges. It meant I could concentrate on Stage 1 knowing the other team was in great hands.

Cont.

GIRLS STAGE 1 SPIRIT - 1 CONT.



The girl's cricket program has been an exciting way to get more families into our great club.

To see how far we have come in 5 years is very exciting and I look forward to seeing more expansion in the coming seasons.

The friendships and team bonding skills these girls have learned through the great game of cricket will set them up for an exciting future.

This was even more evident when late in season we had the pink stumps day at Ainslie Park.

To see all the girls out there playing with their parents, but also joining in with the boys was a proud moment for our club. Thank you to the wonderful ladies who organised this day which we hope will become and annual event.

Thank you to my wife Karen who supports my passion for cricket, the club and the girls program. It is so important to me to seeing my family enjoy the club atmosphere as much as I do.

Bring on next season and thank you again for your support.

Janie Davison

AWARD WINNERS

BATTING AWARD Maddy Davison

BOWLING AWARD Emma Lamont

COACHES AWARD Emily Mulder

HAT-TRICK Sashi Pethaperumal (v Warranwood, Rd6)

GIRLS STAGE 2 - STARS



We navigated unfamiliar territory this season as we moved up a couple of grades and joined forces with the Croydon Ranges to field Ainslie Park's first Stage 2 Girls team. This would be a merge of the two previous Stage 1 premiership teams which would allow both clubs to play girls who were ready for Stage 2.

Remarkably, despite the incessant weather challenges facing cricket early in the season, Sunday mornings were consistently dry(ish) and the girls would only miss one round for the entire season.

Our opening game was against St Johns Tecoma, a much more experienced team with older players, which was always going to be a tough challenge. While it was a defeat on the scoreboard, there were plenty of good signs and a feeling that we did belong in this Stage 2 competition.

Round two would be the first of five matches we would play against Vermont (all before the break!). Fortunately for us, that would be our first win of the season and over the next few weeks heading into the Christmas break, we had defeated Vermont four out of five times which helped keep us in contact with the top four on the ladder.

While we lost a couple of matches to Warranwood and Warrandyte heading into the break, the girls had been steadily improving through the season and were looking to have a real chance of making finals if they could snaffle a few wins late in the season.

In early January we saw six of the girls in this team represent the RDCA in the VMCU Carnival. Isabelle Litchfield, Isabel Wheeler, Jasmine Freeman and Elside Dohle formed the contingent from Ainslie Park and all performed very well with Isabel Wheeler collecting the RDCA Player of the Carnival Award for the U12 girls.

When the new year got underway we found ourselves with a back to back fixture against South Belgrave, who up until that point had been holding second place on the ladder. Our first game finished in a tense draw that could have easily gone our way. While it wasn't a win, the girls could be proud of the composure late in the game and with that came a feeling that we would be able to beat South Belgrave in the next match - and we did just that.

Riding a bit of confidence, we took on an undefeated St Johns Tecoma side in difficult conditions with a bit of drizzle around throughout the game. After losing the toss we bowled first and pushed them further than any other team had, up to that point of the season, taking six wickets. Isabel Wheeler finished her spell two wickets in a row, and stranded on a hat-trick. Unfortunately we fell well short with the bat.

Now at the business end of the season we remained optimistic. We had two away games against Warrandyte to finish the season, they wouldn't be easy, but if we managed to win at least one of them we'd be in the box seat to sneak into fourth place and play finals.

In the first of those contests we put together a comprehensive performance in the field, including a couple of catches and run-outs. Chasing 93 for the win, we finished our 20 overs with 113 runs on the board and fourth place in the bag, with a real possibility of snatching third place from Warrandyte the following week. Unfortunately the result in the final game didn't go our way, finishing 19 runs short and in fourth place.

In the semi-final we once again lost to the eventual premiers, St Johns Tecoma. Despite the loss, it was a really exceptional result for the girls to make finals in the first season of Stage 2 cricket. Something they should be very proud of and set their sights on bigger and better things in seasons to come.

It's never easy moving up to a new grade with significant differences in the rules and the extra challenge of using a hard ball. Adding to that, forming a merged team with the Croydon Ranges

GIRLS STAGE 2 - STARS CONT.



was definitely an unknown, but from the moment the girls took the field everything came together and there was a really positive feeling with the team throughout the season. Friendships grew stronger as the weeks went on and the girls really seemed to enjoy their cricket (perhaps not always fond of the 8:30am starts). With more time together as a group, the commitment to training and working on their game, the improvement will continue and the results will come.

With a range of experience in the group and very healthy numbers between the two clubs across both Stage 1 and Stage 2 teams, we were able to play nine Ainslie Park girls in the higher grade through the season, regularly rotating a few girls in from Stage 1 to get experience will be invaluable next season.

From Ainslie Park we had Isabelle Litchfield, Isabel Wheeler, Jasmine Freeman, Elsie Dohle, Chelsea Thomas, Rianna Davison, Kiara Harris, Emma Lamont and Emily Mulder.

From Croydon Ranges we had Kiara Torney, Emily Downes, Eliza Owen, Ashliegh Boyd and Scarlett Howden.

Thanks to all the parents who helped out through the season, in particular Jason Boyd for taking on the coaching role, Ben Owen for doing a significant share of the umpiring, Belinda Torney and Andrew Wheeler for taking on the scoring most weeks.

Brendon Freeman

GIRLS STAGE 2 - STARS STATS



CAPTAIN Shared

BATTING AWARD Isabelle Litchfield 121 runs @ 12.10

BOWLING AWARD Isabel Wheeler 10 wickets @ 15.6

COACHES AWARD Chelsea Thomas

SPIRIT AWARD Jasmine Freeman

HIGHEST TEAM TOTAL 3/135 v Vermont (Rd 10) **LOWEST TEAM TOTAL** 44 v St Johns Tecoma (Rd 15)

MOST RUNS

Isabelle Litchfield (121)

MOST WICKETS

Isabel Wheeler (10)

MOST CATCHES

Isabelle Litchfield (4)

HIGHEST SCORE

Isabel Wheeler (20*)

BEST BOWLING

Isabel Wheeler (3/16)

Games	17
Win	6
Loss	9
Draw	1
Tie	1
Bye	0

SEASON SCORES

ROUND	APCC	OPPOSITION	SCORE	RESULT
2	67	St Johns Tecoma	2/108	Loss
3	5/79	Vermont	5/76	Win
4	3/92	Vermont	5/125	Loss
5		Warranwood		Draw
6	3/113	Warranwood	2/125	Loss
7	3/120	Vermont	6/107	Win
8	3/82	Warranwood	2/99	Loss
9	8/58	Warrandyte	5/91	Loss
10	3/135	Vermont	6/93	Win
11	5/98	Vermont	6/68	Win
12	5/111	Warrandyte	4/118	Loss
13	3/81	South Belgrave	3/81	Tie
14	6/107	South Belgrave	4/99	Win
15	44	St Johns Tecoma	6/157	Loss
16	6/113	Warrandyte	5/93	Win
17	6/83	Warrandyte	2/102	Loss
SF	5/51	St Johns Tecoma	4/172	Loss

GIRLS STAGE 2 - STARS STATS



BATTING PERFORMANCES

PLAYER	GAMES	INNINGS	NO	HS	RUNS	AVERAGE
Kiara Torney (CR)	15	15	8	27*	172	24.57
Emily Downes (CR)	16	16	9	34*	168	24.00
Isabelle Litchfield	16	16	6	14*	121	12.10
Isabel Wheeler	16	15	12	20*	100	33.33
Jasmine Freeman	16	15	10	16	84	16.80
Eliza Owen (CR)	13	13	7	10*	73	12.17
Elsie Dohle	11	10	6	9*	53	13.25
Scarlett Howden (CR)	14	14	5	9	46	5.11
Ashleigh Boyd (CR)	12	12	4	11*	32	4.00
Chelsea Thomas	7	7	1	16*	31	5.17
Kiara Harris	11	11	5	7*	28	4.67
Rianna Davison	12	12	5	5*	11	1.57
Emma Lamont	1	1	0	2	2	2.00
Emily Mulder	2	2	0	2	2	1.00

BOWLING PERFORMANCES

PLAYER	GAMES	OVERS	MAIDENS	WICKETS	RUNS	AVERAGE
Kiara Torney (CR)	15	32	3	10	118	11.80
Isabel Wheeler	16	36	2	10	156	15.60
Isabelle Litchfield	16	31	0	8	163	20.38
Emily Downes (CR)	16	31	2	7	136	19.43
Elsie Dohle	11	20	0	4	106	26.50
Emily Mulder	2	4	1	2	12	6.00
Kiara Harris	11	20	1	2	113	56.50
Ashleigh Boyd (CR)	12	23	0	2	121	60.50
Eliza Owen (CR)	13	27	1	2	134	67.00
Jasmine Freeman	16	29	3	2	141	70.50
Scarlett Howden (CR)	14	29	0	2	152	76.00
Emma Lamont	1	2	0	1	10	10.00
Chelsea Thomas	7	14	0	1	80	80.00
Rianna Davison	12	22	0	0	144	NA

UNDER 12/8



With some new players and a first time coach in the 12/8s group in 2022-23, this season was always going to have its share of ups and downs. However, it was really pleasing to see the kids all come together in such a positive way, and a real highlight through the season was how encouraging all the kids were towards each other.

Weather would be the story of the early rounds of the season. We finally got underway on a cold Monday night, having rescheduled our washed out match against North Ringwood. We ended up winning that one comfortably, albeit with a bit of assistance from a couple of players who would go on to play in the 12/5s for the remainder of the season. There were a few good moments during that game, but Jono scoring his first runs, as we passed the target score, was great to see.

Our strong start continued with wins against Heathwood and St Andrews, before we ran into Templeton and suffered our first loss. The kids were pretty flat after that one. It was a difficult game with a very vocal opposition, but to their credit, they bounced right back with a close loss against the eventual premiers, Blackburn. Despite the result, it was one of our best games in terms of attitude and endeavour. To round out November we ran into North Ringwood again and unfortunately with only eight players available we suffered another loss.

December finally brought the warm weather, and with our first genuinely hot game was the much anticipated return fixture against Templeton. It was an emphatic win that the kids could be really proud of with every player scoring a boundary and the bowling and fielding was particularly sharp. We finished with another win against Heathwood and a tense two run loss to North Ringwood (the eventual runners up) before the new year break.

The new year started with another win over Heathwood and at that point we were in a prime position to make finals. Unfortunately over the next three weeks the results didn't go our way with losses to Chirnside Park, Warrandyte and Mitcham followed by another abandoned round (due to heat) which effectively knocked us out of finals contention. The last two matches of the season were a win against Chirnside Park and a loss to Mitcham.

Overall, an up and down season was inevitable and on the whole the season exceeded expectations for a mostly inexperienced group. More important than wins and losses was the improvement everyone made through the season, every player on the team had their share of memorable moments and they all continued to stay positive and supportive of each other.

There were many highlights both team and individual through the season, but one that really stood out for me was against the eventual premiers, Blackburn, we were at one point 6/59. Chelsea Thomas, Jas Freeman and Mitch Thacker all retired and returned to the crease multiple times combining for 51 runs and pushing us to within 10 runs of an unlikely win.

At that point of the season we were the first team to really challenge Blackburn and despite falling short of a win, the attitude and enthusiasm from the whole team was exceptional and something that carried with us through the rest of the season.

Our top individual score for the season came in the final game against Mitcham when Isabelle Litchfield smashed seven boundaries on her way to 34 runs.

Overall I felt it was a successful year considering the inexperienced group (and coach) that we had.

Ansh Rana, Alex Wright and Oscar Kinna all returned from the under 12/6 side from last season. They continued to improve in all areas and made valuable contributions - each one achieved a new highest score this season and equalled or improved on their best bowling.

Cont.

UNDER 12/8 CONT.



Mitch Thacker, Jono Boehringer and Shiva Pethaperumal were all playing their first seasons of cricket showed great signs with an eagerness to learn, improve and have a go at different roles within the team.

Chelsea Thomas, Elsie Dohle, Isabelle Litchfield, Isabel Wheeler and Jasmine Freeman all stepped up to their first full season of under 12 cricket, having played predominantly in the girls program. They made great strides in their performances and showed great leadership through the season.

Congratulations to Elsie Dohle, Isabelle Litchfield, Isabel Wheeler and Jasmine Freeman who played in the RDCA representative sides. Isabelle Wheeler taking home the RDCA award for best player of the carnival.

A thank you to the parents that helped out where they could, in particular a huge thank you to Andrew Wheeler, who each week either covered the scoring or umpiring and helped with the setup of our home games along with Matt Thomas who also assisted with scoring and keeping the kids organised on the sidelines.

Thanks also to Jodi and Kelly for providing pizza to a hungry coach at our home games!

I look forward to seeing everyone next season.

on freeman

U12/8 Coach

UNDER 12/8 STATS



CAPTAIN Shared

BOWLING AVERAGE Elsie Dohle 105 runs @ 35.00 **BOWLING AVERAGE** Isabelle Litchfield 5 wickets @ 15.00

Isabel Wheeler (2/3)

COACHES AWARD Mitchell Thacker
FIELDING AWARD Isabel Wheeler

HIGHEST TEAM TOTAL 0/122 v Templeton (Rd 10)

LOWEST TEAM TOTAL 6/47 v North Ringwood (Rd 9)

MOST RUNSChelsea Thomas (148)MOST WICKETSShiva Pethaperumal (6)MOST CATCHESIsabel Wheeler (4)HIGHEST SCOREIsabelle Litchfield (34*)

Games	18
Win	7
Loss	8
Draw	3
Tie	0
Bye	0

SEASON SCORES

BEST BOWLING

ROUND	APCC	OPPOSITION	SCORE	RESULT
2	•	St Andrews	•	Draw
3	4/68	North Ringwood	7/58	Win
4	1/99	Heathwood	7/78	Win
5	•	Wantirna South	•	Draw
6	2/121	St Andrews	6/64	Win
7	3/92	Templeton	2/103	Loss
8	8/105	Blackburn	2/115	Loss
9	6/47	North Ringwood	3/112	Loss
10	0/122	Templeton	3/89	Win
11	2/99	Heathwood	6/74	Win
12	3/78	North Ringwood	2/80	Loss
13	4/108	Heathwood	3/87	Win
14	78	Chirnside Park	6/84	Loss
15	4/107	Warrandyte	2/143	Loss
16	7/73	Mitcham	5/81	Loss
17	•	Wantirna South		Draw
18	3/109	Chirnside Park	5/101	Win
19	6/113	Mitcham	2/132	Loss

UNDER 12/8 STATS



BATTING PERFORMANCES

PLAYER	GAMES	INNINGS	NO	HS	RUNS	AVERAGE
Chelsea Thomas	14	14	8	24	148	24.67
Jasmine Freeman	15	15	9	21*	141	23.50
Isabelle Litchfield	13	11	7	34*	127	31.75
Elsie Dohle	14	14	11	17*	105	35.00
Isabel Wheeler	15	15	10	19*	102	20.40
Mitchell Thacker	14	10	7	15*	69	23.00
Alex Wright	12	11	4	7*	46	6.57
Shiva Pethaperumal	12	10	4	9*	44	7.33
Ansh Rana	14	13	6	13*	38	5.43
Oscar Kinna	14	12	6	8*	26	4.33
Benjamin Walles	1	1	1	24*	24	NA
Jonathan Boehringer	13	12	5	4	14	2.00
Jayden Bullen	1	1	1	2*	2	NA
Xavier Freeman	1	1	1	2*	2	NA
Irvin Tu	1	1	1	1*	1	NA
Benjamin Warren	1	1	0	0	0	0.00

BOWLING PERFORMANCES

PLAYER	GAMES	OVERS	MAIDENS	WICKETS	RUNS	AVERAGE
Pethaperumal, Shiva	12	28	0	6	123	20.50
Litchfield, Isabelle	13	24.4	3	5	75	15.00
Freeman, Jasmine	15	37	4	5	102	20.40
Dohle, Elsie	14	30	1	5	102	20.40
Wheeler, Isabel	15	45	3	5	133	26.60
Wright, Alex	12	27	1	4	105	26.25
Bullen, Jayden	1	3	0	2	5	2.50
Thacker, Mitchell	14	25	0	2	103	51.50
Thomas, Chelsea	14	31	0	2	128	64.00
Rana, Ansh	14	30	0	2	128	64.00
Boehringer, Jonathan	13	23	0	2	143	71.50
Walles, Benjamin	1	2	0	1	2	2.00
Freeman, Xavier	1	2	0	1	8	8.00
Tu, Irvin	1	3	0	1	16	16.00
Kinna, Oscar	14	30	0	1	130	130.00
Warren, Benjamin	1	2	1	0	3	NA

UNDER 12/5



As it is most seasons at this age level, you never really know what you are going to get until the season kicks off, however luckily for us this side, and the faces have been around for some time which made it easier.

We started off the season with our first 2 games being abandoned due to the weather, so we eventually had our first game on the 21st of October where we scored 0-103 and rolled Warrandyte for 41. Not a bad start to the season and much different to the prior season where we were on the other end of a one sided game. The following round was also abandoned due to the weather so only the one game throughout October, and here we were thinking with COVID behind us we might get a good run of continuity.....

After October we got a good run of cricket and enjoyed success along the way winning all games through to the Christmas break, although we were yet to play a few of the sides sitting in the top 4 so by no means getting ahead of ourselves.

Post the Christmas break we continued our winning ways and this time against some tougher competition in Warranwood, Boronia and Eastfield – but accounted for all 3, generally in tight contests so we knew the finals campaign was going to be close.

We finished top at the end of the home and away season in a fantastic achievement for the boys, losing only one game in the last round of the season to Eastfield by 6 runs.

We headed into the semi-finals where we were playing 4th placed Boronia, but whom I felt were going to be our biggest challenge. In the end Boronia proved too strong, going on to narrowly defeat us and then on to win the flag. I have no doubt if we won that semi-final game, we too would have gone on to win the flag...but that is finals and you generally only get one shot.

A semi-final was a fantastic achievement, but that is just the result part of the game, what was far

more impressive was the way the boys came together, continued to support each other and develop friendships both off and on the field. The parent support around the place was also fantastic and it is the one thing cricket brings - a smaller tight knit group of people that support each other – this side and families had that.

Some quick highlights:

- Tully Kuffer and Jobe Walton for both making their first half centuries in what were fantastic innings, both should be very proud and hopefully a lifetime memory created for each.
- Tully also went on to win the batting average with 213 runs at average of 42.6 – good numbers in anyone's book mate, well done
- Robbie Stacey won our bowling average with 9
 wickets at an average of 6.00 well done
 Robbie and especially considering you missed
 most a large part of the season towards the
 end.
- Xavier Freeman was our leading wicket taker with 16 wickets (2nd highest in the comp), unbelievable given he is only 9 years of age – well done big man.
- We had 3 players in the top 8 of the RDCA competition's champion player for U12/5's – Tully (2nd), Jobe (7th) and Ben Walles (8th)
- There were 7 players that made over 100 runs for the season
- There were 7 players that took 8+ wickets for the season (with all bowlers taking at least 4 wickets)
- Sam Gilliland wicket kept for most of the later part of the season and grew well into that role
- Jobe Walton won the RDCA competition batting average with 229 runs at an average of 229 along with making the RDCA representative side - Well done mate and a great season mixing it in with his basketball commitments so we value his loyalty to keep playing when possible.

UNDER 12/5 CONT.



Hard to cover everyone and I am sure I have missed some other moments, so apologies if that is the case - but our biggest strength was our depth, all players developed well, played in the right spirit and contributed at various times – all the signs of a very good side for which they should all be proud.

Not only do you have to play as a team on the park to succeed, but you also need a team off the field to drive any success. Thank you to Dale Warren who assisted with training, game day and coaching, they wouldn't have developed anywhere near what they did without your assistance so thank you.

To Kat who scored every week and was our quasi team manager, it is an extremely tough gig and sometimes feels unrewarding – but it makes such a huge difference when the scoring is taken care of and you were outstanding – thank you so much.

To all parents, players and supporters thank you for season. We will hopefully see you all back for season 2023/24 and I for one am looking forward to seeing what the kids can bring next season and can't wait.

U12/5 Coach

Darren Walles

101

UNDER 12/5 STATS



CAPTAIN Ben Walles

BATTING AVERAGE Tully Kuffer 213 runs @ 42.60

BOWLING AVERAGE Robbie Stacey 9 wickets @ 6.00

COACHES AWARD Jayden Bullen
FIELDING AWARD Sam Gilliland

HIGHEST TEAM TOTAL 3/147 v Croydon North (Rd 10)

LOWEST TEAM TOTAL 6/77 v Eastfield (Rd 19)

MOST RUNS
Jobe Walton (260)

MOST WICKETS
Xavier Freeman (16)

MOST CATCHES
Sam Gilliand (10)

HIGHEST SCORE
Jobe Walton (62*)

BEST BOWLING
Robbie Stacey (3/1)

Games	19
Win	13
Loss	2
Draw	4
Tie	0
Bye	0

SEASON SCORES

ROUND	APCC	OPPOSITION	SCORE	RESULT			
2		Boronia	-	Draw			
3		Blackburn South					
4	0/103	Warrandyte	41	Win			
5		Norwood	•	Draw			
6	5/93	Eastfield	6/84	Win			
7	5/108	Croydon North	35	Win			
8	4/94	Blackburn South	64	Win			
9	2/123	Norwood	59	Win			
10	3/147	Croydon North	8/107	Win			
11	6/122	Warrandyte	87	Win			
12	1/120	Norwood	65	Win			
13	3/113	Croydon North	6/78	Win			
14	5/126	Boronia	7/93	Win			
15	7/113	Warranwood	5/85	Win			
16	118	Eastfield	57	Win			
17		Boronia	•	Draw			
18	4/138	Blackburn South	8/71	Win			
19	6/77	Eastfield	83	Loss			
SF	5/97	Boronia	5/98	Loss			

UNDER 12/5 STATS



BATTING PERFORMANCES

PLAYER	GAMES	INNINGS	NO	HS	RUNS	AVERAGE
Jobe Walton	10	9	9	62*	260	NA
Tully Kuffer	15	15	10	58*	213	42.60
Benjamin Walles	15	15	6	21*	128	14.22
Robbie Stacey	11	11	5	15	118	19.67
Sam Gilliland	15	15	8	17*	115	16.43
Benjamin Warren	14	13	10	20*	102	34.00
Xavier Freeman	15	15	10	15	100	20.00
Jayden Bullen	14	14	5	22*	86	9.56
Jack Unstead	13	13	5	6*	40	5.00
Sean Cochrane	9	9	6	11*	35	11.67
Irvin Tu	12	10	2	3	11	1.38

BOWLING PERFORMANCES

PLAYER	GAMES	OVERS	MAIDENS	WICKETS	RUNS	AVERAGE
Xavier Freeman	15	38	3	16	153	9.56
Benjamin Walles	15	37.2	4	12	94	7.83
Robbie Stacey	11	21.5	1	9	54	6.00
Jayden Bullen	14	33	2	9	126	14.00
Tully Kuffer	15	31.5	1	8	76	9.50
Irvin Tu	12	26.4	0	8	91	11.38
Benjamin Warren	14	36	3	8	125	15.63
Jobe Walton	10	14	3	5	17	3.40
Sean Cochrane	9	18	1	5	70	14.00
Jack Unstead	13	27	0	5	119	23.80
Sam Gilliland	15	22.3	1	4	76	19.00

UNDER 14/4



With only a few days left before the start of the season we were still searching for a team to merge with given the numbers we had and thankfully Kilsyth were in a similar position. The decision to merge ensured our kids got a game and at a competitive level which was great.

We had 4 main players who represented Ainslie Park with Archer Croot, Jarrod Crowe, Jobe Walton and Robbie Stacey taking to the field most weeks. What I loved seeing was the confidence of our boys to integrate with the Kilsyth team and really lead the way on field in terms of leadership and vocal support. It wasn't easy early days being separated from the Under 14/2 but they bonded really well with the Kilsyth boys and before too long they became a tight knit team.

With washouts and draws making up the early part of the season, a tight loss in Round 7 against Wantirna South was one of the best games of the year for Jarrod Crowe making his highest score of 30 from 69 balls. It was a great knock from Jarrod and showed what he can do with the bat in hand.

Results were mixed throughout the rest of the season, however a 1 run win in Round 12 against South Croydon ensured the boys made finals where we played against Koonung Heights who were eventual premiers. Not much to take out of that game except for Archer Croot who achieved his highest score 24 not out from 50 balls. Hopefully a sign of things to come for Archer next year.

Big thankyou to Ben Walles, Tully Kuffer, Kento Inoue and Harvey Baker-Flett who all filled in at various stages when we were short.

Big thankyou to the parents/grandparents and siblings who each week turned up and cheered the boys on, it was good fun on a sat morning seeing our boys take the field there was many highlights throughout the year.

Thanks to Will for coaching the Under 14's this year and also to Darren for all his hard work behind the scenes to ensure this cub runs as well as it does and means our kids get to enjoy such moments as this year's finals series with the Under 14/2 and also our Senior premiership which was just a wonderful weekend to be a part of and one that will be remembered for a long time.

Congratulations to all the award winners this year. You have done yourself, your family and the club proud and will forever be part of APCC history.

A big thankyou to Amber and Harley for allowing me (and now Archer) to stay so involved in this club each year, it means a lot.

See you all next year, can't wait.

Nathan Croot

UNDER 14/4 STATS



CAPTAIN Matthew Smith (Kilsyth)

BATTING AWARD Archer Croot 59 runs @ 14.75

BOWLING AWARD Jobe Walton 6 wickets @ 17.67

COACHES AWARD Jarrod Crowe

FIELDING AWARD N/A

HIGHEST TEAM TOTAL 188 v South Croydon (Rd 12)

LOWEST TEAM TOTAL 29 v Boronia (Rd 10)

MOST RUNS (APCC) Jobe Walton (92)

MOST WICKETS (APCC) Jobe Walton, Archer Croot (6)

MOST CATCHES (APCC) Jarrod Crowe (3)
HIGHEST SCORE (APCC) Jobe Walton (43)
BEST BOWLING (APCC) Jobe Walton (2/4)

Games	14
Win	4
Loss	6
Draw	4
Tie	0
Вуе	0

SEASON SCORES

ROUND	APCC	OPPOSITION	SCORE	RESULT	
1	6/91	Boronia	6/113	Loss	
2		Koonung Heights			
3	4/67	Laburnum	3/87	Draw	
4		South Croydon		Draw	
5	6/88	Warranwood	3/114	Loss	
6	157	Donvale	146	Win	
7	158	Wantirna South	6/165	Loss	
8	2/103	Laburnum	7/102	Win	
9	3/110	Wantirna South	4/107	Win	
10	29	Boronia	82	Loss	
11	3/94	Koonung Heights	3/106	Draw	
12	188	South Croydon	187	Win	
13	95	Warranwood	117	Loss	
SF	165	Koonung Heights	291	Loss	

UNDER 14/4 STATS



BATTING PERFORMANCES

PLAYER	GAMES	INNINGS	NO	HS	RUNS	AVERAGE
Will Beard (KCC)	12	12	5	58*	274	39.14
Max Wills (KCC)	12	12	3	35	119	13.22
Archie Bevins (KCC)	11	8	2	49*	100	16.67
Matthew Smith (KCC)	12	12	3	25*	99	11.00
Jobe Walton	12	10	3	43	92	13.14
Jarrod Crowe	10	10	3	30	79	11.29
Archer Croot	11	8	4	24*	59	14.75
Kento Inoue	4	1	1	39*	39	NA
Robbie Stacey	10	9	2	11	34	4.86
Lachlan Cowan (KCC)	10	7	0	16	29	4.14
Tait Harper (KCC)	5	3	1	14*	22	11.00
Hayden Monds (KCC)	12	7	1	9*	16	2.67
Isaac Coppens (KCC)	12	7	1	2	7	1.17
Tully Kuffer	1	1	1	7*	7	NA
Benjamin Walles	3	2	0	6	6	3.00
Harvey Baker-Flett	2	1	0	5	5	5.00
Riley Green (KCC)	11	5	2	1*	2	0.67
Sam Gilliland	3	1	0	0	0	0.00

BOWLING PERFORMANCES

PLAYER	GAMES	OVERS	MAIDENS	WICKETS	RUNS	AVERAGE
Matthew Smith (KCC)	12	62	10	18	187	10.39
Max Wills (KCC)	12	56.2	3	15	179	11.93
Jobe Walton	12	31	2	6	106	17.67
Archer Croot	11	31.3	3	6	113	18.83
Tait Harper (KCC)	5	22	2	5	75	15.00
Jarrod Crowe	10	39	7	5	131	26.20
Isaac Coppens (KCC)	12	16.3	0	3	96	32.00
Riley Green (KCC)	11	19.4	0	3	106	35.33
Archie Bevins (KCC)	11	24	1	3	135	45.00
Lachlan Cowan (KCC)	10	25	2	3	151	50.33
Harvey Baker-Flett	2	4	0	2	16	8.00
Robbie Stacey	10	16	0	2	78	39.00
Hayden Monds (KCC)	12	20	0	2	100	50.00
Kento Inoue	4	6	0	1	30	30.00
Sam Gilliland	3	2	0	0	7	NA
Benjamin Walles	3	3	0	0	7	NA
Tully Kuffer	1	1	0	0	13	NA

UNDER 14/2



Going into this season I didn't know what to expect. I was travelling around Europe and missed most of the pre-season resulting in only seeing the boys a couple of weeks before round 1. I can't thank Darren and the parents for chipping in whilst I was away. From seeing a couple of sessions and working with the boys I knew bowling was going to be our major strength. We were super excited to welcome the 4 Lilydale boys Mitch, Kalen, Cooper and Luke who brought laughter, friendship and talent to our side. Our site was Captained by Taj Johnstone and Vice Captained by Jack Evans who together were able to form a well-connected cricket side.

My major priority as coach of this side was to not only improve these young men as cricketers but as young men. Forcing this to continue to challenge themselves through resilience, friendships and becoming leaders.

We started beautifully in Round 1 knocking off Wonga Park Convincingly. We were able to roll them for 46 where almost everyone took a wicket. This gave our group great confidence starting the year as many of the group had never played with each other before. The group started as total strangers but after our win friendships were made and a premiership contender was formed.

We followed the next few weeks with wins over Chirnside Park and North Ringwood where we won convincingly. As a coach, I tried to implement different strategies and difficult training sessions to continue to improve the boys as our opponents were not testing us. During this period we flipped the batting and bowling order and we saw every player play a major part in winning. Round 5 was the first major test. We played a strong Mooroolbark side and we came from behind to win the game. Leading into Christmas we were undefeated and sitting pretty at the top of the ladder. As all young 14 boys would we became a very confident group. My biggest challenge as a coach was to try to teach and make the boys understand the difference between confidence and arrogance.

After a long and well-deserved break, we played East Ringwood. Our boys got carried away and were bowled out for a miserable 104. It was fair to say we had got ahead of ourselves and that there was plenty of work to do as a group. The rain saved us the week after as the match got washed out resulting in a draw. Following that we had a convincing win over Wonga Park and Vermont setting up for a top-of-table clash with our rivals Mooroolbark. That by far was not only the biggest challenge for the group but a huge challenge for me as a coach. We bowled out for an embarrassing 64 which eventually resulted in us losing the game. We understood that we had let the ball drop a bit and needed to switch back to working harder at training. I honestly believe that losing that match to Mooroolbark was a blessing in disguise as it forced us to work harder and work on certain areas as a group.

In the first semi-final, we were able to beat Glen Waverley comfortably. It was a complete performance by the group which saw everyone play a major role with either bat, ball or in the field. We made 197 which was our highest score in 4 matches and bowled out Glen Waverley for 85 resulting in us making the grand final.

We understood the task ahead as East Ringwood had troubled us with their medium pace bowlers. We lost medium-paced East Ringwood declared to bat. East Ringwood got off to a fast start being 0-32 off 10. To our boy's credit, we were able to fight back taking 3 wickets for 1 run, which resulted in us taking control of the match. We ended up bowling East Ringwood all out for 97. Chasing 97 may seem easy on paper but is a hard task. We knew if we batted smart and took our time we would get the result. We eventually got East Ringwood's score of 97 in 30 overs with only the loss of 4 wickets resulting in us being premiers.

I know I didn't touch on any personal efforts in my recap but I wanted to highlight the way we played as a team and how it was never up to one player. The friendships that were made and the resilience these boys showed throughout the year made me

UNDER 14/2



so proud as a coach. Ainslie Park CC's future looks very bright with these young men as your future leaders.

Under 14s T20

Every Wednesday before Christmas we played in the under-14s T20 competition. This competition was a great way for us to get matchday practice and further develop our skills against stronger operations. The T20 competition had a mix of under-14 2s teams and under-14 1s teams. Our side made it to the grand final. We beat the under-14 1s runner-up Norwood in a thrilling final which was probably our best performance of the year. In the grand final we played a powerhouse North Ringwood where we went down by 7 wickets. I couldn't have been prouder of the boys and their efforts in the competition. The T20 comp was the challenge we needed and saw huge improvements from the boys.

Key Highlights

As captain Taj Johnstone did an amazing job leading these boys to a premiership. His attitude and leadership were real standouts. His field placements were incredible for a 14-year-old and I couldn't have asked for a better Captain.

Winning our batting average with 363 runs and an average of 36 was Jack Evans. Jack was incredible with the bat making two 50s in the year. Jack came second in the league batting average

Winning our bowling average of 18 wickets with an average of 6.72 was Mitch Cliff. I threw Mitch in the deep end with a tactic of bowling his first change as an off-spinner. Mitch dominated during the year with the ball with his dot ball pressure resulting in wickets.

The most improved player at the club was Kaelan Baker-Flett. Kaelan went from an average of 6 the year before to 15. Kaelans aggression when batting and his accuracy while bowling were great to see. Kalean was also willing to listen and took every bit of opportunity to learn.

We had Taj Johnstone, Jack Evans and Cooper Doughty represent the RDCA in the rep Carnival.

We had a total of 9 players averaging under 20 with the ball.

We had a total of 5 players averaging over 20 with the bat.

My coach's award went to Xavier Walles. Xavier also listened to instructions and was a terrific teammate. Xavier was great with bat and ball resulting in him being one of our most consistent players.

The fielding award went to Kento, Kento's attitude and his want for the ball resulted in him taking some terrific catches and getting some awesome run-outs. Kento's movement in the field saved us plenty of runs throughout the season.

I am sorry I couldn't touch on everyone but every player contributed and was a pleasure to coach. Every single one of them should be so very proud of their achievements this season. To Shilette thank you so much for being an amazing Team manager you made coaching so much easier for me. Also to the parents thanks for your ongoing support of me and your ongoing help throughout the season.

U142s Coach

Will Madelin

UNDER 14/2 STATS



CAPTAIN Taj Johnstone

BATTING AWARD Jack Evans 363 runs @ 36.30

BOWLING AWARD Mitchell Cliff 18 wickets @ 6.72

COACHES AWARD Xavier Walles
FIELDING AWARD Kento Inoue

HIGHEST TEAM TOTAL LOWEST TEAM TOTAL

MOST RUNS

MOST WICKETS

Mitchell Cliff (18)

MOST CATCHES

HIGHEST SCORE

BEST BOWLING

Jack Evans (363)

Mitchell Cliff (18)

Jack Evans (57*)

Mitchell Cliff (3/4)

Games	15
Win	12
Loss	1
Draw	2
Tie	0
Bye	0

SEASON SCORES

ROUND	APCC	OPPOSITION	SCORE	RESULT
1	7/123	Wonga Park	46	Win
2	1/136	Chirnside Park	9/83	Win
3	3/148	North Ringwood	98	Win
4		Vermont		Draw
5	8/124	Mooroolbark	4/118	Win
6	163	Glen Waverly	87	Win
7	7/215	Warrandyte	147	Win
8	5/146	North Ringwood	7/89	Win
9	3/102	Warrandyte	6/95	Win
10	6/325 & 3/128	Wonga Park	58	Win
11	104	East Ringwood	0/20	Draw
12	179	Vermont	108	Win
13	61	Mooroolbark	9/176	Loss
SF	6/197	Glen Waverly	85	Win
GF	4/99	East Ringwood	97	Win

UNDER 14/2 STATS



BATTING PERFORMANCES

PLAYER	GAMES	INNINGS	NO	HS	RUNS	AVERAGE
Jack Evans	14	14	4	57*	363	36.30
Cooper Doughty	14	14	5	66*	248	27.56
Mitchell Cliff	14	15	7	33	222	27.75
Taj Johnstone	14	14	3	29	206	18.73
Luke Spencer	14	14	4	51*	180	18.00
Xavier Walles	14	12	4	36	164	20.50
Kaelan Baker-Flett	14	11	4	35*	135	19.29
Kento Inoue	12	8	4	39*	106	26.50
Blake Gregson	14	13	5	27*	97	12.13
Kalen Tahirovski	14	12	2	9*	44	4.40
Harvey Baker-Flett	13	10	4	15	42	7.00
Unknown Player	1	1	1	8*	8	NA
Archie Brown	11	5	3	4	4	2.00
Jarrod Crowe	1	1	0	1	1	1.00

BOWLING PERFORMANCES

PLAYER	GAMES	OVERS	MAIDENS	WICKETS	RUNS	AVERAGE
Mitchell Cliff	14	55.2	12	18	121	6.72
Cooper Doughty	14	46.1	7	11	139	12.64
Xavier Walles	14	45	12	9	99	11.00
Kalen Tahirovski	14	35	2	9	121	13.44
Taj Johnstone	14	53	14	8	101	12.63
Harvey Baker-Flett	13	32	3	8	130	16.25
Kaelan Baker-Flett	14	31.4	2	7	80	11.43
Luke Spencer	14	42	3	7	138	19.71
Kento Inoue	12	31	4	6	110	18.33
Blake Gregson	14	32	5	5	129	25.80
Tully Kuffer	1	1.3	0	1	2	2.00
Benjamin Walles	1	3	1	1	3	3.00
Archie Brown	11	20	1	1	87	87.00
Benjamin Warren	1	1	0	0	3	NA

UNDER 14 T20 STATS



CAPTAIN Taj Johnstone

HIGHEST TEAM TOTAL 3/134 v Warrandyte (Rd 2) LOWEST TEAM TOTAL 7/73 v Templeton (Rd 3)

MOST RUNSLuke Spencer (85)MOST WICKETSXavier Walles (8)MOST CATCHESCooper Doughty (5)HIGHEST SCORETaj Johnstone (30*)BEST BOWLINGXavier Walles (3/3)

Games	6
Win	4
Loss	2
Draw	0
Tie	0
Bye	0

SEASON SCORES

ROUND	APCC	OPPOSITION	SCORE	RESULT
1	107	St Andrews	91	Win
2	3/134	Warrandyte	4/71	Win
3	7/73	Templeton	8/71	Win
4	3/102	Heatherdale	4/106	Loss
SF	6/94	Norwood	93	Win
GF	8/91	North Ringwood	2/93	Loss

UNDER 14 T20 STATS



BATTING PERFORMANCES

PLAYER	GAMES	INNINGS	NO	HS	RUNS	AVERAGE
Luke Spencer	6	6	4	22*	85	42.50
Taj Johnstone	5	5	2	30*	84	28.00
Jack Evans	6	6	1	26	77	15.40
Xavier Walles	6	6	3	20*	66	22.00
Kaelan Baker-Flett	6	6	1	17*	48	9.60
Mitchell Cliff	5	5	1	17*	46	11.50
Blake Gregson	6	6	4	21*	45	22.50
Cooper Doughty	6	6	2	14*	36	9.00
Kento Inoue	6	5	1	12	25	6.25
Kalen Tahirovski	5	3	2	8*	13	13.00
Harvey Baker-Flett	6	2	0	3	3	1.50
Jobe Walton	1	1	0	1	1	1.00
Archie Brown	6	1	0	0	0	0.00

BOWLING PERFORMANCES

PLAYER	GAMES	OVERS	MAIDENS	WICKETS	RUNS	AVERAGE
Xavier Walles	6	12	2	8	50	6.25
Luke Spencer	6	12	0	7	55	7.86
Harvey Baker-Flett	6	10.4	1	6	61	10.17
Kaelan Baker-Flett	6	11	0	3	54	18.00
Taj Johnstone	5	9.3	1	2	30	15.00
Cooper Doughty	6	10.3	0	2	49	24.50
Kento Inoue	6	6	0	1	26	26.00
Blake Gregson	6	9	0	1	28	28.00
Kalen Tahirovski	5	10	0	1	64	64.00
Jobe Walton	1	2	0	0	4	NA
Mitchell Cliff	5	10	0	0	40	NA
Archie Brown	6	8	0	0	41	NA

UNDER 18



This season the club entered an U18 side for the first time, they were entered in the BHRDCA Friday night competition. The team consisted of players from a few clubs, with majority having played juniors together.

The team started the season very well winning four games with only one loss before Christmas which included a couple of washouts. This had them well placed to potentially play finals.

The boys finished the season with four wins, three losses and a few washouts which didn't go our way.

A few individual highlights:

- Bailey Anderson 3/0, 41*, 33, 29
- Tom Fayle 2/3, 25, 2/5
- Flynn Eastwood 3/13
- Tige Ridley 49, 77
- Lachie Francis 59*, 3/15

A big thank you to Karen Ridley for all her work behind the scenes and scoring most weeks.

Thankyou to all the parents for their help throughout the season.

And a special thankyou to all the boys for making it such a great season, I wish them all the best for their cricket in the future.

U18 coach

Marcus Allan

UNDER 18 STATS



CAPTAIN Tige Ridley

HIGHEST TEAM TOTAL 252 v Lilydale (Rd 9) **LOWEST TEAM TOTAL** 50 v St Andrews (Rd 10)

MOST RUNS
Bailey Anderson (185)

MOST WICKETS
Lachlan Francis (8)

MOST CATCHES
Josh Connor (6)

HIGHEST SCORE
Tige Ridley (77)

BEST BOWLING
Bailey Anderson (3/0)

Games	11
Win	4
Loss	3
Draw	4
Tie	0
Bye	0

SEASON SCORES

ROUND	APCC	OPPOSITION	SCORE	RESULT		
1		Lilydale				
2	2/52	Notting Hill-Brandon Park	49	Win		
3		Templeton				
4		Eildon Park				
5	3/136	Vermont	134	Win		
6	2/134	Chirnside Park	122	Win		
7	142	Nunawading	7/144	Loss		
8	130	Notting Hill-Brandon Park	7/91	Win		
9	252	Lilydale	-	Draw		
10	50	St Andrews	7/333	Loss		
11	88	Eildon Park	6/248	Loss		

UNDER 18 STATS



BATTING PERFORMANCES

PLAYER	GAMES	INNINGS	NO	HS	RUNS	AVERAGE
Bailey Anderson	9	8	1	41*	185	26.43
Tige Ridley	9	6	0	77	159	26.50
Ben Spieth	9	8	2	42	115	19.17
Lachlan Francis	9	8	1	59*	113	16.14
Thomas Fayle	9	7	1	25	59	9.83
Daniel Wallis	9	5	1	19	55	13.75
Josh Connor	9	5	1	24	51	12.75
Flynn Eastwood	9	5	0	32	48	9.60
Lithika Dharmasena	9	4	0	24	29	7.25
James Johnstone	6	5	1	14*	27	6.75
Taj Johnstone	1	1	1	11*	11	NA
Jackson McIntosh	7	2	1	6	10	10.00
Angus Vanhoogstraten	8	3	1	0*	0	0.00

BOWLING PERFORMANCES

PLAYER	GAMES	OVERS	MAIDENS	WICKETS	RUNS	AVERAGE
Lachlan Francis	9	32.4	5	8	129	16.13
Josh Connor	9	29	4	7	95	13.57
Bailey Anderson	9	28	2	7	122	17.43
Flynn Eastwood	9	22	1	6	96	16.00
Daniel Wallis	9	24	0	6	117	19.50
Thomas Fayle	9	19	3	5	67	13.40
James Johnstone	6	24	1	5	99	19.80
Jackson McIntosh	7	7.1	0	3	20	6.67
Ben Spieth	9	22	2	2	100	50.00
angus vanhoogstraten	8	18	1	1	86	86.00
Tige Ridley	9	8.3	1	0	43	NA
Lithika Dharmasena	9	25	2	0	114	NA

JUNIOR CLUB CHAMPIONSHIP



RANK	PLAYER	POINTS
1	Jack Evans	444
2	Tully Kuffer	378
3	Cooper Doughty	374
4	Mitchell Cliff	366
8	Taj Johnstone	325
9	Benjamin Walles	322
10	Jobe Walton	304
12	Xavier Freeman	287
13	Robbie Stacey	283
14	Isabelle Litchfield	281
15	Xavier Walles	271
16	Luke Spencer	270
18	Benjamin Warren	239
19	Hei Long Gilliland	239
20	Isabel Wheeler	231
21	Isabelle Litchfield (U12/8)	227
22	Jayden Bullen	219
23	Jasmine Freeman	216
24	Elsie Dohle	215
25	Isabel Wheeler (U12/8)	201
26	Chelsea Thomas	188
27	Kaelan Baker-Flett	185
28	Jarrod Crowe	181
29	Kento Inoue	171
30	Emily Mulder	168
31	Madeline Davison	159
32	Kalen Tahirovski	147
33	Blake Gregson	145
34	Jobe Walton (U14/4)	141
36	Shiva Pethaperumal	134
37	Harvey Baker-Flett	126
38	Archer Croot	125
40	Elsie Dohle (Girls stage 2)	112

RANK	PLAYER	POINTS
41	Irvin Tu	109
42	Alex Wright	106
43	Jack Unstead	102
44	Emma Lamont (Girls stage 2)	102
45	Mitchell Thacker	99
46	Jasmine Freeman (Girls Stage 2)	99
47	Shaun Cochrane	93
48	Ansh Rana	93
49	Chelsea Thomas (Girls Stage 1)	85
52	Sashi Thilaka Pethaperumal	<i>7</i> 1
54	Robbie Stacey (U14/4)	64
55	Kento Inoue (U14/4)	59
57	Ashlee Robinson	57
58	Kiara Harris	51
59	Oscar Kinna	46
60	Chelsea Thomas (Girls Stage 2)	46
62	Benjamin Walles (U12/8)	44
64	Jonathan Boehringer	39
65	Elsie Dohle (Girls Stage 1)	35
66	Jayden Bullen (U12/8)	32
67	Emily Mulder (Girls Stage 2)	32
68	Harvey Baker-Flett (U14/4)	25
69	Kiara Harris (Girls Stage 1)	22
78	Rianna Davison	18
72	Xavier Freeman (U12/8)	17
73	Emma Lamont	17
74	Irvin Tu (U12/8)	16
75	Tully Kuffer (U14/2)	15
76	Archie Brown	14
77	Benjamin Walles (U14/2)	10
81	Tully Kuffer (U14/4)	7
82	Jarrod Crowe (U14/2)	6
83	Benjamin Walles (U14/4)	6

PARKERS PRIDE AWARD



LEN BETTESS JUNIOR PARKERS PRIDE AWARD

Awarded to the junior player that best displays the values of Ainslie Park Cricket Club

YEAR	WINNER
2008/09	James Hunter
2009/10	Gavin Styles
2010/11	Andrew Moore
2011/12	Joshua Moulton
2012/13	Marcus Allan
2013/14	Kent Goldburg
2014/15	Adam Smith
2015/16	Nick Delahunty
2016/17	Jordan Blair
2017/18	Rosie Sykes
2018/19	Ethan Stone
2019/20	Will Connor
2020/21	Rosie Sykes
2021/22	Lithika Dharmasena
2022/23	Robbie Stacey



CLUBSPONSORS 2022/23

CLUB SPONSORS 2022/23





ASI Solutions has been a provider of innovative and pioneering technology solutions to Australian private and public sector organisations for over 35 years. We focus on your IT solutions, so you can focus on what really matters: your core business function.



Considines Insurance Services have well over 40 years' experience in dealing with a various group of companies as well as our very own Insurance Licensee. Considines Insurance Services & our partners have over an amazingly 50 companies we can access so we can make Considines and you, the perfect partnership for any of your insurance needs.



Croydon Travel have been providing travel advice and professional service for both business and pleasure since 1971. Whether it be your first holiday on a budget or your ultimate luxury escape, our team at Croydon Travel can be part of making your dreams come true.



Dentalife Australia has always put research and development, manufacturing and sustainability of specialist Dental and Infection Control materials are at the heart of our operation. Founded in 1999, in an Australian garage by top chemist Andrew Stray, we have never deviated from our R&D routes.



Hochkins Homes specialises in building high-quality custom-built homes, renovations, extensions and project developments. For over 20 years, Hochkins Homes has built a reputation throughout Melbourne as a builder you can trust, and one who prides themselves on outstanding flexibility, experience and service, all with a personal touch.



La Tink creates beautiful custom outdoor furniture, metal garden screens, and metal garden ornaments that are unique for your outdoor living space. Custom designed and produced in Melbourne, the high-quality pieces are made to last with their timeless, rustic look.

119

CLUB SPONSORS 2022/23 CONT.





Longboard Accountants are a progressive accountant and business advisory service with offices in Melbourne (Ringwood) and Perth (Canning Vale). Tailored to suit each individual's needs, their services are structured to work with you, supporting your business on all levels.



M8 finance is a team of 6 finance professionals, each having at least 15 years of banking experience in both commercial and residential funding. They cover everything from working capital, equipment and vehicle finance, residential and commercial property (including developments), and all your personal and commercial banking needs.



Nikos Tavern first opened its doors in June of 1987, beginning as a very small restaurant. From the outset, it has had as its prime aim to provide good food at reasonable prices, and plenty of it. This philosophy still applies today and is what has made Nikos Tavern what it is today.



Rainbow Meats prides itself on consistent quality, freshness, and range of products available. Product selection has been thoughtfully constructed to ensure it offers selections to suit customer demographics.



UltraTune provides both private and fleet motorists with a full range of car services, each designed to be performed in a structured series of operating procedures, ensuring faster, more efficient, and performance-enhancing servicing.



Emu Caravans is your one-stop-shop for all trailer & caravan servicing & repairs. Should you ever have an accident, we are also authorised caravan insurance repairers and will get you back on the road.

PLAYER SPONSORS

























